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TRADE REFORM

FRIDAY, JUNE 8, 1873

Housk oF REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON WAYS AND MEANS,
W ashington, D.C.

The committee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to notice, in the committee
room, Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Wilbur D. Mills (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

The CrairmaN. The committee will please be in order.

Our first witnesses this morning are representatives of the fruit,
vegetable, poultry and eggs, and milk industries, a joint presentation
by Mr. Patterson and Mr. Oberti, California Association. Will you
gentlemen please come to the desk. The Chair observes that our fine
colleague from California, Mr. Sisk, is in the room.

‘We are pleased to have you with us.

STATEMENT OF HON. B. F. SISK, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Smsg. I am pleased to be here. I will not impose on the time
of the committee other than to state I have with me this morning——

The CrarMAN. Let me say, first, before you begin, to your distin-
guished friends at the table with you, they don’t hurt their cause
when they brin% you with them to the committee.

Mr, Sisx. Thank you. Let me say these two gentlemen are very
good personal friends of mine, but they are particularly good friends
of California agriculture. They are here this morning representing
the olive industry. So it is, Mr. Chairman, with a great deal of pleasure
that I introduce to you Mr. “Pat” Patterson and Mr. Jim Oberti, who
will present the testimony on behalf of a bill which a number of us
from California have introduced, H.R. 3368, including some members,
of your committee as cosponsors. It is our hope and desire that the
committee might in its wisdom see fit to make H.R. 3368 a part of
the new trade bill.

So, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate very much this opportunity to
present these two distinguished witnesses.

The CrairMaN. Mr. Sisk has discussed this matter with me in the
past. We are pleased to have you gentlemen here with him to further
exg}ain it to us, if you will.

r. Sisg, Mr. Chairman, I beg to be excused. I have another com-
mittes meeting I have to attend.

The CrarMAN. You are not under oath, so we will not keep you.
Thank you for coming. We are pleased to have you with us. You are
recognized.

(4161)
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STATEMENTS OF GORDON K. PATTERSON, CALIFORNIA OLIVE AS-
SOCIATION, ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES OBERTI, PRESIDENT, AND
MELVILLE EHRLICH, COUNSEL; AND WILLIAM A. MILLER, VICE
PRESIDENT, DURKEE CONSUMER F00DS, GLIDDEN-DURKEE DI-
VISION, SCM CORP.

SUMMARY

Canned ripe olives account for approximately 92 percent of the ‘total value of
the California table olive crop and 'this is the item on which the domestic industry
depends for its very existence.

The domestic industry is presently threatened by importation of California-
style canned ripe olives from foreign olive producing countries. Samples of this
item have already been shipped to domestic markets by foreign olive processors.

The California olive industry has developed a proposal, embodied in H.R. 3368,
to resolve conflicting interests of domestic and foreign olive processors. This pro-
posal is satisfactory to Spain, the major exporter of blives to the United States,
as evidenced by an exchange of correspondence filed with this Committee.

H.R. 3368 should be of benefit to all and of detriment to none. It increases the
duty on Qalifornia-style olives, a unique domestic product not now imported in
any substantial quantity; it decreases the duty on '‘Spanish-style olives not pro-
duced domestically in substantial quantity ; it benefits the domestic and foreign
olive industries as well as consumers; and it simplifies the presently confusing
tariff classifications of olives.

This Committee is urged to approve H.R. 3368 and incorporate it in the overall
trade bill presently under consideration.

Mr. ParrErsoN. My name is Gordon K. Patterson. I am vice presi-
dent of Early California Foods, Inc., Visalia, Calif. I am a past presi-
dent of the California Olive Association and am making this state-
ment on behalf of the association. The California Olive Association is
a nonprofit trade association, whose members account for virtually all
of the processing of olives in the United States. A list of the members
of this association has been filed with this committee.

I am accompanied by Mr. James Oberti, senior vice president of
Tri-Valley Growers, manager of the Oberti Division, the present
president of the California Olive Association and by Mr. Melville
Ehrlich, our counsel. T am also accompanied by Mr. William A. Mil-
ler, vice president of the Processed Food Division, Durkee Division
of the SCM Corp., a principal importer of Spanish-style olives.

We are appearing before this committee to present testimony in sup-
port of HL.R. 8368, a bill which was introduced by Representatives
Corman and Pettis of this committee and cosponsored by nine other
members of California congressional delegation, for the purpose of
amending the U.S. tariff schedules with regard to olives.

I am testifying in support of this legislation from the point of view
of producers and processors of California-style canned ripe olives and
Mr. Miller will present testimony in support of this proposed legisla-
tion from the point of view of importers of Spanish-style green olives.

Virtually all of the olives produced in the United States are grown
and processed in the State of California. I have filed a statement with
this committee containing data as to the acreage, size of crop, persons
employed in growing and processing, and the value of the crop. I will
not now repeat the data already on file with this committee.

But I do want to emphasize that of the entire value of the 1971-72
table olive crop, approximately 92 percent of the table crop value was
utilized for California-style canned ripe olives.
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What stands out loud and clear from the statistical data is the fact
that the California-style canned ripe olive is the lifeblood of the do-
mestic industry, upon which the industry depends for its very exist-
ence. This is the unique product which has been entirely developed
by the domestic industry, which has spent millions of dollars in
promoting the product and gaining consumer acceptance.

It is therefore quite obvious that any threat to the California-style
canned ripe olive is not merely a threat to a product but a threat to
the existence of the domestic olive industry.

It should first be noted that the domestic olive industry holds this
segment of the market not because it can produce this product cheaper
than foreign competitors and not because there is any secret in the
process. It holds this segment of the market primarily%ecause foreign
olive processors have not yet seen fit to move into this segment of the
market in commercially significant quantities.

To date, the Spanish olive industry, which accounts for over 90
percent of the imports of olives, has devoted itself almost exclusively
to the commercialization of its unique Spanish-style green olives, pri-
marily pimiento-stuffed olives. However, because of the abundant olive
production in the Mediterranean Basin and particularly in Spain, the
California olive industry has been gravely concerned for many years
about the serious adverse economic effect which would result from the
large-scale importation of California-style canned ripe olives.

Because of the abundance of olives in Spain and the extremely
significant differences in labor, production, and processing costs,
Spain’s potential for exporting California-style canned ripe olives to
domestic markets has constituted and does constitute a threat to the
existence of the domestic olive industry. The domestic industry has
been living for years under the sword of Damocles.

The threat of and the potential for large-scale importation of
California-style ripe olives under the present inadequate tariff has
already had an inhibiting effect on the domestic industry. Olive or-
chards take many years after planting to become commercially bear-
ing. Despite the increasing population and growing consumption of
canned ripe olives, the threat and potential for destructive imports
of canned ripe olives has inhibited investments in additional orchards
and packing facilities. It is easy to understand that olive growers are
extremely reluctant to make an investment in additional orchards,
l\)’vher} there may be no market when the orchards become commercially

earing.

Thegdevelopment in recent years of an olive-packing industry in
Spain has increased the threat to the California growers and proces-
sors. The Spanish packing operations have thus far been devoted
almost entirely to the packing of Spanish-style green olives. But a
move to the packing of California-style canned ripe olives could be
accomplished quite readily at relatively little expense. There is no
secret about the process of making canned ripe olives. It is a relatively
simple process and, unfortunately, could provide a country which
has excess olive production, such as Spain, with a ready market for
some of its excess production.

Foreign plants ave already capable of producing California-style
canned ripe olives. From time to time in recent years, there have been
sample shipments of California-style canned ripe olives from foreign
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olive processors. The samples already shipped here clearly demonstrate
that some foreign olive processors not only have the equipment and
the ability for producing California-style canned ripe olives, but are
already thinking in those terms.

Thisis fact, not mere fear or imagination. The threat to the domestic
industry is immediate and real. In the past, as pointed out in some
detail in my statement filed with this committee, the California olive
industry joined with importer-packers of Spanish-style green olives
in seeking legislation in the hope of gaining some degree of protection
for the domestic industry.

However, by 1970, it became increasingly apparent that such legisla-
tion had little prospect of passage. It became increasingly apparent
that the U.S. Cengress was not likely to adopt a tariff structure which
would require the Spanish industry to ship its unique product to the
United States in bulk to be repackaged here in consumer containers.

Because of this situation, the California olive industry examined
all the possibilities of developing a means to reconcile the diverse in-
terests of the California and foreign olive industries. After consulta-
tion with Spanish Government officials, the California olive industry
developed what we believe to be a fair and reasonable solution, which
has been embodied in H.R. 3368. This solution is to encourage each
industry to do what it does best. It encourages the domestic and for-
eign industries to produce and market their respective unique olive
products. At the same time, it safeguards the California industry
against massive imports of California-style canned ripe olives from
surplus foreign olive production. IR

It accomplishes this result by increasing the duty on California-
style canned ripe olives to a level sufficient to compensate for dif-
ferences in production and processing costs. At the same time it com-
pensates for this tariff increase by lowering the tariff on Spanish-style
olives, which are not produced domestically in substantial quantities.
H.R. 38368 also simplifies the tariff classifications of olive which are
now confusing and subject to disputes.

As a result of the conferences and exchange of views with Spanish
Government officials, the California Olive Association, on May 1, 1970,
wrote to the Commercial Counselor of the Embassy of Spain, for-
warding a draft of a bill, now before this committee as FL.R. 3368, in-
corporating the association’s proposal and requesting the views of the
Spanish Government. A copy of this letter is attached to the statement
which I have filed with this committee.

After consideration of this proposal and under date of June 1, 1970,
the Spanish Embassy wrote to the association, incorporating in its let-
ter a policy statement from the Spanish Commerce Ministry outlining
the Spanish Government’s position and stating that it had no objec-
tion to the California proposal as drafted.

In that letter, after reviewing previous legislative proposals to
which the Spanish Government strongly objected, the Spanish Minis-
try said that the presently proposed legislation represents a new ap-
proach and a means of amicably resolving this serious problem which
threatens Spanish-American relations and that it removes the threat
which previous proposals posed to the increasing cooperation and
friendship which the Spanish and United States Governments have
been developing.

The Spanish Embassy concluded its letter by saying :

.
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We appreciate the interest and initiative which the California industry has
taken with respect to attempting to develop an amicable means of reconciling the
interests of the California and Spanish olive industries in a manner worthy of
the friendship and respect which exists between the United States and Spain.

A copy of this letter is attached to the statement which I have filed
with this committee.

In summary, the proposed legislation incorporated in H.R. 3368
is satisfactory to the California olive industry and there is no objection
on the part of the Spanish Government. We believe H.R. 3368 pro-
vides a fair and equitable solution to the olive tariff problem, with
benefits to all and detriments to none. It encourages the foreign and
domestic industries to continue to do what they do best.

It increases the duty on California-style canned ripe olives, which
is a unique domestic product not now imported in commercial quan-
tities, thereby providing the assurances necessary for the existence
and the orderly development and possible expansion of the California
olive industry.

It decreases the duty on Spanish-style olives, primarily pimiento
stuffed olives, which are not produced domestically in substantial
quantities, thereby benefiting foreign exporters, importers, and con-
sumers of olives.

It simplifies the classification of olives in the U.S. tariff schedules,
to remove confusion and to avoid disputes. It eliminates a long-
standing tariff dispute which has adversely affected commercial re-
lations %etween the United States and the principal foreign supplier
of olives.

In conclusion, we respectfully but strongly urge committee approval
of H.R. 3368 and urge that it be incorporated in the overall trade
bill which this committee is presently considering.

l[er. ]Patterson’s prepared statement and supplemental material
follow:

STATEMENT OF GORDON K. PATTERSON, ON BEHALF OF THE CALIFORNIA OLIVE
ASSOCIATION

My name is Gordon K. Patterson. I am Vice-President of Early California
Foods, Inc, P.O. Box 71, Visalia, California 93277 and I am a past President
of the California Olive Association.

This statement is made on behalf of the California Olive Association, a non-
profit trade association, whose members account for virtually all of the produc-
-tion and processing of olives in the United States. A list of the members of
the Association is attached to this statement.

I am accompanied by Mr. James Oberti, Senior Vice-President of Tri-Valley
Growers, Manager of its Oberti Olive Division, who is the present President of
the Association, and by Mr. Melville Ehrlich, our legal counsel. I am also ac-
companied by Mr. William E. Miller, Vice-President of the Processed Food Di-
vision, Durkee Division of the SCM Corporation, a principal importer of Spanish-
style olives, who intends to testify before this Committee,

We are appearing before this Committee to present testimony in support
of H.R. 3368, a bill which was introduced by Representatives Corman and Pettis
of this Committee and co-sponsored by nine other members of this Congress,
for the purpose of amending the United States tariff schedules with respect
to olives.

I will present testimony in support of this legislation from the point of view of
producers and processors of California-style canned ripe olives and Mr. Miller
will present testimony in support of this legislation from the point of view
of importers of Spanish-style green olives.
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BACKGROUND OF THE CALIFORNIA OLIVE INDUSTRY

Virtually all of the olives produced in the United States are grown and proc-
essed in the State of California. In California, there are some 32,000 acres
devoted to the production of olives and over 2500 commercial olive growers. Over
2000 persons are permanently employed in the cultivation and harvesting of
the olive crop with employment exceeding 10,000 at the peak of the season.
Additional thousands are employed in the processing and sale of California
olives. The California olive canners operate packing plants representing a capital
investment of millions of dollars.

It takes many years after planting before an olive tree bears fruit for com-
mercial harvest and olive trees, in many instances, are bearing on acreage
which is not suitable for the production of other crops. Further, olive canning
is done in plants specifically designed for canning olives, which is a completely
different process than the canning of other fruits or other crops. There is no
other use to which an olive canning plant can be put and if the plant is not
used for olive canning, the only remaining use would be the shell of the building
itself.

The statistics compiled by the California Olive Administrative Committee
demonstrate that the canned ripe olive is the lifeblood of the California industry,
upon which it depends for its very existence.

In the 1971-1972 crop year, of the total olive crop of 55,000 tons, canned
ripe olives utilized 39,600 tons. Of the total table olive crop valued at $7,453,800,
canned ripe olives accounted for $6,850,800. Thus approximately 92 percent
of the value of the entire table olive crop was utilized for canned ripe olives.
This is clearly the mainstay of the domestic olive industry. Without this
outlet for California-style canned ripe olives, the domestic olive industry could
not exist.

The California-style canned ripe olive is a unique product which has been
entirely developed by the domestic industry. Millions of dollars have been
spent in promoting the product and gaining consumer acceptance. As a matter
of fact, the California olive industry is presently operating an industry adver-
tising program financed by assessments under a Federal Marketing Order.

OLIVE IMPORTS AND DANGER TO THE DOMESTIC INDUSTRY

It bas been shown that the domestic industry depends for its existence on
the California-style canned ripe olives, But it is most important to realize
that the domestic olive industry holds this segment of the olive market not be-
cause it can produce this item cheaper than its foreign competitors, but because
it can produce this item better than its foreign competitors, and not because
there is any secret in the process.

To date, there has been no importation of California-style canned ripe olives
in any commercially significant quantities. The Spanish olive industry, which
accounts for over 90 percent of the imports of olives, has devoted itself virtually
entirely to the commercialization of its unique Spanish-style green olives, par-
ticularly pimiento stuffed olives, and most of the remaining imports have been
of Greek-style olives from Greece. However, because of the abundant olive
production in the Mediterranean basin and particularly in Spain, California
olive growers and packers have been gravely concerned for many years about
the serious adverse economic effect which would result from the large scale
importation of California-style canned ripe olives from Spain. Because of the
abundance of olives in Spain and the extremely significant differences in labor
and production costs, Spain’s potential for exporting California-style canned
ripe olives to the United States has constituted and does constitute a threat
to the very existence of the California olive industry.

The potential for the importation of the California-style canned ripe olives
under the present inadequate tariff, has inhibited investments in additional
orchards and packing facilities to meet the growing consumption of canned ripe
olives in this country. It is difficult to justify the investment of planting new
orchards, which take years to become commercially bearing, when there exists
the strong and present danger that imported olives can take over the market.
Thus, the California olive industry has for years and is now living under a clear
and present threat to its very existence, which has inhibited the development
and commercialization of its product and will be forced to continue to do so unless
this legislation is enacted.
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The development in recent years of an olive packing industry in Spain has in-
creased the threat to the California growers and processors. Although the Spanish
packing operations have thus far been devoted almost entirely to the packing
of Spanish-style green olives, a move to the packing of California-style canned
ripe olives could be accomplished quite readily at relatively little expense. There
is no secret about the process of making canned ripe olives. It is relatively simple
and, unfortunately, could provide a country with excess olive production, such as
Spain, with a ready market for some of its excess production.

We know that there are foreign plants already capable of producing Cali-
fornia-style canned ripe olives. From time to time in recent years, there have been
sample shipments of California-style canned ripe olives to the United States from
foreign olive processors. The samples already shipped here clearly demonstrate
- that some foreign olive processors not only have the equipment and the ability
for producing California-style canned ripe olives but are already thinking in
those terms.

This is fact, not mere fear or imagination. The threat to the domestic industry
is immediate and real.

EARLIER LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS

In the hope of safeguarding the California olive industry from the disastrous
effects of importation of California-style canned ripe olives from Spain, the
California industry, in the mid-1960’s, joined with importer-packers of Spanish-
style green olives in seeking legislation to raise the duty on all olives imported
in containers of less than 9 pounds. While such legislation would not completely
prevent the importation of California-style canned ripe olives from abroad, ‘it
would, at least, have subjected them to higher costs in repacking them after
-arrival in the United States.

By 1970, however, it was becoming apparent that such legislation had little
real prospect of passage. A growing number of domestic importer-packers of
Spanish-style green olives, including a number of members of the ‘California olive
industry who imported and repacked Spanish-style green olives, were importing
ever increasing quantities of Spanish-style green olives bottled in Spain in con-
sumer size packages. The switch to importing bottled Spanish-style green olives
turned out to have little of the adverse effect on importing-distributing opera-
tions that had been feared, and, indeed, proved to be more economical, as Mr,

" Miller will discuss in his testimony. Moreover, it was becoming increasingly
apparent that the United States Congress was not likely to adopt a tariff structure
which would require the Spanish industry to continue to ship its unique product
in bulk in order to have it bottled in the United States.

CALIFORNIA INDUSTRY PROPOSAL

With this background, the California olive industry gave considerable thought
to developing a means of reconciling the diverse interests of the California and
Spanish olive industries. After consultation with Spanish government officials,
the California olive industry developed what we believe to be a fair and reason-
able solution, which has been embodied in H.R. 3368. This solution is to encourage
each industry to do what it does best—to produce and market their respective
unique olive products—while at the same time safeguarding the California in-
dustry against massive imports of California-style canned ripe olives from sur-
plus foreign olive production.

This result is accomplished by increasing the duty on California-style ripe
olives which are produced in this country to a level sufficient to compensate for
differences in production costs and compensating for their tariff increase by
lowering the tariff on all Spanish-style olives, which are not produced domestically
in substantial quantities, from the high Smoot-Hawley tariff levels that have
been applicable since 1930. At the same time, the proposal incorporated in H.R.
3368 simplifies the tariff classifications relating to olives, which were somewhat
confusing and subject to dispute.

On May 1, 1970, the California Olive Association wrote to the Commercial
Counsellor of the Embassy of Spain, forwarding a draft bill incorporating the
Association’s proposal and requested the views of the Spanish government. A
copy of this letter is attached to this statement as a part of this statement and
marked Exhibit A.

In response, under date of June 1, 1970, the Spanish Embassy forwarded fo
the Association a policy statement from its Commerce Ministry outlining the

96-006 0—73—pt. 13——3
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Spanish Government’s position and stating that it had no objection to the Cali-
fornia proposal as drafted; and pointed out that it was a solution “worthy of
the friendship and respect which exists between the United States and Spain.”
A copy of this letter is attached and made a part of this statement and marked
Exhibit B.

Receipt of this letter was acknowledged by the California Olive Association by
letter dated June 3, 1970, a copy of which is attached and made a part of this
statement and marked Exhibit C.

The proposed legislation referred to in the exchange of correspondence is now
before this Committee as H.R. 3368.

EFFECT OF H.R. 3368

We believe that H.R. 3368 provides a fair and equitable solution to the olive
tariff problem that for many years has plagued relations between the United
States and the principal foreign supplier of olives. It adopts the principle of
comparative advantage by encouraging the respective industries to continue to
do what they do best, while at the some time affording some degree of assurance
to the California industry against massive imports of California-style canned
ripe olives produced from surplus production abroad.

H.R. 3368 should be of benefit to all and of detriment to none.

It increases the duty on California-style canned ripe olives, which is a unique
domestic product not now imported in any substantial quantity, thereby provid-
ing the assurances necessary for the orderly development and possible expansion
of the California olive industry.

It decreases the duty on Spanish-style olives, primarily pimiento stuffed olives,
which are not produced domestically in substantial quantities, from the Smoot-
Hawley tariff level applicable since 1930, thereby benefiting foreign exporters,
importers and consumers of Spanish-style olives.

It simplifies the classification of olives in the United States tariff schedules,
to remove confusion and avoid disputes.

It eliminates a long-standing tariff dispute which has plagued commercial
relations between the United States and the principal foreign supplier of olives.

We therefore respectfully urge Committee approval of H.R. 3368 and urge
that it be incorporated in the overall trade bill which the Committee is presently
considering.

MEMBERS OF CALIFORNIA OLIVE ASSOCIATION

Bell-Carter Company, Berkeley, California

California Canners & Growers, Wyandotte Olive Division, San Francisco,
California

Cristo Fusano & Sons, Sylmar, California

Early California Foods, Inc., Los Angeles, California

Lindsay Olive Growers, Lindsay, California

Maywood Packing Company, Corning, California

Olive Products Company, Oroville, California -

Tri-Valley Growers, Oberti Division, San Francisco, California

ExXHIBIT A

CALIFORNIA OLIVE ASSOCIATION,
: : . San Francisco, Calif., May 1, 1970.
Mr. RAIMUNDO BAssoLs
Commercial Counsellor, Embassy of Spain,
Washington, D.C.

Dear Mr. BassoLs: For several years the California Olive Association and
its members have been deeply concerned about the serious adverse economic
effect upon the California olive industry which would result from the large-
scale importation of California-style olives from Spain. Although Spain has
not yet begun to export any significant quantities of such olives to the United
States, it is clear that Spain is the principal potential foreign supplier to the
United States market.

In California there are over 2500 olive growers with over 32,000 acres devoted
to the production of olives. The California olive canners operate packing plants
representing a capital investment of millions of dollars. Over 2,000 persons are
permanently employed in the cultivation and harvesting of the crop and em-
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pPloyment at the harvest peak exceeds 10,000. Additional thousands are employed
in the processing and sale of California olives.

Because of the abundance of olives in Spain and the significant difference in
costs of production in Spain and in California, we cannot help but view Spain’s
potential for exporting California-style olives to the ‘United States as a threat
to the future welfare of the California olive industry. In addition, this threat
inhibits investment in additional orchards to meet the growing consumption
of olives to fill the normal future needs of our industry.

In order to protect the future of our industry, in recent years we have joined
with the importer-packers of Spanish-style green olives in seeking to obtain
legislation raising the import duty on all olives imported in containers of less
than 9 pounds as well as legislation subjecting imported olives to U.S. marketing
orders and to Section 22 of the Agricultural Adjustment Act. We hoped that such
legislation would serve to safeguard our industry from the disastrous effect
which would result from the importation of California-style olives from Spain.
Also, some of our members import and repack Spanish-style olives. These members
have shared the concern of other importer-packers that the increasing importa-
tion of bottled green olives from Spain would have an adverse effect upon their
importing, repacking and distributing operations. We wish to make it clear,
however, that we joined in these legislative efforts in order to protect our indus-
try and not with the purpose of harming Spain or its olive industry.

During the past few years, imports of bottled green olives from Spain have
increased rapidly. Hardly any bottled green olives were imported from Spain
three years ago, but this year bottled Spanish olives are expected to account
for over 25 per cent of the olives imported from Spain by quantity and over 45
per cent of the value of the imports of Spanish olives. Some of our importer-
packer members were required to make some initial adjustments, but the
increased importation of bottled Spanish olives has not had a significant adverse
effect upon their operations. Like most other importer-packers of Spanish olives,
these members are importing and distributing increasing quantities of bottled
Spanish olives.

These members have found it to be more economical to buy Spanish olives
bottled in Spain and we believe it has come to be recognized both in Spain and
in the United States that traditional importer-packers of Spanish olives can play
an important role in the importation and distribution of Spanish olives bottled
in Spain. Moreover, because of their different taste and texture and the lower
price of California-style ripe olives, Spanish olives do not compete directly
with California-style olives and there can be an advantage to marketing and
distributing these two products together.

Nevertheless, the abundance of olives in Spain and the capability of the
Spanish olive industry to produce and export California-style ripe olives to the
United States, continue to pose a threat to our industry.

In the last year, we have pointed out this problem to you. You have recog-
nized the serious problem which this situation causes our industry. We have
recognized the natural desire of the Spanish industry to bottle it unique product
in Spain.

Because of the above circumstances, we have given considerable thought and
consideration to developing a means by which these diverse interests of our
respective olive industries may be reconciled. We have developed what we believe
to be a reasonable solution to this problem. Enclosed herewith is a draft of
proposed compromise legislation which we believe can serve to safeguard the
interests of both the Spanish and the California olive industries. We intend
this proposed bill to take the place of the Tariff and Marketing Order bills cur-
rently pending before the Congress. The introduction of this bill would avoid
the necessity of our industry supporting those bills, which would so adversely
affect the Spanish industry.

Before proceeding to attempt to obtain the introduction of the compromise
measure, we would be interested in obtaining the benefit of any views or com-
ments of your Government with respect to the enclosed draffl legislation. We
would appreciate hearing from you with respect to this matter.

Sincerely,
BRrUNO A. FILICE,
President.
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[91st Cong., 1st sess.]

PROPOSED LEGISLATION

H.R.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
(Date)

(Names of persons introducing bill) introduced the following bill: which was
referred to the Committee on Ways and Means.

A BILL

To amend the Tariff Schedules of the United States with respect to the rate of
duty on olives.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States
of America in Congress assembled, That subpart B of part 9 of schedule 1 of the
Tariff Schedules of the United States (19 U.S.C. 1202) is amended by deleting
TSUS Items Nos. 148.40 through 148.56 inclusive and by inserting in lieu thereof
immediately after, and subordinate to, the superior heading, “Olives, fresh or pre-
pared or preserved :” the following new provisions:

'148.40 Fre?h, or imported for further processing into California-style 15¢ perlb______.__. 15¢ per Ib.
olives

Preparga or preserved:

148, 45 Dried .. 25¢perlb . ... 5¢ per Ib.
148. 50 California-style. . ... _- 15¢pertb___.._____ 15¢ per 1b.
148. 55 Otherwise prepared or preserved, including Spanish- 15¢ pergal.___.__ .. 25¢ per gal."

style olives.

SeEctiON 2. California style olives, as referred to in the first section of this
Act, are olives known as black ripe olives or green ripe olives which: (1) are
processed from olives that are not fully matured from which the bitterness
have been removed by a caustic solution and which, in the case of those known
as black ripe olives have been darkened by oxidation to a color ranging from
reddish-brown to black; (2) are packed in brine in containers and then pre-
served by heat sterilization; and (3) have a pH of 6.0 or greater. “California-
style” does not include “Spanish-style” olives, which are classified in 148.55.

SEcTioN 3. The amendment made by the first sedtion of this Act shall apply
to articles entered, or withdrawn from warehouse, for consumption on or after
sixty days after the date of enactment of this Act.

ExHIBIT B
SpANISH EMBASSY,
Washington, D.C., June 1, 1970.
Mr. BRUNO A. FILICE,
Presgident, California Olive Association,
San Franciscn, Calif.

Dear M. Firice: Thank you for your letter of May 1, 1970 with regard to
the position of the Spanish authorities concerning proposed U.S. legislation af-
fecting olive tariffs. We have forwarded your letter to the Spanish Commercc
Ministry and have received from the Ministry the following statement of policy
with respect to this issue:

“The position of the Spanish authorities with respect to the proposed legislation
affecting Spanish olive experts to the United States is clear and has been for-
mally stated to the United States Government on several cccasions. There are
currently two types of bills pending before the Congress of the United States
which could gravely affect Spanish olive exports. The first type of bill would
raise the duty on olives imported in containers of 9 pounds or less to 50% ad
valorem, a duty which is more than four times the current duty on such imports.
The second type of bill would subject Spanish olive exports to the United States
to United States agricultural marketing orders, a particularly odius form of
non-tariff barrier, pursuant to which the size, quality and quantity of olives
which Spain could export to the United States would be controlled by United
States producers and also would authorize the imposition upon Spanish olives
of fees (other than duties), quotas and even complete prohibition of their
importation.

The Spanish authorities are completely and inalterably opposed to the adoption
of such legislation by the Government of the United States. The adoption of either
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type of such legislation by the United States would constitute a serious violation
of the solemn international obligations undertaken by the United States Gov-
ernment pursuant to the General Agreement on Tariff and Trade. In the Kennedy
Round negotiations, the United States, in negotiations with Spain, agreed to bind
the duties applicable to olives classified in Tariff Schedules of the United States
I’tem§ Nos. 14844 and 148.50 at 20 cents per gallon and 30 cents per gallon re-
spectively. Moreover, it was understood by both countries that any change in the
United States tariff on these olives which discriminated or differentiated between
bulk and bottled olives would be subject to indemnization by the United States
or retaliation by Spain pursuant to Article XXVIII of the General Agreement on
Tariffs and Trade.

Since the Kennedy Round, the Spanish authorities have on several occasions
expressed to the Government of the United States their concern over the serious
threat which these two types of bills affecting Spanish olive exports poses to
Spanish-American relations. The value of United States exports to Spain is
almost triple the value of Spanish exports to the United States and Spain’s
trade deficit with the United States is in the order of $400 million a year. More-
over, olives constitute Spain’s second largest export to the United States and ac-
count for about 159, of the value of Spain’s exports to that country. The adoption
by the United States of either of these types of legislation affecting Spanish olive
exports would have a serious adverse economic effect upon the Spanish olive
industry and particularly upon Western Andalusia where both that industry and
the joint Spanish-American military facilities at Moron and Rota are located.

Given Spain’s balance of payments situation, such action would also seriously
inhibit Spain’s ability to purchase United States exports. The foregoing facts
clearly demonstrate the seriousness of the threat which such legislation poses for
the future of relations between Spain and the United States.

With respect to the draft of legislation proposed by the California Olive Asso-
ciation in their letter of May 1, 1970 to the Spanish Commercial Counselor in
Washington, we believe it represents a new approach to the olive problem which
exists between the United States and Spain and appears to offer a means of
amicably resolving this serious problem which threatens Spanish-American
relations. The draft legislation suggested by the California Olive Association
proposes that the United States duty on California-style olives be increased to
15¢ per pound and that in return for its loss of a potential market for the export
of California-style olives, Spain would in turn be compensated by a reduction in
the duty on Spanish olives to 15¢ per gallon. In addition, the draft bill would
simplify considerably the United States tariff provisions relating to olives,
which in their present form are confusing and subject to considerable dispute.

Because of the deterioration in the olive oil market in recent years, the Spanish
olive producers have had to consider the large United States market for Cali-
fornia-style olives as a potential market for its olive production. While there may
be some doubt as to whether the tariff reduction on Spanish-style olives proposed
by the California industry is adequate to compensate for the loss of this potential
market, the proposed reduction is not unreasonable. Moreover, the draft bill
offers the advantage of removing the threat which the other bills pose to the
increasing cooperation and friendship which the Spanish and United States
Governments have been developing between their respective countries.

In view of the situation set forth in the facts outlined above, the Spanish
authorities would not object to the draft bill suggested by the California Olive
Association as long as it remains completely clear that “Spanish-style” olives
will not be reclassified into TSUS No. 148.50 of the bill which applies to
“California-style” olives since the section applicable to Spanish-style olives in
the bill is TSUS No. 148.55 which includes TSUS Nos. 148.44 and 148.50 of the
tariff currently in effect, which are bound in GATT. On the other hand, it would
not be appropriate for these authorities to support such legislation or otherwise
attempt to intervene in the internal affairs of another country. If the United
States Administration wishes to propose such a compromise measure as a means
of resolving this problem, we would be pleased to discuss this matter further
with them.”

We appreciate the interest and initiative which the California industry has
taken with respect to attempting to develop an amicable means of reconciling
the interests of the California and Spanish olive industries in a manner worthy
of the friendship and respect which exists between the United States and Spain.

Very truly yours,
RAIMUNDO BASSOLS,
Commercial Counselor.
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ExuIsIT C

CALIFORNTIA OLIVE ASSOCIATION,
San Francisco, Calif., June 3, 1970.
Mr. RAIMUNDO BASSOLS,
Commercial Counselor, Embassy of Spain,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. BassoLs: Thank you for your letter of June 1, 1970 responding to
guriéetter of May 1, 1970 with respect to the proposed legislation for olive
arims,

With respect to the position contained in your letter, we wish to assure you
that our association will not attempt to obtain any reclassification or modifica-
tion of the Tariff Schedules of the United States or any other measure which
would restrict the access of Spanish style olives to the United States market.

We appreciate your cooperation in this matter, which is of great interest to
both the Spanish and domestic olive industries.

Sincerely,
BruNo A. FILICE,
President.

The CuarmMaN. We thank you, Mr. Patterson, for bringing to the
committee this presentation of your views. Is Mr. Oberti to add to
your statement ?

Mr. OBErTr. No,sir, that is it.

The CuairMan. All right ; Mr. Burke will inquire.

Mr. Burke. While I realize your recommendations will help the
olive growers in California, it doesn’t do anything to help the bottlers
up in my area. At the present time I have complaints from people
up there who are in the bottling business that these olives are being
imported in bulk and in small 2-ounce jars at the same rate of duties.
This means that all those jobs are being exported over to Spain,.

I notice in Canada they haven’t lost any bottling business, although
. We have lost. 20 of them since 1965. They have gone to Spain, but in
Canada they have not been forced to shut down one bottling operation.
The reason is that Canadian tariffs, on the one hand, impose no duty
whatsoever on bulk olive imports, and on the other hand, imposes 17.5
ad valorem duty on green olives imported in glass containers. Why
should we be any more generous than our Canadian partners?

Mr. ParrErson. I think Mr. Miller in the next presentation has some
coverage of this subject as an importer.

Mr. Burke. Is he the next witness?

Mr. PaTTERSON. Yes, sir.

Mr. Burke. Do you think it is fair for this country to allow the same
weight on duty on a 2-ounce jar as they do on a 650-pound wooden
cask? That jar has a value. The cap has a value. It seems to me that
some of our bottling plants are just going over there to Spain.

Spain is subsidizing them. They are giving them all kinds of breaks
over there. All we are doing is further encouraging the move of-these
plants overseas. Now you people grow the olives in California. Good
luck to you. What about up in the urban areas like mine where they
have a bottling plant and these Spanish bottlers are taking over all the
markets? This market was created by the American bottlers. They
went out into the grocery stores and into the markets around the coun-
try and got the goods on the shelf and got the people accustomed to
buying them.

Suddenly the Spanish people come in with their small jars of olives
produced with low wages and practically no import duty. They are
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able to take over a whole market and drive hundreds and thousands _
of people out of their jobs here. Now I thinkthat the California people
have to be a Tittle realistic. If we are going to get something done
around here, it is not a one-way street just all in the favor of California
growers.

There are other areas in the country. My former colleague, Jackson
Betts, had bottlers in his district that are going out of business. I think
we lost 20 bottling plants in this country since 1965 as a result of this
new trade policy. What do you recommend that we do about it?

Mr. Parrerson. Well, I would say this, and I recognize the pressures
that are in the question. Mr. Oberti and my own company and others
in California also had bottling plants. At once time we opposed the
importation of the bottled olives. However, events do not stand still.
The Spanish bottling in the trade has developed quite fast in the last
half a dozen years and today most of the imports are coming In
bottled.

‘We have recognized the reality. We no longer use our bottling line
for green olives to any great extent in our plant. We have made
other moves to bottle other items in that particular facility. We think
Thisbill, in my understanding, would not change the status quo, what-
ever reduction in duty is on bulk as well as bottles. So it doesn’t change
any present conditions. That is my understanding.

Mr. Miller may be able to answer more fully than I have.

Mr. Burke. Tt doesn’t go far enough. It doesn’t give our people up
our way any assistance. In fact, I have a plant up there that employs
close to 300 people and they are about to close.down. In fact, if some
change Isn’t made, they are going to close down. We have about 7.2
percent unemployment in our area.

The Federal Government is helping us out by closing all the defense
installations up there, that will bring us up to about 8 percent. Our
trade policy is adding fuel to the fire. I don’t see why we don’t do the
same thing the Canadians do, just let the bulk olives come in free and
put a 17.5 percent ad valorem tax on the bottled olives. That would at
least keep some people working.

These countries are going to take over your industry, too. They are
just starting. You are trying to make a deal with these people, but
believe me you can’t do it. They will take your eye teeth away from
you before you are through.

Mr. ParrersoN. We always run that risk perhaps, but we feel like
we have to move in order to try to work out some workable arrange-
ment based on the realistic facts of this situation. In the industrv I
would say that we would not want to see all duty dropped on bulk. This %
would be injurious to our California people.. "~ T

We are here representing them. I think it would be rather unfor-
tunate. That is just our personal opinion.

Mr. Burge [presiding]. We will have to come up with some better
answers because your proposal doesn’t answer the problem. The present
situation is just contributing to losing more bottling plants.

Are there any questions? :

Mr. Duncax. First, may I say that Mr. Pettis asked me yesterday
if I would convey to you gentlemen and the subsequent witnesses his
regrets at not being able to be here today to welcome you. He had a
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speaking engagement in California that he could not cancel. He is a
very valuable member of this committee.

I know he would like to have been here.

You mention the fact that you have 32,000 acres devoted to produc-
tion (;f olives. Has that been on the increase or decrease in recent
years?

Mr. Parrerson. It has increased some in recent years, mostly young
plantings. Of course, there has been a general increase since the
founding of the industry some 50 or 60 years ago. It is a gradual
growth in acreage.

Mr. DUNCAN.%‘I&S your yield per acre increased also?

Mr. PartersoN. Yes, I would say so, over the long period. There
have been no sudden increases per acre in recent years, however.

Mr. Duxcan. You mentioneg the fact that you have 2,000 perma-
nent employees. Has that remained rather stable through the years
or has that increased ?

Mr. Parrerson. That is pretty stable. That is employees in the
plant and in the growing and processing.

Mr. Duncan. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Burge. Does that complete your statement ?

Mr. PaTTERSON. Yes, sir.

Mr. Burke. Did somebody else want to testify here ?

Mr. Parterson. Mr. Miller.

Mr. Burke. At this point I would like to ask unanimous consent
to insert in the record a statement by the Green Olive Trade As-
sociation and have it appear in the record immediately following
the statement of this gentleman here. Without objection it is so
ordered that the record will be kept open at that point.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM A. MILLER

Mr. Mivier. My statement is rather brief. I am submitting an en-
tire copy of it for your record.

My name is William Miller. I am vice president of the Consumer
Foods Division of Glidden-Durkee Division of the SCM Corp. of
Cleveland, Ohio, one of the principal importers of Spanish-style

een olives. I am appearing here this morning to present testi-
mony in-support of H.R. 3368 from the point of view of an olive
importer. .
~ We would like to congratulate the California Olive Association on
its fine statement and for its efforts in developing the proposal
presently before this committee as H.R. 3368. We believe that the
proposal developed by the California Olive Association makes eminent
good sense and should put an end to the olive tariff problems which
have embroiled the olive trade for almost a decade. We wish to take
this opportunity to offer a few additional comments in support of
H.R. 3368 from the point of view of importers of Spanish-style green
olives.

SPANISH-STYLB OLIVES

By way of background, the Spanish-style green olive, or “Sevillana”
style olive, is a unique product of the western Andalusian region of
Spain around Seville, where it has been produced for centuries by
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the aderezo process which imparts the salty pickled flavor for which
this style of olive is famous. Because of their substantially different
taste and texture, Spanish-style green olives are not directly com-
getitive with California-style ripe olives. Indeed, a number of U.S.

istributors and processors market and distribute these two products
together. Total U.S. consumption of both of these products has in-
creased substantially over the years, with the principal limiting fac-
tor being the substantial year-to-year variations in olive crops.

IMPORTS OF SPANISH-STYLE OLIVES

The unique Spanish-style olive has been imported into the United
States for over 100 years. Our company has been importing this
roduct for almost 50 years. Until recent years olives were Spain’s
eading export to the United States and are presently that country’s
second leading export to this country.

In 1972 the United States imported 16.2 million gallons of olives
valued at $47.3 million from Spain out of total U.S. olive imports of
17.7 million gallons valued at $50.2 million. Thus, Spanish olives
accounted for over 92 percent by quantity and 94 percent by value of
total U.S. olive imports, with Greek-style olives accounting for most
of the remainder.

The export and import of Spanish olives is a fairly widely dis-
persed and highly competitive business. In 1972 Spanish-American
olive trade was handled by over 70 Spanish exporters and over 100 |
J.S. importers. No individual importer or exporter accounts for as
much as 15 percent of the total olive import trade.

EARLIER LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS

Until mid-1969 virtually all Spanish-style olives were imported in
large barrels and repacked in bottles in the United States. Perhaps this
will answer some of your questions, Congressman Burke. At that time -
an olive packing industry began in Spain which started shipping
Spanish-style olives to the United States already bottled. This caused
considerable concern among importers of Spanish-style olives, includ-
ing our own company, who feared that, with the advent of bottling
operations in Spain, the function of the traditional importer-packer
would soon become obsolete and the Spanish olive industry would
begin selling directly to the supermarkets and wholesalers. Con'se-
quently in 1966 we joined with other importer-packers and the Cali-’
fornia industry in seeking legislation to increase the duty on olives
imported in containers of less than 9 pounds to a prohibitive level.

Within a few years it became apparent that there was little serious
prospect that in this day and age the Congress would adopt legislation -
forcing the Spanish to ship their unique product 4,000 miles to be
bottled in the United States—it was like trying to get Congress to
adopt tariff changes to force the French to bottle their champagne or
their wines here.

It came to be realized that such a proposal was as unnecessary as
it was unreasonable. Our fears that we as importers and distributors
would be replaced by direct sales of Spanish bottled olives to super-
markets and wholesalers proved unfounded. Spanish-bottled olive
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exporters needed, and indeed welcomed, the important distribution
and marketing functions performed by the traditional importers.

By 1970 a growing number of domestic importer-packers of Span-
ish-style olives, including our company, had begun to import ever-
increasing quantities of Spanish-style bottled olives. We found that
the switch to importing Spanish-bottled olives had no adverse effect
upon our operations as we had originally feared, indeed 1t.proved to_

more economical. The cost-saving derived from eliminating the
“diiplicative export and import packing of the olives considerably
outweighed the higher ocean freight rate applicable to the bottled
product and permitted us to offer a better price to the consumer, More-
over, because U.S. packing had been done by machine, the change had
no appreciable effect upon employment level.

The transition from bulk to bottled olive imports is now almost
complete. Approximately half of all Spanish-style olives are now
being imported already bottled. It is expected that the percentage
will be about 60 percent by the end of this year and not likely to
increase significantly beyond that because of the bulk olive require-
rents of institutional purchasers and private brand labeling opera-
tions.

The olive-importing business has readily adjusted to the importa-
tion of bottled Spanish olives. In the ¢asé of our company, the change
to importing bottled olives has proved to be a decided benefit rather
than the detriment we once anticipated. Judging from what we are
seeing in the marketplace, it has also proved to be of benefit to other
Spanish olive imparters, as well as to the olive consumer. '

H.R. 3368

As we stated at the beginning of our testimony, we believe that the
California olive industry proposal incorporated in H.R. 3368 makes
eminent good sense. Since 1930 this country has continued to maintain
the high Smoot-Hawley tariff on Spanish-style olives, a product which
is not produced in any significant quantities in this country. Inasmuch
as revenue raising has long since ceased to be the reason for the exist-
ence of our tariffs, there can be _little justification for continuing to

_naintain a higher tariff for impor'ts“(ﬁ1 Spanish-style olives than the
average tariff applicable to imports as a whole. It unnecessarily
increases our costs and consequently the prices which we must charge
the consumer. In this time of high and rising food prices, you can be
sure that any action taken by this committee which will permit lower
prices for olives should be most welcome by the housewife.

We believe that the California olive industry proposal for increas-
ing the tariff on California-style olives in return for lowering the
tariff on Spanish-style olives to be fair and reasonable and in the best
tradition of the reciprocal trade policy which this country has main-
tained since the early 1930’s. Moreover, from the correspondence be-
tween the California Olive Association and the Spanish Embassy,
which Mr. Patterson has submitted for the record, it is clear that
Spain, the only significant supplying country, will not object to the
reciprocal raising and lowering of olive tariffs proposed by the Cali-
fornia industry.
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We believe that the approval of H.R. 8368 can provide an agpro-
priate settlement of the tariff problems which have embroiled the
olive trade for almost a decade and eliminate a longstanding tariff
roblem that has plagued commercial relations between the United
tates and its principal foreign olive supplier. At the same time the
proposal developed by the California industry should serve to assure
against the development of olive tariff problems in the future.

H.R. 3368 is clearly of benefit to all and of detriment to none. We
respectfully urge that this committee give favorable consideration to
H.R. 8368 and include it in the overall trade legislation which it ulti-
mately reports out to the House of Representatives.

Thank you, gentlemen. o
[The statement of the Green Olive Trade Association follows:]

STATEMENT OF THE GREEN OLIVE TRADE ASSOCIATION

The Green Olive Trade Association is filing this statement in opposition to
House Bill H.R. 3368 because it has strong reason to believe that this bill, if
enacted, will destroy many American firms which process and bottle “green” or
“Spanish style” olives.

The avowed purpose of H.R. 3368 is to protect American growers and ‘proces-
sors of black ripe olives, also known as “California style/’ olives. H.R. 3368
proposes to protect American growers and processors of black ripe olives by
increasing the customs duties on black ripe olives from 15 cents per gallon to
15 cents per pound. But H.R. 3368 proposes, also, to change the duty on “green”
or “Spanish style” olives. It proposes to lower the customs duty on “green”
olives from non-communist bloc countries from 30 cents per gallon to 15 cents
per gallon. °

This lowering of the duty of by 509 on “green” or “Spanish style” olives would
increase substantially imports of pre-bottled green olives from Spain, to the
severe detriment of the American businesses which package green olives in
glass containers. It would also cost thousands of Americans who work in the
green olive bottling industry their jobs.

American businesses which package green olives in glass jars are competing
against imports of pre-bottled green olives from Spain. In addition to the lower
wages paid in Spain, Spanish exporters of pre-bottled green olives have been -
receiving astronomical subsidies from the Spanish government. Every Spanish
company exporting green olives in glass jars receives an array of subsidies that(’
“average between 149, and 18%9, of the export value of his product. In some
cases the subsidy is 209% of export value. These subsidies are described in more
detail in the appendix to this statement. It is clear, from any viewpoint, that
the subsidies have given Spanish companies an unfair competitive advantage
over the American bottler of green olives.

The impact on the American green olive bottling industry has been devastat-
ing. The combination of high subsidies and low wages have enabled Spanish
companies to underprice their American competitors by approximately 25%
on many green olive products. In 1966, imports from Spain accounted for less
than 19 of the sales of green olives in glass jars in the United States. By the
beginning of 1972, the market share of the Spanish import had increased to
369,. At present, the Spanish import has captured 469, of the American market.
In 1966, there were approximately 65 American bottlers of green olives. Since
1966, more Than 20 of these companies have terminated their green olive bottling.
operations in the United States. It is expected that most of the remaining Amer-
ican companies which package green olives in glass jars will have to shut down
their operations in the next few years if they do not receive some relief against
the subsidized competition from Spain.

The table printed below illustrates the severe impact Spanish imports have
had on the American green olive bottling industry. It should be noted that the
Spanish government instituted most of its subsidy programs to Spanish green
olive bottlers in 1966 :
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1966 1971 1972

!mports from Spain of *‘green’’ olives in glass jars (inkilos)...oo...__.. Negligible._____ 45,895,908 52,794, 369

Market share in United States of “‘green’’ olives imported from Spain in Lessthani._.__ 36 4
glass jars, (percent).

Number of firms bottling ‘‘green’’ olives in the United States__.____.._..__. [ 50 4

The tariff schedules of the United States do not distinguish between olives
imported in bulk form and olives imported in glass jars. Since American bottlers
depend upon imports for their supply of bulk olives, their product is burdened
with the same customs duties as is the highly subs1d1zed Spanish product.

By contrast in Canada, Canadian bottlers of green olives have not been forced
to shut down their bottling operations. The reason is that Canadian tariffs, on
the one hand, impose no duty whatsoever on bulk olive imports and, on the other

_hand, they impose a 17%9% ad valorem duty on green olives imported in glass
containers. This Canadian approach has the effect of offsetting most of the sub-
sidies granted to the Spanish bottlers.

We urge the Congress to recognize the serious and special problems of the
American green olive bottling industry. First, we recommend that the tariff sched-
ules of the United States be amended to afford separate treatment to ‘“black
ripe” or “California style” olives on the one hand, and to ‘“green” or “Spanish
style” olives on the other.

Second, we recommend that as to “green” or “Spanish style” olives, the tariff
schedules of the United States be amended in accordance with the successful
Canadian example. The elements of such an amendment are (a) the elimination
of all duties on “green” or “Spanish style” olives imported in bulk containers,
and (b) the imposition of a substantial ad valorem duty on imports of “green” or
“Spanish style” olives imported in glass containers. In order to offset the high
subsidies and low wage scales available to Spanish companies, we recommend
that the ad valorem duty on imports of green olives in glass jars be set at 1714
percent.

We, therefore, adamantly oppose the bill, H.R. 3368, in its present form. The
very;hve&oﬁAmemﬁmwhmhhntﬂe.gmen.olmes are indeed at stake. We
petition Congress to amend the customs duties on “green” or “Spanish style”
olives in accordance with the urgent needs that we have expressed in this
statement.

APPENDIX—SUBSIDIES GRANTED TO SPANISH IMPORTS OF BOTTLED GREEN
OLIVES

Spanish companies which pack green olives in glass jars have taken advantage
of the array of subsidies which were instituted in 1966 by the Spanish govern-
ment. Among these subsidies are the following :

(1) A direct cash subsidy from the government of Spain (Called the “Desgra-
vacion Fiscal”). This subsidy is styled as a “tax rebate,” but in fact, it is a direct
cash payment from the government equal to 129, of the gross value of any green
olives exported from Spain in glass containers.

(2) The export investment reserve. This is a tax exemption available to all
Spanish exporters. Spanish bottlers ean shelter from Spanish corporate income
taxes up to 509 of their profits earned from exports by reinvesting these profits
in any aspect of their green olive processing, bottling or exporting businesses.

(3) Government loans to finance ezxports. The Spanish government offers
special low interest loans to all Spanish companies which export green olives
in glass jars. Such exporters of bottled green olives may receive a loan as high
as 409, of the value of their gross export sales.

(4) A 7% 9 tax credit on purchases of new equipment maenufactured in Spain,

(5) An industrial government zone program under which substantial subsidies
are accorded to businesses which establish plants within designated geographic
areas. One of these zones was established around Seville, the major olive growing
area in Spain. Under this program, Spanish bottlers of green olives have received
the following :

(a) a direct cash subsidy equal to 109, of the total investment made
within the special zone ;

(b) a low interest government loan of up to 709 of the total investment
made within a special zone ;
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(¢) a B-year 209, straight line depreciation rate on any buildings or equip-

ment located within a special zone;
(d) a 959, reduction of several Spanish taxes for the first 5 years of busi-

ness operations within a special zone;
(e) a 959 reduction of customs duties on raw materials and equipment
during the first five years of business operations within a special zone.

The aggregate of these subsidies gives each Spanish company exporting green
olives to the United States a minimum subsidy of from 14.29 to 18.5% of the
gross value of all green olives exported in glass jars, Since United States customs
duties are the same on both bulk and bottled olives, these subsidies give Spanish
bottlers at the very minimum a 14.29 to 18.5% advantage over American firms.
To offset both these subsidies and the lower wage scales which benefit Spanish
imports, we urge that a 17349 ad valorem duty be imposed on imports of “green”
or “Spanish style” olives in glass containers., At the same time, since American
firms depend upon bulk imports of green olives, “green” or “Spanish style” olives
should be admitted free.

American firms have over several years developed the market in the United
States for green olives. Through a broad array of subsidies, however, Spanish
imports are threatening to capture that market. Since 1966, the United States
market share of Spanish imports has risen from less than 1% to 4695, while more
than 20 American firms have shut down their bottling operations in the United
States. Immediate relief is essential if the American green olive bottling industry
is to survive,

Mr. BURKE. Are there any questions ¢ .

Now the Spanish Government gives a subsidy and it is styled as a
tax rebate, but in fact it is a direct cash subsidy from the Government
of Spain equal to 12 percent of the value of green olives exported from
Spain in glass containers. Because of U.S. custom duties isn’t it true
that the duties are the same for both bulk and bottled olives?

Mr. MirrLer. I believe that is so, yes.

Mr. Burge. So this subsidy actually gives the Spanish bottlers a
12-percent advantage over the American bottlers. y do you think
that should take place ? )

My, Mirier. T am afraid it just exists.

Mr. Burke. What is fair and equitable about the Spanish Govern-
ment giving these people a tax rebate and then they are able to ship
their bottled olives into this country at a 12-percent advantage over
the American bottler.

Mr. MiriEr. It is just the way it exists, sir.

Mr. Burge. You state your concern about the increase in price, but
yet it is all right for the California olives to maintain a higher price,
but the other olives should be looked at a little bit differently.

Mr. Mirzer. I don’t think it is really quite equitable to compare the
California olive with the Spanish olive. Tt is two different animals
completely.

Mr. Burge. L know that. I am an authority of olives, particularly the
small ones. But you are a little inconsistent in what you are saying
here, because actually what is happening up in our area, the bottled
Spanish olives are taking over the entire market and their prices are
going up. We find that the Spanish bottled olive people are selling
these bottled olives directly to the supermarkets.

Mr. MiLgr. That is not so, sir.

Mr. Burke. Why do they send their buyers over to Spain ?

Mr. MiLLer. Why does who send their buyers over to Spain ¢

Mzr. Burkk. Representatives of these large supermarkets ?

Mr. Miirer. Thappen to be very familiar with that. They send them
over in the course of normal quality control checks. They want to see

~~J
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what their sourcing is and whether they are adhering to the standards
of the industry, of the supermarket industry, and whether they are
. producing a good quality product. .

I don’t think it 1s uncommon for supermarket buyers to visit their
suppliers at any time.

Mr. Burgke. I am not criticizing them for doing it.

Mr, Mivcer. I would rather commend them for it.

Mr. Burke. I don’t think the impression should be left here that
they are not doing it. :

Mr. MiLLer. I would suggest it is to the credit of the supermarket in-
dustry to be very interested in their sources.

Mr. Burke. I have friends in the supermarket industry and they
tell me the reason they buy direct is that they save money. They knock
out the middle man, the American bottler. They come in on a low
duty. They have every advantage in the world.

Mr. Mirer. Congressman, I don’t really want to be controversial
with you, but I know of no supermarket that is buying directly from
Spain without a U.S. company being involved.

Mr. Burke. Of course, they have a U.S. company involved, but it is
usually one of their own branches that are doing the buying.

Mr. Mirrer. No, sir. T am sorry. If you can give me a specific of a
supermarket that is buying directly from Spain, with no involvement
w%lth a U.S.-affiliated company, I should be very interested in knowing
who it is. .

Mr. Burke. I will give you the names of some of the plants like
Libby and a few others who have closed here and gone over to Spain.

Mr. MiLiER. Yes, sir, we are one of those who closed down and do
not have an olive packing facility in this country.

Mr. Burke. What you did, you laid off a lot of American workers,
went over there and opened your plant in Spain to do the bottling
over there. That is what I am complaining about.

"Mr. Mmier. I am sorry, sir, we did not do that. In the instance of
our company, and in the instance of Libby, although I can’t speak for
them, we are of sufficient size that we were able to relocate these people
into other employment within our company.

Mr. Burke. Now you talked about it would be ridiculous to expect
the French people to ship their champagne and wine over here in bulk.
Do you know that there are many countries in the world today that
expect to ship over all of their alcoholic liquors in bottles and take
away the bottling jobs in this country in that industry ¢

This is not only in the olive industry, but it is spreading to all
industries. This happens to be a small group here, but when we close
down all these bottling plants and all these packaging plants, where
are these people going to get jobs to buy the olives and alcoholic
beverages and all the other things that they will bottle overseas? Who
is going to have jobs to buy the goods?

I?Iiy Mmier. I am sorry, sir, I am here on behalf of olives, not
whisky.

Mr. Burkr. T know. This is a trend that is taking place in the coun-
try. We are doing away with all the factories, and we are going to
have everything come in here as a finished product. All the packaging
and bottling will be done over there. There will be nothing to be done
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here outside of a few service groups. As a good friend of mine said,
we will all be life insurance salesmen selling éach other life insurance.

Mr. MiLer. In this case I think the ultimate consumer, in the in-
stance we are referring to, is the overall interest.

Mr. Burke. What is the price of a 2-ounce bottle of olives shipped
here from Spain? Would you submit for the record how they compare
with the American bottling plant, 2-ounce olives? They are selling at
the American selling price, 1sn’t that true?

Mr. Mirier. Yes, sir.

Mr. Burke. In other words, the consumer isn’t saving a penny.

Mr. Gieeons. Maybe the American price comes down.

Mr. Burke. That is exactly right.

Mr. Geons. I would suggest that when your competitor starts
selling something a lot cheaper than you, you either go out of business
or you bring your price down.

Mr. Burke. Just a minute, I have not yet yielded.

Mr. Gieeoxs. I thought you had.

Mr. Burge. They have crushed out all the competition and all the
prices are going up.

Mr. Grerons. Would you yield ?

Mr. Burke. Yes.

Mr. Gieeons. I think we ought to save all these “high technology”
jobs for New England. I don’t know what else you can do up there,
but cut granite and sell life insurance. I guess you have to have the
jobs of taking olives from a big jar and putting them in a small jar.

Mr. Burge. We have to have some jobs. I know my colleague from
Florida doesn’t worry. You have the benefit of the military installa-
tions, but we are trying to hold on to as many jobs as we can.

Mr. Gieeoxs. There ought to be some good back-breaking jobs up
there in the fall. :

Mr. Burkke. If you indulge in a little unemployment for a while, it
might change your thinking.

Mr. GsBons. It might.

The Cuarrman. Mr. Karth. '

Mr. Karta. Mr. Chairman, first of all, I think you ought to be com-
mended for being able to absorb those employees who otherwise would
be disemployed by moving your bottling organization elsewhere, but
I would like to ask, how much would your employment have been
increased had you not moved the bottling operation elsewhere ?

Mr. Mitrer. I would have to speculate that there would have been
no increase in employment because the trend of the industry was
toward machine packing rather than by hand packing. As a mafter of

act, even prior to our closing of our bottling operation, our employ-
ment, was on a constant decline because of mechanization.

Mr. Karra. Don’t you employ people in the bottling plants overseas
or do they run themselves automatically %

Mll' Mirvrer. They are highly automated, but of course we do employ
people.

Mr. Karra. How many people do you employ?

Mr. Mirier. It varies seasonally. I would say our average annual
employment is somewhere in the nature of 100.

Mr. Karra. That is for your own company.

Mr. M1rLEr. Yes.
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Mr. Karti. How many employees do you have in the total manufac-
turing operation of your company ?

Mr. Mircer. In the total manufacturing operation of the division of
the company of which I am responsible, we have about 1,900.

Mr. Karre. So this would be a substantial percentage at that,
wouldn’t it ?

Mr. MiLier. Yes,sir.

Mr. Karra. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CraRMAN. Mr. Gibbons.

Mr. Gieeons. I have no more questions.

The Crarrmax. We thank you, Mr. Miller. We appreciate your
statement, very much. We appreciate your response to our questions.

[The following was submitted for the record:]

SCM GLIDDEN-DURKEE,
Cleveland, Ohio, June 15, 1973.
Mr. JoEN M. MARTIN, Jr.,
Chief Counsel, Comittee on Ways and Means,
Longworth Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. MARTIN : I am writing for the purpose of clarifying the record with
respect to two points which were raised in the questioning following my testimony
before the Committee on Friday, June 8, 1973, in support of H.R. 3368 to revise
the tariffs applicable to olives.

At the outset of the questioning, I acknowledged that there was a 12 per cent
tax rebate on bottled olives exported from Spain (see transcript, page 3637).
However, in reviewing the record, it appears that the question was meant to sug-
gest that this rebate was a subsidy giving Spanish olive bottlers a 12 per cent
advantage over American bottlers of this product. This simply is not the case
for the following reasons:

(1) While the tax rebate on the export of bottled olives from Spain is 12 per
cent, as I indicated, the tax rebate on olives in bulk is 11 per cent. The 1 per
cent difference in the export rebate on bottled olives versus bulk olives is cer-
tainly more than justified by the additional indirect taxes which bottlers in
Spain must pay for their bottling operations, including, especially, the indirect
taxes applicable to their purchases of bottles and caps.

(2) The export tax rebates applicable to both bottled and bulk olives are not
a subsidy, but rather a rebate of the indirect taxes borne by these products in
the country of origin or exportation, a practice clearly permitted by Article VI,
page 3, or the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, and used by most coun-
tries in the world that rely heavily upon indirect taxes.

The second point in need of clarification relates to the questions regarding
Spanish bottled olive exporters selling directly to large supermarkets. (See tran-
script, pages 3637, 3639.) I had understood these questions to relate to the direct
sale of bottled olives to supermarkets without the involvement of U.S. com-
panies and answered accordingly. However, as regards bulk olives, two super-
market chains, A&P and Safeway, have for many years now been large pur-
chasers and importers of Spanish-style olives, which they in turn bottle in the
United States. These firms have, however, in recent years begun to import in-
creasing quantities of Spanish-style olives already bottled ; but these purchases of
bottled olives are made through other U.S. importing companies.

In order that the record may be clarified as regards these two points, I would
appreciate it if this letter could be incorporated in the record following my
testimony.

Very truly yours,
‘WriLLiAM A, MILLER,
Vice President, Consumer Foods Group.

The CrarrMan. Mr. Lobred is our next witness.
Would you give us your name and address? We will be glad to
recognize you.
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STATEMENT OF LEONARD K. LOBRED, SECRETARY-TREASURER,
U.S. NATIONAL FRUIT EXPORT COUNCIL

_Mr. Losrep. I am Leonard K. Lobred. I am employed by the Na-
tional Canners Association in Washington, D.C. I am secretary-treas-
urer of the U.S. National Fruit Export Council, representing pro-
ducers and processors interested in increasing the exportation of fresh
fruits and fruit products. :

The Cuamman. We are glad to have you with us, sir. You are
recognized.

_ Mr. Losrep. Thank you. The U.S. National Fruit Export Council
is in its 20th year of activity in support of a policy of freer and more
open international trade to be achieved on the basis of negotiations for
mutual advantage. Some of the member organizations are submitting
statements to this committee on their own behalf. This statement 1s
presented on behalf of the following organizations:

California-Arizona Citrus Industry: Pure Gold, Inc., Red-

lands, Calif.; Sunkist Growers, Los Angeles, Calif.

California Canning Peach Association, San Francisco, Calif.

California Grape and Tree Fruit League, San Francisco, Calif.

Canners League of California, Sacramento, Calif.

Cranberry Institute, South Duxbury, Mass.

DFA of California, Santa Clara, Calif.

International Apple Institute, Washington, D.C.

National Canners Association, Washington, D.C.

National Red Cherry Institute, East Lansing, Mich.

Northwest Horticultural Council, Yakima, Wash.

Pineapple Growers Association of Hawaii, Honolulu, Hawaii.

Texas Citrus and Vegetable Growers and Shippers, Harlingen.

Tex.

Texas Citrus Mutual, Weslaco, Tex.

I do not appear as the direct representative of any of them, but only
for the group, on matters of common concern affecting the exporta-
tion of fruit and fruit products—fresh, dried, and canned. None of
these products is price supported. None is the subject of a U.S. export
subsidy. None is protected by an import quota. Exports of fruits and
fruit products including tree nuts contributed $529 million to the U.S.
balance of payments in 1972.

TRADE REFORM ACT

The U.S. National Fruit Export Council gives its unqualified sup-
ort to the proposal in section 301 of H.R. 6767 to enlarge the Pres-
1dent’s authority to respond to unjustifiable or unreasonable foreign
import restrictions or export subsidies which reduce U.S. exports.
The U.S. National Fruit Export Council also supports the admin-
istration’s request for new authority (chapter I of title I of HLR.
6767) to negotiate tariffs and nontariff barriers—but with the admoni-
tion that this authority be used vigorously in behalf of U.S. agricul-
tural exports. This appears to be the President’s intent, but we know
that past efforts in this area have been most unsatisfactory to agricul-
ture and the fruit industry in particular.

960086 O—73—pt. 13—4
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The Fruit Export Council requests that the Congress exercise its
oversight function stron%ly during the negotiations to assure that the
U.S. negotiators utilize all of the rights and powers at their command.

FOREIGN IMPORT RESTRICTIONS

Exports of U.S. fruits and fruit products are impeded by protec-
tionist measures in a number of countries. Most of the import restric-
tions are of long standing. France and the United Kingdom limit
imports of fruits and fruit products by means of import quotas, con-
tinuing in effect since World War II. As members of the European
Community, they are no longer entitled to maintain their national
import restrictions. Japan has continued since her entry into the
GATT in 1955 to maintain import quotas, initially but no longer
justified under the rules of the GATT, on a number of fruits and fruit
products even though its trade balance with the United States shows
a favorable surplus. It is well known that the EEC during the last
15 years has introduced a series of reference prices, variable levies,
and minimum import prices on fruits and fruit products as substitu-
tions for, or in addition to, fixed tariffs. Other countries in other parts
of the world, including Latin America, restrict imports of U.S. fruits
and fruit products through NTB’s and discriminatory practices, not-
withstanding their GATT obligations to liberalize.

It is noteworthy that the only public hearings held by the executive
branch pursuant to section 252(d) of the Trade Expansion Act, since
its enactment more than 10 years ago, were initiated by two of the
groups-affiliated with the Fruit Export Council. The California-Ari-
zona, citrus industry in 1970 sought U.S. Government action under
section 252 to obtain MFN treatment for U.S. citrus in the EEC. The
National Canners Association in 1970 sought U.S. Government action
under section 252 to obtain the elimination of the EEC variable levy on
calculated added sugars in canned fruits. Both of these proceedings.
as well as the many informal representations made by Fruit Export
Cﬁgurtlcil members on these and other illegal barriers, have had little
effect.

We consider that the EEC trade restrictions should be eliminated
in the current negotiations under GATT article XXTIV :6 concerning
Community enlargement, and that the manner in which the EEC re-
solves these trade problems should be observed closely as an indication
whether the EEC will in fact be ready for meaningful negotiations on
agricultural trade when major negotiations get under way this fall.

We support the new section 301 including its enlargement to ex-
pressly include export subsidies within its scope. We regard the exist-
Ing section 252 and the proposed section 301 as important assertions
by the United States of its right to be treated fairly in international
trade. We support the new authority in the hope that its re-enactment,
in language of which the executive branch is the author, will strengthen
the resolve of the executive branch to obtain fair treatment for U.S.
exports in furtherance of U.S. trade agreement rights.

TARIFF NEGOTIATIONS

Major trade negotiations have been held under GATT auspices in
1948, 1951, 1958, 1962, and 1967. In retrospect, the Kennedy round
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negotiations gained little or nothing in the way of improved market
access for U.S. horiticultural products in the principal markets of
Western Europe and Japan.

_ The Fruit Export Council is obligated to take a position highly crit-
ical of the results of U.S. efforts to date in the field of trade negotia-
tions. The Fruit Export Council has no desire to deviate from its posi-
tion of support for a policy of improving market access through re-
ciprocal concessions, but in all candor we must assess the results of
that policy in relation to U.S. trade in horticultural products as having
been far short of what was rightfully expected.

CONCLUSION

If history has a lesson for the Fruit Export Council it is that the en-
actment of new trade legislation cannot be expected by itself to pro-
vide one iota of improvement in current international trade condi-
tions. Members of the Fruit Export Council have been aware for years
that the United States is not accorded market access rights to which
it is entitled, and is not treated fairly in international markets, and
that such problems are largely the result of the gap between enunciated
policy—legislation—and executed policy—executive action.

Members of the Fruit Export Council are obliged again to put our
faith in the good intentions and negotiating skill of our Government
in the hope that meaningful improvements in market access for U.S.
fruits and fruit products will be obtained.

We thus endorse the new section 801 authority to act on unjustifi-
able or unreasonable foreign import restrictions, and the general
negotiating authority in chapter I of title I of H.R. 6767.

The Fruit Export Council also urges that the Congress cooperate
closely with the executive branch with the view of assuring that the
United States will obtain fair treatment and improved conditions of
market access.

The CrARMAN. We thank you again for coming to the committee
and presenting your views. We appreciate it.

Mr. Schneebeli.

Mr. Sca~eeseLL I hope that 2 years from now your export council
will have more confidence in and be more optimistic about our trade
policy. I am hopeful it will improve, and I am hoping your reaction
will be more favorable.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there any further comments or questions? If
not, again we thank you, sir.

Mr. John Van Horn is our next witness.

Will you identify yourself for our record? We will be glad to
recognize you, Sir.

STATEMENT OF JOHN VAN HORN, PAST PRESIDENT, CALIFORNIA-
ARIZONA CITRUS LEAGUE, AND ASSISTANT VICE PRESIDENT,
SUNKIST GROWERS, INC., ACCOMPANIED BY JULIAN HERON,
COUNSEL

Mr. Vax Horx. My name is John M. Van Horn. I am assistant vice
resident of Sunkist Growers, Inc., 'and past president of the Cali-
ornia-Arizona Citrus League, both organizations domiciled in Sher-

man Qaks, Calif. With me at the table is Mr. Julian Heron, counsel.
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The Cruaikman. We welcome you. You are recognized.

Mr. Van Horn. This statement is made on behalf of the California-
Arizona citrus industry, by the California-Arizona Citrus League,
whose membership represents handlers and growers of more than 90
percent of the California-Arizona citrus fruit produced and marketed
in fresh and processed form. This statement is also made on behalf
of Sunkist Growers, Inc. On behalf of the industry, the league has
requested the opportunity to testify in support of the President’s for-
eign trade proposals.

The California-Arizona Citrus League joins with the U.S. National
Fruit Export Council in its support of the principle of reciprocal
trade as the cornerstone of U.S. foreign trade policy. The California-
Arizona citrus industry has developed, over a long period of years
- by diligent marketing efforts, a substantial export market for both.
fresh and processed citrus products, the maintenance of which is
absolutely essential to a healthy economic situation within the in-
dustry. We recognize that in order to export products of its industries,
a nation must be prepared to purchase from its trading partners.

We are opposed to the continued imposition by trading partners of
the United States of import quotas, the variable levy system and other
nontariff barriers as well as unreasonable high tariffs. In the same
vein, we urge any solutions that are warranted in instances of severe
competition within the United States be found other than through
the imposition of quotas and other nontariff barriers through special
legislation. We support the President’s tariff proposals now pending
before this committee including its provisions for: (1) Authority for
new negotiations; (2) Relief from disruption caused by fair compe-
tition; (3) Relief from unfair trade practices; (4) International trade
policy management; and (5) Trade relations with countries not en-
joying most-favored-nation treatment.

The California-Arizona citrus industry is vitally dependent upon
its export markets as shown in exhibit 1 attached. For the 8-year pe-
riod ending 1971-72, exports represented 28.3 percent of total ship-
ments of fresh citrus from California and Arizona. During the subject
period this proportion varied from a low of 25.3 percent to a high of
32.4 percent. Currently the dollar value of citrus and citrus products
exported by the California-Arizona citrus industry exceeds $125 mil-
lion annually. The maintenance of this level of exports is a crucial im-
portance to the continued economic health of the California-Arizona
citrus industry.

For these reasons the California-Arizona Citrus League strongly
urges adoption of the President’s trade proposals.

The California-Arizona citrus industry has long supported the re-
ciprocal tariff policy pursued by the United States since the Trade
Agreement Act of 1934. The President’s proposals now before this
committee are a logical continuation of that program and provide
proper balance for the consideration of industries unduly subjected to
competition from imports as well as providing legislative authority
for a continuation of the basic reciprocal trade agreement program.
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NONTARIFF BARRIERS

Since 1962, the United States has experienced increasing problems,
particularly in the agricultural export field, with nontariff barriers
maintained by its traging partners. Its protest of these nontariff bar-
riers would become a hollow platitude if the United States were to
yield to the temptation to enact similar proposals which provide for
increased quota protection for U.S. industries.

_Agricultural trade is particularly vulnerable to this type of retalia-
tion and certainly the current efforts of the United States to secure the
removal or reduction of nontariff barriers in those countries which can
provide significant market opportunities for products of U.S. agri-
culture will be seriously jeopardized. »

An example from the California-Arizona citrus industry will serve
to illustrate the opportunities for U.S. agricultural exports and in-
creased dollar exchange earnings which can result from the removal
of nontariff barriers by our trading partners. The following data were
presented in March of 1968 with respect to U.S. exports of fresh
lemons to Japan through 1966-67, and updated in this presentation
through 1971-72:

U.8. exports of fresh lemons to Japan
[Thousands of 76-1b. boxes]

195762 (average) - _________ S 97
1962-63 e e - 127
1963-64 (liberalized, May 1964) ____ e 430
1964-65 . ___.___ e e 506
196566 e 712
1966-67 ______________ e et e e 832
1967-68 ________________ _ - S 1,067
196869 1,149
1969-70 . _______ . ___ — - - 1, 547
1970-71 _ _ — e - 1,748
1971-72 —e [ e 2,343

Source : Forelgn Agricultural Service and Bureau of Census, Department of Commerce.

These data indicate that in the third full year of liberalization U.S.
exports of fresh lemons to Japan had increased by almost nine times
the average of the 5-year period 1958-62. Total exports of fresh lemons
to Japan for 1971-72, the most recent ccmpleted export year, reached a
total of 2,343,000 of 76-pound box equiyalents, over 4 times the level of
the first full year of liberalization and over 24 times that of the 1958-
62 preliberalization average. '

More recently, Japan has liberalized the importation of fresh grape-
fruit. Following liberalization in July 1971, substantial increases in
the level of U.S. exports of grapefruit to Japan have occurred. How-
ever, Japan unjustifiably continues to maintain quotas on fresh oranges
and concentrated citrus juices in violation of the rules of the General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade. The United States has been nego-
tiating for the removal of these restrictions, but there has been no
success to date.

THE EEC AND THE LEVY SYSTEM

The European Economic Community presents a special and very
serious problem of nontariff barriers. The United States attempted in
the GATT negotiations conducted pursuant to authority of the Trade
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Expansion Act of 1962 to secure modification of the community’s ref-
erence price—levy system of protection for its agriculture. Reference
prices, levies, and export subsidies are a combination of devices which
can be used to totally exclude imports from outside countries and to
protect price levels within the domestic market by dumping on the
world markets supplies in excess of that which can be consumed by
the home market. The logical end of the imposition of such devices, by
the EEC or by other countries, is a virtual strangling of foreign trade
and the creation and/or perpetuation of inefficient producing indus-
tries with the country using such devices. '

The EEC presently applies customs duties, intervention prices, ex-
port refunds, basic price, buying-in price, reference price, and quality
standards to citrus. Threshold prices and variable levies are currently
applied to cereals, butter, cheese, skim milk, beef, veal, other livestock
products, and olive oil.

DISCRIMINATORY TRADE AGREEMENTS

Prior to the inception of the Common Market, the United States
and Italy competed in the principal markets of Western Europe on
the same basis except for those advantages related to geographic loca-
tion, varietal differences of fruit, and other similar economic factors.
The California-Arizona citrus industry pointed out the disadvantage
at which it was placed by reason of the formation of the Common Mar-
ket in a “Statement of Position on GATT Negotiations,” submitted be-
tore the Committee on Reciprocity Information in September 1964.
Since that time, Greece, another Mediterranean citrus prodicer, has
become an associate member of the Common Market; and an associa-
tion agreement has been entered into with Turkey.

More recently, the Common Market has negotiated with Tunisia and
Morocco for a reduction in the common external tariff on citrus of 80
percent, and with Spain and Israel for a reduction of 40 percent. The
United States, joined by other citrus-exporting countries of the
world—not including the Mediterranean Basin countries—in the fall
of 1969 protested before the GATT these discriminatory reductions in
duties, for which the EEC had requested a waiver of the GATT rule
against such discriminatory reductions. Because of the strong protest
of the United States and other countries, the EEC withdrew its re-
quest for a waiver. It however instituted 40 percent tariff reductions
for Spain and Israel in 1970 and have continued them to the
present. To add insult to injury, the EEC, in spite of its open
violation of the most favored nation provision of the General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade, instead of eliminating the
discrimminatory treatment, increased it by making the 40-percent
tariff reduction applicable to the three countries of Egypt, Leb-
anon, and Cyprus. In addition to this, the EEC made the
discriminatory and damaging tariff reductions applicable to imports
from those seven countries not only to the original six members of the
EEC, but also to the three new members of the EEC. As if this were
not enough, it is now reliably reported that the five countries enjoying
a 40-percent tariff reduction will have that tariff reduction increased to
an 80-percent reduction to match the preference currently enjoyed by
Tunisia and Morocco. All of this is being done without any regard
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for the EEC’s members contractual agreement expressed in GATT
to treat the United States and other countries equally. In view of this,
one must wonder whether or not the EEC has any intention of re-
sponding to U.S. requests at any negotiation.

OURRENT NEGOTIATIONS RESULTING FROM THE ENLARGEMENT OF THE
EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY

At the present moment, negotiations have been underway in Geneva,
Switzerland, since March 12, 1973, resulting from the enlargement
of the EEC to include the United Kingdom, Denmark, and Ireland.
The United States has certain rights in these negotiations expressed in
article 24 of GATT. Simply, in the agricultural sector, the United
States is entitled to receive concessions from the EEC as a result of
the import duties in the United Kingdom, Ireland, and Denmark
increasing. For example, the duty in the United Kingdom for fresh
oranges is an ad valorem equivalent of 5 percent. The duty in Ireland
is zero and in Denmark the duty is zero. The duty in the EEC is 15
percent for the period April 1 through October 15 and 20 percent for
the remainder of the year. Thus the duty for U.S. citrus exported to
the United Kingdom, Ireland, and Denmark will increase unless
progress is made during the 24 :6 negotiations in Geneva. To this point
in time, the EEC has not shown any inclination to respond in a
meaningful way to the negotiations. The EEC apparently 1s going to
try to delay these negotiations so as to frustrate the legitimate interests
and goals of the United States.

The Congress will undoubtedly wish to watch the progress, or lack
of it, resulting in Geneva to determine whether or not to grant addi-
tional negotiating authority. If the EEC is not willing to negotiate,
then whether or not the United States has negotiating authority is
only academic. The same principle applies to Japan which has seemed
up to this point to be unwilling to make any move to do away with its
illegal quotas.

EXTENSION OF SECTION 252 OF THE TRADE EXPANSION ACT OF 1962

The California-Arizona citrus industry supports the extension of
section 252 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962 to nonagricultural
commodities and specifically urges the Congress to emphasize that
congressional policy directs the use of that authority to keep the
channels of trade open. The history of the use of section 252 of the
current Trade Expansion Act by private industry should be considered
by this committee. In 1970, the California-Arizona Citrus League filed
a request to appear before the Trade Information Committee to make
its views known on the illegal preferences of the EEC. That hearing
involved Tunisia, Morocco, Spain, and Israel. The special trade repre-
sentative then testified in 1971 before the Senate Agriculture Sub-
committee on Agricultural Exports that the entire Cabinet agreed
that the preferences granted by the EEC were illegal and damaging
U.S. fresh citrus exports.

In 1978, the league requested a second hearing under section 252
as the result of the three new preferences granted to Lebanon, Egypt,
and Cyprus. As of this date, the preferential arrangements are still
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in existence and continue to damage fresh citrus exports from the
United States. It is true that the EEC made a minor downward tariff
adjustment for a limited period in 1971, 1972, and 1973. However, this
tariff adjustment does not extend beyond this %rear and did not elimi-
nate the discrimination. Thus, to knowledgeable observers, it appears
that the EEC intends to disregard most-favored-nation treatment for
the United States in the future. This is a matter that this committee
and Congress should take under careful consideration in considering
trade legislation.

In conclusion, we would like to point out the reason this committee
should give added weight to the California-Arizona Citrus League’s
testimony. As you know, the California-Arizona growers have worked
hard to increase and expand exports of fresh citrus to the present $125
million level. This level of exports has been reached through hard
work, sound business planning, and vigorous promotional and sales
efforts. The California-Arizona industry does not receive any type of
direct Government subsidy as do many of the growers in nations com-
peting for the same markets. In spite of the subsidies provided growers
of foreign nations, our industry has been able to compete successfully
to the present time. The future is uncertain. That is the reason we
are here today testifying in support of the administration’s trade
legislation. We urge your swift enactment of that legislation.

[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]
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Exhibit 1
PERCENTAGE OF FRESH CALIFORNIA-ARIZONA
ITRUS SHIPMENTS DIRECTED TO EXPORT 1964-1972
Total Fresh Fresh Export
Year Shipments Shipments Percent

--- Metric Tons ~---

1964-65 1,327,360 336,005
1965-66 1,377,340 385,730
1966-67 1,415,590 407,320
1967-68* 955,825 258,145
1968-69 1,427,830 385,390
1969-70 1,440,835 423,895
1970-71 1,349,715 377,230
1971-72 1,480,615 479,570
8 year

Average 1,346,889 381,661

* Frost and Flood Destroyed Production

Sources: Orange, Lemon and Desert Grapefruit
Administrative Committees and California
Crop § Livestock Reporting Service.
Canadian exports were estimated.

25.3
28.0
28.8
27.0
27.0
29.4
27.9
32.4

28.3
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BEFORE THE

OFFICE OF THE SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE FOR TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

TRADE INFORMATION COMMITTEE

DOCKET NO. 73-1

BRIEF OF

CALIFORNIA-ARIZONA CITRUS LEAGUE

I. The Applicant

This brief is filed by the California-Arizona Citrus
League (hereinafter referred to as the "League"). The League is
a voluntary non-profit trade association composed of marketers of
California~Arizona citrus, largely cooperatives, which represent
approximately 90% of the 12,500 citrus growers in California and
Arizona. These growers produce oranges, lemons, grapefruit, and
tangerines. The League speaks on behalf of the industry on matters
of general concern such as legislative, foreign trade, and other
similar topics. Representatives of the League have devoted
substantial time and effort to the promotion of exports, and

through the League and other organizations, the California-Arizona
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citrus industry has concerned itself with matters relating to
international trade since the early 1920's.

On the basis of this background and current developments
relating to international trade in citrus, the League determined
to request a public hearing pursuant to Section 252 (d) of the
Trade Expansion Act of 1962 to provide the President with its
views concerning foreign import restrictions affecting citrus.

(See Appendix A).

1I. Request for Hearing

In accordance with Section 252 (d) of the Trade Expansion
Act of 1962, the League requested that a hearing be held to
receive its views concerning the discriminatory acts of the
European Economic Community (hereinafter sometimes referred to as
“"EEC") which unjustly and in a discriminatory fashion restrict
United Sgates commerce in fresh citrus fruit. The particular trade
arrangement involved is the agreement siéned on December 18, 1972,
by the EEC and the United Arab Republic (hereinafter sometimes
referred to as "Egypt"). Additionally, the EEC signed preferential
agreements with Lebanon on December 17, 1972, and with Cyprus on
December 18, 1972. All three new agreements grant 40% tariff
reductions on fresh oranges, lemons and grapefruit. (See Appendix B.)
In connection with negotiating these and other agreements, the EEC

is in the process of renegotiating its previous discriminatory
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agreements with Spain, Israel, Tunisia and Morocco. It is
anticipated that the renegotiation of these latter four agreements
‘may result in increased preferences to Spain and Israel on fresh
citrus. If this occurs, then Egypt, Cyprus, and Lebanon would
also receive an increased preference. Information concerning
the seven citrus producing countries mentioned is iﬁcluded in
this brief, since any consideration of international trade in
citrus would be incomplete without a discussion including these
seven citrus exporting Mediterranean countries.

On January 1, 1973, the United Kingdom, Ireland and
Denmark become part of the European Economic Community. The
resulting effect on international trade in citrus will also
be discussed in this brief. It is necessary to consider this
since the discriminatory preferences will apply to the three
new EEC importing countries which currently have either a

zero duty or very low duty on fresh citrus.l/ (See Appendix C)

III. Introduction

The citrus products involved herein are fresh oranges,

lemons, and grapefruit. Trade in United States produced fresh

l/ 1Ireland and Denmark have a zero duty on fresh citrus. The
United Kingdom's tariff on fresh oranges is 5% ad valorum
from December 1 - March 31 and & 0.175 per 112 pounds net
weight from April 1 - November 30. The specific duty has
had an ad valorum equivalent of 4% to 5.3% over a period
of time.
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citrus will be additionally restricted by the new discriminatory
agreements particularly during that period of the year in which
supplies of citrus are available from both the United States and
Mediterranean producing countries.2/

Imports of oranges represent approximately 99 percent of
total consumption with the EEC exclusive of Italy.3/ The EEC is
the largest citrus importing area in the world. Lebanon, Cyprus,
Egypt, Morocco, Tunisia, Spain and Israel have the production
capabilities to supply, during their marketing seasons, more than
the total import needs of the enlarged EEC. Because of this
fact and because of their geographical proximity, these countries
must be considered collectively as a competing source of supply
for the important EEC market.4/ Included as Appendix D is a
map showing the EEC relative to the seven Mediterranean supplying
countries.

This brief documents the conditions which require the
President to take necessary remedial action pursuant to the

provisions of Section 252 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962.

2/ The period during which fresh oranges are available from
both the United States and Mediterranean producers extends
from February through July.

3/ 1Italy is the only EEC member that produces citrus. FAO,
CCP:CI 72/5, p. 3 April 7, 1972. Italian oranges and lemon
production satisfies domestic consumption. Italy imports
grapefruit.

4/ The Citrus Economy & Feasibility of International Market
Arrangements. Jurgen Wolf, FAO Vol. 14, No. 9 September 1965.
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U.S. fresh citrus trade is unjustifiably restricted, by the EEC's
violation of Article I, which is the Most Favored Nation Provision
(hereinafter sometimes referred to as "MFN"), of the General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (hereinafter referred to as "GATT").
This violation exists as a result of the four previous agreements
between the EEC and Tunisia, Morocco, Spain and Israel and the
new agreements with Egypt, Cyprus and Lebanon.5/

The illegal agreements with Tunisia and Morocco date back
to August 1969. The current signed preferential agreements with
Spain and Israel became effective in October 1970.6/ The new
agreement with Egypt began January 1, 1973.

The League submits that the preferential duties
granted are not only violations of the Most Favored Nation
Provision of GATT, but are also discriminatory, preventing
expansion of trade on a mutually advantageous basis, and
are policies unjustifiably restricting United States
commerce.

The significance of these agreements transcends fresh
citrus fruit which was the basic reason for their creation.

If the agreements covering fresh citrus fruit are allowed to

continue, they will establish a dangerous trade precedent that

5/ The agreements between the EEC, Israel, Spain, Tunisia and
Morocco were the subject of a previous 252 hearing in August
of 1970. See Trade Information Committee Docket Wo. 70-1.

6/ Spain and Israel received a 40% preference during the 1969-70
season before signing the current agreement in October 1970.

96-008 0—73-~pt. 13—5
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will give the EEC a license to deal arbitrarily in the
Mediterranean basin. Certainly, the United States has not
participated in GATT with any understanding that international
trade in fresh citrus could be regulated in a manner that
resembles a Mediterranean cartel. Until 1969, United States
fresh citrus was permitted to enter the EEC on the same basis
as its major competitors.?7/

The preferential agreements have a disruptive effect
on the international supply of fresh citrus. The preferred
market position of Mediterranean basin citrus producers has
already encouraged the citrus industries in Israel, Spain, Egypt,
Cyprus, Lebanon, Tunisia and Morocco to expand their production.
This enables increased export sales to the EEC.8/ Countries,
such as the United States, Brazil and South Africa, which the
EEC does not,.favor have sustained damage in the form of reduced
sales to the EEC since the discriminatory preferences bagan in
1969. .

Since the United States has already stated publicly
that the four agreements with Tunisia, Morocco, Spain and Israel

are illegal and have damaged U.S. citrus exports, the documented

7/ From 1964 to 1969, Israel enjoyed a 40% preference on
grapefruit exported to the EEC. However, until 1969 that
preference was extended on an MFN basis to all grapefruit
exporting nations.

*
8/ Rotterdam Auction daily sales catalogs, 1970-1972.
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illegality of those agreements will not be further discussed.9/
The discussion of those four agreements will be limited to the

adverse economic impact on the domestic citrus industry.

IV. World Citrus Production and Trade

World trade in fresh citrus represents a substantial
portion of the flow of international trade in agricultural commodities
and has been the subject of detailed analysis by the Food and
Agriculture Oreganization (hereinafter referred to as "FAO"),
of the United Nations. Total annual exports of fresh oranges
(including tangerines), for the three year average from 1964-1966,
were 4,159,000 metric tons with the United States, South Africa,
Brazil and Mediterranean basin nations contributing the major
portion of the supply. Inte;;ational trade in fresh ;itrus is
highly competitive and is projected by FAO to become even more
competitive in the years ahead. FAO's estimate of orange
supplies available for export by 1980 is 9,373,000 metric tons
in contrast with its estimate of demand at constant prices on
the part of importing countries at 8,651,000 metric tons.
Particularly significant is FAO's estimate of the supplies

available from the United States for export of 388,000 metric

9/ FAO, CCP:CI 72/5, p. 12, April 7, 1972; Hearing before
~  Senate Subcommittee on Agricultural Exports on "Problems
Incurred in Exporting Fresh Citrus Fruits to European

Economic Countries," pages 124, 125-127,.
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tons in 1980, as compared with an average of only 149,000 metric
tons from 1964 to 1966.

The EEC Member States as IMPORTERS and producing countries
receiving the benefits of the EEC tariff preference schemes as

EXPORTERS dominate world trade in fresh oranges. (See Table I).
TABLE I

Significance of EEC Preference Scheme in World Trade

in Oranges (including Tangerines)

1964-66 Average Projected 1980
Produc- Net Trade Produc- Net Trade
tion (Imports) tion (Imports)

--- per cent®of world total ---

EEC:
Six 1/ 5.4 (47.2) 5.9 (42.3)
Three 2/ 0.0 (15.3) 0.0 (11.9)
Total 5.4 (62.5) 5.9 (54.2)
MED. :
Assoc. 3/ 3.3 2.7 3.2 3.6
Pref. 4/ 18.3 59.9 16.5 56.9
Other 5/ 1.9 5.2 1.2 2.5
Total 23.5 67.8 20.9 63.0

l/ France, Germany, Italy, Netherlands, Belgium and Luxembourg
2/ Denmark, Ireland, United Kingdom

3/ Greece, Turkey

4§/ cyprus, Egypt, Israel, Lebanon, Morocco, Spain, Tunisia

5/ Algeria .

Source: FAO-CCP:CI 72/4, March 13, 1972
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Appendix E is a map of the world showing the principal
citrus exporting nations and Appendix F identifies the
principal citrus importing nations. It will be noted that the EEC
member countries constitute the largest single market in the world
for fresh oranges, accounting for 62.5% of imports during the
period 1964 to 1966. Aside- from Hong Kong, Japan, and Canada,
countries in Western Europe are the only significant market
available to the United States for the export of its citrus
and accounted for 35% of the exports of fresh citrus from the
United States during the period 1963-64 to 1966-67.

Comparisons herein are made based upon the period 1964-66
as used by FAO in its most recent study. This period will
hereinafter be referred to as the "base period" in the review of
the seven countries benefiting from the said preferences. The
same period will also be applied to the United States.

Tunisia, located on the southern shore of the Mediterranean
and east of Morocco, has been producing citrus since before
World War I. However, only recently has the commercial production
of citrus in Tunisia increased significantly. With its hand-
cultivated garden plantings, tree population is high with many

groves having 150 trees per acre.l0/ These close plantings result

10/ The Citrus Industry, Vol. 1, Revised Edition, Division of
Agricultural Science, University of California, Berkeley,
1967. The average planting in the U.S. is approximately
85 trees per acre.
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in higher yields per acre, particularly in the early years of
the bearing life of the tree. The majority of Tunisian citrus
is exported in fresh form. France, Tunisia's traditional
market place, accounted for 98% of all Tunisian exports of
fresh citrus in 1956. Since that time, Tunisia has widened
the distribution of its fresh citrus exports somewhat,

as reflected by the fact that in 1970 through 1972, 90% of

its exports were to France, with the remainder going primarily
to Eastern Europe.ll/ Based upon FAO projections for 1980,

it is estimated that Tunisian orange production will have
increased to 120,000 metric tons or 35% over»the base period
with supplies available for export increasing from 35,000

metric tons to 60,000 metric tons in 1980. (See Table II)

11/ Les Exportation D'Agrumes Du Bassin Mediterranean, Situation
1968-1969, Commission des Etudes Economiques du C.L.A.M.,
Nice, October 13, 1969; and Les Exportations D'Agrumes Du
Bassin Mediterranean, SituatiIon 1971-1972, Commission des
Etudes Economiques du C.L.A.M., Nice, 9-10-72.
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TABLE II

Actual and Projected Production and Consumption
of Oranges (including Tangerines)

1964-66 Average Projected 1980
Area Produc~ Consump- Net Trade Produc~ Consump- Net Trade
tion tion (imports) tion tion {(imports)

--~ thousand metric tons =---

EEC:
"Six" %/ 1,444 3,108 (1,965) 2,401 5,441 (3,040)
"Three"2/ 0 637 (637) 0 854 (854)
Total 1, 33,745 {2,602) 2,401 6,295 (3,894)

MED:
Assoc. 3/ 698 584 114 1,300 1,042 258
Pref. 4/3,835 1,343 2,492 6,690 2,606 4,084
Other 5/ 406 189 217 500 324 176
4,939 2,116 2,823 8,490 3,972 4,518

%/ France, Germany, Italy, Netherlands, Belgium and Luxembourg
2/ Denmark, Ireland, United Kingdom

3/ Greece, Turkey

3/ cyprus, Egypt, Israel, Lebancn, Morocco, Spain, Tunisia

5/ Algeria

Source: FAO; CCP:CI 72/4, March 13, 1972.

Moroccan citrus production has increased dramatically

during the past 25 years, jumping from 28,500 metric tons in the
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late 1930's to 588,000 metric tons in the base period. During
the base period about 80% of Moroccan’orange production was
exported iﬁ fresh form. A large portion of Moroccan exports

of fresh citrus have been to France. Also Morocco has been
expanding its'exports to outher countries, especially to the
Netherlands, West Germany and the USSR.12/ The estimated
increase of Moroccan production by 1980 from the Base period

is 121% and, according to FAO estimates, 80% of that production
is expected to be exported.

Israel is the major citrus exporter of the Middle East.
Israel's groves are modern and mechanically tilled and the industry
is in a position to utilize the benefits of scientific experi-
mentation.l3/ Fresh citrus exports are not only the principal
market for Israeli citrus production, but also represent Israel's
largest source of foreign exchange. Exports of citrus from Israel
are under the control of a quasi-governmental agency known as
the Citrus Marketing Board of Israel. During the base period,
exports accounted for over 80% of Israel's total fresh orange
marketing. It is estimated that orange production will increase
by 62% between the base period and 1980 and that exports will

utilize at least three-fourths of production.

12/ Citrus Exports, C.L.A.M., 1970-1972 Annual Reports

13/ Ssupra, Footnote 10.
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Spain is the largest citrus producing country in the
Mediterranean area and is the world's largest exporter of fresh
citrus. Because of its location, adjoining France on the south,
it has easiest access to the EEC, from a transportation point of
view, with the principal markets of Paris, Antwerp, Rotterdam,
and Hamburg being from only 48 tov72 hours away by truck or rail.

Spain's largest market within the EEC is West Germany,
followed by France, and the Benelux nations. More than three-
fourths of all Spanish orange exports are to countries within
the expanded EEC. It was predicted as early as 1960 that Spain
would make every effort to maintain and increase its position
within these markets and seek special trading arrangements.l4/

During the base period Spain exported approximately
68% of its total orange production. It is anticipated that
Spain's production will increase by 48% from this same period
to 1980 and while the percentage available for export will drop
slightly, the total volume of orange exports will increase
significantly. ’

Egypt has been rapidly expanding both production and
export marketing.l5/ Citrus production in Egypt is located along

the Nile delta, which is located between Cairo and Alexandria.

14/ 1bid.

15/ "Big Developments on the Egyptian Citrus Front", Fruit
Trade Journal, April 3, 1971.
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While citrus has been grown in Egypt for centuries, it has only
been since 1952 that a serious industry-wide effort has been made
to become competitive in the world market. For example, in the
last six years, o;er seven new packing houses have been constructed
and it is predicted that there will be 20 by 1976. A quick glance
at exports of Egyptian oranges will rapidly show the progress being
made. See Table III.

TABLE III

EXPORT OF ORANGES FROM EGYPT

Avg. 1962-63/1966-67 22,000 tons
1967-68 38,000 tons
1968-69 76,000 tons
1969-70 86,000 tons
1970-71 90,000 tons
1971-72 100,000 tons
1972-73 130,000 tons projected

Source: Supra, Footnote 11

Egypt uses modern packing house equipment and chemicals
such as TBZ and diphenyl to assist in getting its fruit to export
markets. Currently most of Egypt's fresh orange exports go to
Eastern Europe, especially Russia. Of those that go to Western
Europe, the exports are directed primarily to England, Germany,

Holland, Scandinavia, and France. Egypt also is beginning to
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export lemons to the EEC. Egyptian citrus exports are sold through
a Government monopoly kﬂown as El1 Wadi Agricultural Export Company.
_ Exports consist of both navels and Valencia Late.

The citrus production of Cyprus has increased five fold
from the late 1930's to the base period of 1964-66, increasing
from a level of approximately 20,000 metric tons to 99,000 metric
tons. During the base period over 70% of the orange production
of Cyprus was exported in fresh form and almost 60% of this
production has been directed to the members of the expanded EEC.
According to the FAQ estimates, by 1980 the citrus production
of Cyprus is expected to increase 268% and 82% of the total
production will be directed to exports.

Exports of oranges from Lebanon have ranged from 80,000
to 93,000 tons from 1962 through 1970. 1In 1971, they increased
dramatically to 132,000 tons and in 1972 were 109,000 tons.
It is expected that 125,000 tons will be available for export
in 1973. Nearly all of Lebanon's orange exports have gone to
nearby markets in Jordan, Syria and Near East non-producing
countries. About half of Lebanon's production is consumed in its
domestic market. During the base period, production of oranges
was 148,000 tons, and is expected to increase by 60% to 240,000
tons by 1980.

As previously noted; the principal citrus producing areas

of the world are the United States and the Mediterranean region,
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including the countries of Tunisia, Morocco, Spain and Israel,

Egypt, Cyprus, and Lebanon, which have just been reviewed.

While citrus production has been increasing in virtually all
producing areas, the increases in the Mediterranean in

particular have been greater than those in the United States,

with the result that the United States' share of world production

has fallen from 40% to 25% during the past 30 years.l6/ During

this same period, the Mediterranean's share of world production

has been steadily rising from 25%. Although production is fairly
evenly divided between the two major producing areas, the Mediterranean
and the United States, the majority of fresh citrus exports originate
in the Mediterranean area--with over 50% of this area's production
being exported. This represents approximately 75% of total

citrus shipments throughout the world to importing countries, with
the bulk of the remainder of the shipments being divided between

the United States, South Africa, and Brazil.

The EEC is the most important market area for Mediterranean
basin citrus producing countries; and it is also the single most
important overseas market for U.S. citrus. The California-Arizona
citrus industry has been vigorous in its efforts to increase

fresh citrus exports to the EEC. The trend of exports of fresh

16/ Supra, Footnote 4. In addition to footnote four, it must
be kept in mind that fresh oranges are available from both
the United States and Mediterranean producers from February
through July.
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citrus from California-Arizona from 1925 to the present is shown
below in Table IV.

Table IV

Exports of California-Arizona Fresh Citrus

Year Metric Tons Year Metric Tons
1924-25 55,700 1949-50 192,020
1929-30 . 62,450 1954-55 349,500
1934-35 165-830 1959-60 300,600
1939-40 127,750 1964-65 336,000
1944-45 228,400 1969-70 423,900

Source: Sunkist records projected to California-Arizona
citrus industry total.

During the development of its citrus export markets, the
United States was able to compete in the principal markets of
Western Europe, now incorporated in thé EEC, on generally the same
basis as other suppliers insofar as tariffs and other governmentally
imposed trade restrictions were concerned. The California-Arizona
citrus industry pointed out as early as 1962 that the creation of
the EEC itself placed the United States and California-Arizona
citrus growers at a competitive disadvantage with Italy for example,

one of the original "six".17/ This disadvantage was extended

17/ University of California Conference in Foreign Trade,
D. F. McMillen, 1962.
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subsequeﬁtly as Greece and Turkey entered into association agreements
vith the EEC and more recently with the extension of preferences

to Tunisia, Morocco, Israel, Spain, Cyprus, Egypt and Lebanon.l8/

It is not necessary to review the possibility that EEC itself

may not have\been oréanized pursuant to GATT criteria, in order

to examine the EEC's agricultural policy. The protectionist

attitude of the EEC toward its agriculture is a well documented

fact, and the agreements under consideration herein constitute

an extension of that agricultural policy to non-EEC member

countries now being brought in under the EEC umbrella. It is

clear that the EEC intends not only to protect its own agriculture,
but also the agriculture of major third country suppliers

of products not'grown in sufficient quantity within the EEC

to achieve self-sufficiency. It is accomplishing this

objective in a manner which discriminates against other third country
fresh citrus suppliers such as the United States, Brazil, and

South Africa. Additionally, the EEC has announced its intention to
extend these preferences to other Mediterranean producers.l9/ This
protectionism of agriculture and its.extension to selected third
countries is in sharp contrast with the intent of the Treaty of Rome,

pursuant to which the EEC was formed, which in referring to trade

18/ 1In total, the EEC has extended agreements of one kind or
another to 43 countries. It is expected that soon the number
of countries will increase as areements are developed with
commonwealth ’

19/ European -Community, No. 134, May 1970; No. 133, April 1970;
No. 131, February 1970; No. 127, Sept. 1969; No. 123, May 1969.
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between the EEC and third country suppliers states as follows:

"Article 18 -- Member States hereby declare their
willingness to contribute to the development of
international commerce and the reduction of
barriers to trade by entering into reciprocal
and mutually advantageous arrangements directed
to the reduction of customs duties below the
general level which they could claim as a result
of the establishment of a customs union between
themselves.

"Article 110 -- By estalishing a customs union
"between themselves the Member States intend to
contribute, in conformity with the common
interest, to the harmonious development of
world trade, the progressive abolition of
restrictions on international exchanges and
the lowering of customs barriers.

The common commercial policy shall take into
account the favourable incidence which the
abolition of customs duties as between Member
States may have on the increase of the
competitive strength of the enterprises in
those States."

v. The California-Arizona Citrus Industry

The citrus industry within the United States has
experienced substantial érowth in acreage and production and this
growth is projected to continue in the future. According to
FAO estimates,'United States production of all citrus wi;l reach
13,500,000 metric tons by 1980, as compared with an average of
6,689,000 metric tons for the period 1964-1966. During the base
period, Florida accounted for 68%_of total U.S. citrus ‘
production with California-Arizona accounting for 30% and the

remainder of 2% being in Texas with minor production in Louisiana.
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However, California-Arizona is the principal source of fresh
citrus exports from the United States, accounting for an
estimated 80% - 85% of total overseas exports in recent years.

The development of the exporf market has been an integral
part of the growth and expansion of the California-Arizona citrus
industry. The earliest exports of fresh citrus date‘back to 1892
with significant volume being first attained in the 1920's.20/

Exports were further expanded after World War II to the
present level of 479,600 metric tons in 1971-72. It is significant
that these established export markets were regained after World
War II with assistance from the Federal Government.

In addition, since 1960, the California-Arizona
Citrus Leagua has had the cooperation of this Government in the
continued expansion of the League's citrus export markets
through the FAS-California-Arizona Citrus League market develop-
ment project, pursuant to which P.L. 480 funds in the amount of
$2,145,000 have been spent in assisting the industry in its
trade expansion programs from 1560 to December 31, 1972. These
funds were matched by industry expenditures of approximaéely
$7,980,000 during the same period. As a result of these and
other efforts, exports of fresh citrus from California and

Arizona have represented 28% of its total fresh fruit shipments

20/ California State Board of Hortioculture, 1892, P. 330-331,
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during the eight years 1964-65 to 1971-72 with individual years
ranging from a low of 25.3% to a high of 32.4%. (See Appendix

G) Of these exports, 67% were to overseas markets. During

the period 1964-65 to 1968-69, 50% of the overseas exports

went to the EEC. Now that the discriminatory preferences have been
in effect since 1969, shipments to the original EEC member
countries constituted only 30% of overseas exports during 1971/72.
When the three new EEC members are included, overseas exports

to the EEC amount to 35%.

The California-Arizona citrus industry is experiencing
a resurgence of plantings and production. Significant acreage
reductions were made in the 1950's, principally due to pressure
of low returns, loss from quick decline (Tristezza), and
opportunities.for subdivision i? established producing areas.

The California-Arizona citrus industry currently has approximately
361,000 acres of citrus under cultivation with employment in the
growing, harvesting, packing and marketing functions totaling
approximately 37,000 individuals.

The new plantings that have been made since the mid-1950's
are concentrated largely in the Central California and Desert Valley
producing areas, the harvesting seasons for which are somewhat
earlier than in the older established producing areas of Southern

California. These plantings have been made possible by the

96-006 0—73—pt. 13—¢
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availability and extension of water supplies developed through
Federal and State reclamation and irrigation projects. In many
instances citrus fruit is the only crop which has the production
and income potential to utilize effectively these sources of
irrigation water. The shift of producing areas referred to above
will result in the need to initiate shipments into, export markets
earlier in the marketing season than in the past. Chart I below
illustrates the changing volume and seasonal pattern of orange

harvests between 1954 and 1972,

CHART I
VOLUME OF CALIFORNIA-ARIZONA ORANGE CROP HARVESTED EACH MONTH

000's Metric Tons 000's Metric Tons

200 200
3__year Average

180 k 1969-70/1971-72 180

160 1= -4 160
2-year Average
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%1967-68 was a severe frost year resulting in crop loss.

Source: Orange Administrative Committees
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The California-Arizona industry has developed on the basis
of an expectation of continuing demand in both domestic and export
markets. Projecting the growth of this industry to 1977-78, the
production of oranges is expected to total 2,067,200 metric tons.
If the California-Arizona industry is to maintain the same percentage
of utilization in export channels as has prevailed in the immediate
past, total exports of fresh citrus from California-Arizona will
have to increase from the level of 479,600 metric tons for 1971-72
to a level of 600,000 metric tons in 1977-78.

Examining the current economic status of the industry,
it is clear that with the existing levels of production the
industry would suffer severe economic consequences, were it to

lose any significant part of its fresh citrus exports.

V1. World Marketing Seasons

As described earlier, production in the Mediterranean
area has increased faster than it has in the United States and has
resulted in increased volume being exported in all months of their
marketing season. During the months of March through June, volumes
shipped by Mediterranean suppliers have increased by 58% from
700,000 metric tons to 1,100,000 metric tons between 1957-58

and 1971-72.21/ Chart II below illustrates this rapid growth.

21/ Monthly data was not available for this time period for Greece,
Turkey, Lebanon and Egypt. Therefore, this section does not
include information on those countries.
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CHART 11
FRESH ORANGES (Including Tangerines, etc.)

EXPORTS FROM MEDITERRANEAN COUNTRIES TO WORLD MARKETS
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See: Appendix H
Source: Food & Agriculture of the United Nations, Bulletin of Economic Statistics

In recent years a growing share of these increased
‘shipments have been kept in storage in the European markets and
have been sold later in the season than was normal. It is
expected that, as production further increases in Mediterranean
countries, their marketing season will be further extended in
the EEC through use of storage facilities and extension of the
harvesting period.

Chart III on page 25 illustrates the monthly imports of

both California-Arizona and Mediterranean oranges into the EEC.
It is readily seen that even though the EEC markets

are of great importance to the California-Arizona industry, the

overwhelming competition from Mediterranean sources of supply

will make it extremely difficult, if not impossible, to



4219

-25-
maintain a market position under conditions of preferential tariff
reductions to Mediterrgnean competitors. Combined with an earlier
availability of supplies from California-Arizona, the extension of
the Mediterranean season has and will continue to intensify
competition in the critical months of April through July.
Extending preferential tariffs to the Mediterranean countries
constitutes a serious discrimination against the California-
Arizona industry within the EEC market, particularly from the
beginning of the California-Arizona export season in late February
until approximately late July or early August. '

Charts IV through VII clearly illustrate the difficulty
suppliers from California-Arizona are having in maintaining a
market position under conditions of preferential tariff reductions

to Mediterranean suppliers.

CHART III
MONTHLY EEC IMPORTS OF FRESH ORANGES

1966-67
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Source: GATT Spec (69) 129 (EEC provided figures)
See: Appendix [
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AUCTION: ROTTERDAM, HOLLAND
QUANTITIES OF ORANGES SOLD
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AUCTION: ROTTERDAM, HOLLAND
QUANTITIES OF ORANGES SOLD
000's Half-Boxes 000's Half-Boxes
350 350
1971 Weekly Sales
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CHART VI
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VII Effects of the Tariff Preference

The association agreements provide that when oranges
originating in Tunisia and Morocco are imported into the EEC,
they shall be subject to only 20% of the common external
tariff applicable to like products. These citrus items are
included in EEC tariff heading 08.02A. The preferential
agreements with Cyprus, Egypt, Lebanon, Morocco and Tunisia
provide for the payment of only 60% of the common external
tariff on like products. FAO comments on EEC preferential
arrangements for citrus fruit imports are given in Appendix J.

Table VIII below relates the two degrees of preference
80% (Morocco and Tunisia) and 40% (Cyprus, Egypt, Lebanon, Spain
and Israel) to the CXT of 20% during the period October 16 to
March 31, the CXT of 15% during the period April 1 to May 31,
the CXT of 5% during the period June 1 to September 30 and the
CXT of 15% during the period October 1 to October 15 to a carton
of oranges with an average C.I.F. value of $5.00 per carton.22/
On the basis of this average value, the application of these
preferential rates result in duties of only 4% ad. valorum or
20¢ per carton on imports from Tunisia and Morocco, and a duty

of 12% ad. valorum or 60¢ per carton on imports from Cyprus,

22/ The preferences are understated because the average price
per carton of U.S. competitors is less than the U.S.
average price per carton of $5.00
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Egypt, Lebanon, Morocco and Tunisia. Compare those duties with
the duty on imports from non-preferred third countries of 20%
ad. valorum or $1.00 per carton at that value. The preferences

are 80¢ and 40¢ respectively per carton.

TABLE VIII

Computation of Tariff Preferences

16 October to 31 March

’ Cyprus, Egypt, Lebanon
U.S. Morocco & Tunisia Spain and Israel

Tariff 20% 4% 12%
Dollars* $1.00 20¢ 60¢
Preference per
carton -0- 80¢ 40¢
1l April to 31 May
Tariff 15% 3% 9%
Dollars* 75¢ 15¢ 45¢
Preference per
carton -0- 60¢ 30¢
1 June to 30 September
Tariff 5% 1% 3%
Dollars* 25¢ 5¢ 15¢
Preference per
carton -0- 20¢ 10¢
1 October to 15 October
Tariff 15% 3% 9%
Dollars* 75¢ 15¢ 45¢
Preference per
carton . =0- 60¢ . 30¢

* :
Average C.I.F. price of $5.00 per carton is used.
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The extension of the tariff preferences to the Mediterranean
suppliers by the new member countries will make exporting to the
United Kingdom, Ireland and Denmark more difficult as the new
member countries introduce the common agricultural policy for
fruits and move toward alignment with the CXT. Tariffs will
rise substantially in the three new member countries from their
present low levels to the complex and significantly higher CXT
of the Community.23/ Only those suppliers which have not been
extended preferential reductions - the United States, South Africa
and Brazil - will pay the full duty.

The tariff levels for the United States, South Africa
and Brazil will increase by as much as 300% in the United Kingdom
from 5% to 15%. In Ireland and Denmark the increase will be from
0 to 20% in the winter. This will result in increased cost of
up to $1.00 per.carton for countries without preferential
arrangements.24/ The application of the significantly higher
rates will force the import traffic to be directed to those
suppliers now enjoying a tariff advantage by virtue of the EEC
preferences.

It is crystal clear that these unjustified agreements
granting preferential duties to selected countries on oranges

and lemons not only constitute rank discrimination against the

23/ Supra, Footnote 1

24/ Average C.I.F. price of $5.00 per carton is used.
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United States and other non-preferred third country suppliers,
principally South Africa and Brazil, but also will restrict future
U.S. commerce with the EEC. Further, this is precisely the situation
contemplated by Congress when it enacted Section 252 of the
Trade Expansion Act of 1962.

These tariff reductions are accompanied by a so-called
price maintenance scheme, but this does not remove the competitive
disadvantage which accrues from the reduction in duties. In fact,
the price maintenance scheme has already caused damage to the
U.S. overseas markets in several ways. If the price maintenance
scheme is successful with the result that prices recéived by
preferred producers are higher than they otherwise would have
been, this scheme and the lower duty will have served to further
increase their net return. This added return will result in
additional plantings and expansion of production, which will
further increase the competitive disadvantage which California-
Arizona exports must face. On the other hand, if the reduction in
duty is not passed back to the ultimate producer, the discriminatory
margin will serve as an inducement for traders to seek out sources
of supply in the favored countries at the expense of third countries
not so favored. As preferential treatment stimulates increases of
supplies in the Mediterranean area, their marketing period will be
further extended, as much as possible, toAtake advantage of this

special treatment accorded their product moving into the EEC.



4226
-32-

As a consequence of all of the factors influencing the
competitive ability of the Mediterranean area suppliers, heavy
supplies from these four countries originally receiving the
illegal preferences have been found in the EEC during the past
three years for almost six weeks longer than their historical
marketing period. It should be repeated that the degree of
preference involved is significant. The tariff assessed on U.S.
citrus is 5 times that assessed on the citrus of Tunisia and
Morocco, and 1.7 times that of Cyprus, Egypt, Israel, Lebanon
and Spain.

However, the damage caused by the price/maintenance
scheme has not been limited to the EEC market. In order to
avoid falling below the applicable minimum (the reference price),
and thus having their preference suspended until the situation
is corrected (see Appendix K), the Mediterranean suppliers have
been able to divert shipments to the United Kingdom whenever
supplies within the EEC approached a level which would cause a
temporary loss of their EEC preference.

Now that the United Kingdom has joined the Common Market
and the "safety valve" has been removed, several damééinq
alternatives may result. The preferential suppliers can market
without any restraints when the minimum prices are not in effect.
Therefore, there may be a tendency for the preferential suppliers

to withhold some supplies from the market until after the applicable
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reference prices expire on April 30. Their marketing season may
extend even further into the summer months.

In addition, there may now be a tendency for the
Mediterranean suppliers to divert those supplies which previously
were directed to the United Kingdom to other markets in order to
continue to lessen the bossibility of compensatory levies with the
EEC. These supplies could be diverted to important U.S. markets
such as Canada or several in the Far East (e.g. Hong Kong or Japan)
and even to the United States.

The last and most probable alternative is that the
Mediterranean suppliers will extend their marketing season in the

Community and will also divert supplies to important U.S. markets.

VIII The Applicable International Agreement

Having documented the damage being sustained by the
California-Arizona citrus industry, the United States will wish
to determine what method is available to remove the existing
discrimination. This involves examining both the General
Agreement on Tariffs and Trade which is international and the Trade
Expansion Act of 1962 which is domestic. GATT is only as effective
as its members desire it to be, whereas the domestic law can be
applied unilaterally.

The applicable interﬁational agreement governing trade

is GATT. The preferential agreements between the EEC, Egypt,
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Cyprus and Lebanon violate the Most Favored Nation provision of
that agreement which is ‘the foundation of international trading

rules.

A. Most Favored Nation Treatment

Article I of GATT provides, with certain exceptions not
applicable to the agreement discussed herein, that when a preference
is given to one country by a contracting party, that preference
automatically is extended to all other GATT contracting parties. If
the preference is not extended, then a violation of the Most Favored
Nation provision occurs. Because of the importance of the MFN
principle, the applicable portion of Article I is set forth and
is as follows:

"l. With respect to customs duties and charges
of any kind imposed on or in connection with
importation or payments for imports or exports,
and with respect to the method of levying such
duties and charges, and with respect to all rules
and formalities in connection with importation
and exportation, and with respect to all matters
referred to in paragraphs 2 and 4 of Article III,
any advantage, favour, privilege, or immunity
granted by any contracting party to any product
originating in or destined for any other country
shall be accorded immediately and unconditionally
to the like product originating in or destined
for the territories of all other contracting
parties."

The principle of MFN has been the backbone of U.S. trade
policy. 1In fact, the Special Representative for Trade Negotiations

in his report to the President dated January 14, 1969, said:
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"A basic tenet of U.S. policy since the early
1920's has been to follow, and to insist that
other countries follow, a policy of unconditional
most-favored-nation (MFN) treatment--that is,
nondiscrimination in international trade.

]
"There have been sound reasons for this policy.
In the first place, as the world's greatest
trading nation, the United States has much to
gain from the assurance that its own exports
will be permitted to compete in foreign markets
on equal terms with those of any third country.
To be assured of this treatment, it must
guarantee MFN treatment to others.”

More recently, the Honorable Peter G. Peterson stated in
"A Foreign Economic Perspective" dated December 27, 1971, at
page 20:

"The United States has long supported the
multilateral, non-discriminatory approach to
the management of international economic
relations, as opposed to bilateralism and
discrimination. The United States has global
economic interests: it thrives best in a world
of nondiscrimination. The American interest is
not solely economic, however. Nationalism is
politically divisive, whether practiced
militarily or economically. The United States
has tried to encourage the development of an
international system which would contain
divisive economic nationalism and exclusive
regionalism, so that political as well as
economic relations might operate to the

general benefit of all countries."

There are four items which must be considered in
determining if there has been an MFN violation. The first three
are items contained within the MFN provision and are (1) contracting

parties, (2) advantage, favor, ﬁrivilege or immunity, and
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(3) product. The fourth item is whether any other provision
of GATT grants an exception to and immunity from the MFN.

These items will be considered in the order listed.

1. Contracting Parties

A contracting party is a nation who has agreed to the
terms of the GATT and become a participating country. Of the
countries involved in this brief on1y>Belgium, France, Luxembourg,
Netherlands, United Kingdom and the United States were original
contracting parties. Denmark, The Federated Republic of Germany,
Ireland, Israel, Italy and Spain have beome GATT contracting parties
by accession under Article XXXIII. Cyprus became a contracting party
by accession pursuant to Article XXVI. Tunisia and the United Arab
Republic have acceeded provisionally and are not yet contracting
parties. Morocco is not a GATT member although it does have
observer status. Lebanon at one time was a contracting party, but

then withdrew. It now has observer status.

2. Advantage, Favor, Privilege, or Immunity

The EEC has given an advantage, favor, and privilege to
Egypt, Cyprus and Lebanon by granting them on fresh oranges, lemons
and grapefruit, a 40% reduction in the common external tariff.

This enables those countries to export citrus to the EEC at
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advantageous prices resulting in discrimination against citrus from
nonpreferred areas. This discrimination against some GATT
contracting parties is unjustified.

The EEC previously admitted that MFN applies. In the
beginning, the EEC granted a preference to Israel on grapefruit
in July, 1964. The duty rate resulting from that preference was
extended by the EEC to all GATT contracting parties pursuant to
the MFN clause. This has not been done in the present case and

indicates the EEC's willful disregard of Article I of GATT.
3. Product

The products involved are oranges, lemons and grapefruit
as previously discussed hereinbefore. For the purposes of GATT
the oranges, lemons and grapefruit exported from the United States,
Morocco, Tunisia,'Spaiﬁ, Israel, Egypt, Cyprus and Lebanon are
identical. There can be no guestion that the items concerned in
the preferential and discriminatory agreements between the EEC
and the seven countries involve like and directly competitive
products to those exported by the United States.

The MFN of GATT would thus apply to EEC orange, lemon
and grapefruit imports unless affirmative exemptions have been
obtained under the provisions of GATT. This means that the
United States and all other citrus prodgcing countries are

entitled to the benefits of the preferences extended. Even Spain

96-006 0—73—pt. 13——7
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Israel, Cyprus, Lebanon and Egypt are entitled to the same

preference received by Tunisia and Morocco.

B. Article XXIV is not Applicable to the
Discriminatory Agreements

Article XXIV of the GATT is entitled “"Territorial
Application-Frontier Traffic-Customs Union and Free-Trade Areas."
The EEC, acting in accordance with the terms of this article,
could establish a free-trade area or a customs union which would
be exempt from the application of the MFN. The present agreements
do not and do not attempt to establish a customs union or free-
trade area in accordance with Article XXIV. Article XXIV,
paragraph 4, of GATT states principles of customs union and
free trade areas in the following terms:

"4. The contracting parties recognize the

desirability of increasing freedom of trade

by the development, through voluntary agree-

ments, of closer integration between the

economies of the countries parties to such

agreements. They also recognize that the

purpose of a customs union or of a free-trade

area should be to facilitate trade between the

constituent territories and not to raise barriers

to the trade of other contracting parties with
such territories.”

1. Customs Union

Before determining whether or not the EEC is trying to

establish a customs union with any of the three countries concerned,
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it is necessary to determine what a customs union is. A customs
union has three basic characteristics. First, trade restrictions
between the union members must be substantially eliminated.
Second, uniform duties and other regulations of commerce with
non-union members must be established. A third criteria is

that the duties and other restrictions on trade on the non-union
GATT parties to and from the customs union must not be on the
whole higher or more restrictive than the general incident of

the duties and regulations prior to the formation of the

customs union.

If the criteria described above are met and the countries
involved are GATT contracting parties, then the exclusion from the
MFN is automatic. 1In this case, Egypt and Lebanon are not
contracting parties to GATT and there can be no automatic exemption.

The agreements signed between the EEC and Egypt, Cyprus
and Lebanon contain no provision or schedule for the formation
of uniform duties and other regulations of commerce with non-union
members or in other words a common external tariff. This, of course,
is one of the very basic items to any actual customs union.

The agreements with Cyprus, Lebanon and Egypt do not
resemble a customs union and a customs union potential is made

impogsible by those countries existing relations with other countries.
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2. Free Trade Area

To establish a free trade area the countries within the
area must eliminate the duties and restrictions on substantially
all the trade between the member countries. There is no
requirement that a uniform external tariff be established in
connection with the trade between the members of the free trade
area and non-members. The EEC announcement concerning these
agreements indicates that a free trade area was formed.25/ The
possibility that the agreements between the EEC and Cyprus,
Egypt and Lebanon could be considered to have established
a free trade area is prevented by the fact that customs duties
and regulations are still in effect. There is no provision
or schedule for the elimination of existing tariffs. The
duty charged by the EEC on citrus from these three countries

is an illustration that a free trade area does not exist.

3. Interim Agreements

There is one other section of Article XXIV which needs
~to be mentioned although it has no application to the instant
agreements. Article XXIV of the GATT provides for interim

5

agreements which lead to the formation of either a customs union

25/ Joint Press Releases, 2166 e/72 (Preise 109); 2158 e/72
(Preise 104); 2157 e/72 (Preise 103)
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or free trade area. In the present case, the EEC could not
seriously assert that the agreements were qualifying interim
agreements. Neither of the agreements have any formalized

plan to form either a customs union or a free trade area. The
S-year agreements do provide that further negotiations should take
place beginning 18 months before the agreements terminate. However,
there is no requirement that the negotiations must be concluded

in a reasonable time or that a free trade area or customs union
must be established.

Since the preferential agreements do not fall within an
exception to the MFN and do not comply with the MFN, they are
violations of it. The EEC is openly violating MFN as to the rest
of the GATT contracting parties. At the same time the EEC was
careful in Article 4 of the agreements to specifically preserve
for itself MFN treatment from Lebanon, Cyprus and Egypt as to
any preference either of those countries might extend. (See

Appendix K).

United States Law Requires Presidential Action

The Trade Expansion Act of 1962 states that the purpose of
the Act is, among other things:

"...to stimulate the economic growth of the
United States and maintain and enlarge foreign
markets for the products of United States
agriculture...{and] to strengthen economic
relations with foreign countries through the
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aevelopment of open and non-discriminatory

trading in the free world..." 19 U.S.C. § 1801.
The Trade Expansion Act of 1962 (hereinafter referred to as "TEA")
gave authority to the President to take certain actions when the
purpose of the TEA was frustrated by thé actions of foreign nations.

The President is directed by the TEA to take certain
action when the conditions discussed in this brief exist. The
President is directed by 19 U.S. C. § 1882 (a) whenever unjustifiable
foreign import restrictions oppress the commerce of the United
States or prevent the expansion of trade on a mutually advantageous
basis to:

(1) take all appropriate and feasible steps within his
power to eliminate such restrictions,

(2) refrain from negotiating the reduction or elimination
of any United States import restriction under 19 U.S.C. § 1821 (a)
in order to obtain the reduction or elimination of any such
restrictions, and

(3) notwithstanding any provisions of any trade agreement
under the Trade Expansion Act and to the extent the President deems
hecessary and appropriate, impose duties or other import restrictions
on products of any foreign country or instrumentality establishing
or maintaining such foreign import restrictions against United States
agricultural products, when he deems such duties and other import

restrictions necessary and appropriate to prevent the establishment
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or obtain the removal of such foreign import restrictions and to
provide access for United States agricultural products to the
markets of such country or instrumentality on an equitable basis.

The President is also directed by 19 U.S.C. §1882(b)
whenever a foreigﬁ country or instrumentality, the products of
which receive benefits of trade agreement concessions made by the
United States, engages in discriminatory or other acts or policies
unjustifiably restricting United States commerce, the President
shall, to the extent that such action is consistent with the
purposes of 19 U.S.C. §1801 suspend, withdraw, or prevent the
application of benefits of trade agreement concessions to products
of such country or instrumentality, or refrain from proclaiming
benefits of trade agreement concessions to carry out a trade
agreement with such country or instrumentality.

The President is also directed by 19 U.S. C, § 1882 (c)
whenever a foreign country or instrumentality, the products of which
receive benefits of trade agreement concessions made by the United
States, maintains unreasonable import restrictions which either
directly or indirectly substantially burden United States commerce,
to the extent that such action is consistent with the purposes of
19 U.S.C. §1801 and having due regard for the international
obligations of the United States, to suspend, withdraw, or prevent

the application of benefits of trade agreement concessions to
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products of such country or instrumentality or refrain from
proclaiming benefits of trade agreements concessions to carry out
a trade agreement with such country or instrumentality.

As can readily be seen, the Congress intended that when
U.S. commerce is unfairly burdened the President is to take
certain definite steps. For that reason, the conditions which
must exist and the steps to be taken were clearly outlined in
the TEA. While a GATT violation is not a necessary prerequisite
for the President to invoke 19 U.S.C. §1882, a violation of GATT
does illustrate the lengths to which some countries will go to

unfairly restrict U.S. commerce and discriminate against it.
CONCLUSION

It is submitted that the foregoing facts concerning the
California-Arizona citrus industry's trade with the EEC will
substantiate the finding that the duty preferences extended by the
EEC will reduce the demand for California-Arizona citrus
as the EEC‘citrus requirements are increasingly supplied by Tunisia,
Morocco, Israel, Spain, United Arab Republic, Algeria and Cyprus.
Damage will also accrue to South Africa and Brazil. While in the
U.S. the citrus industry alone may feel the immediate impact
of this discriminatory policy, other U.S. commerce will no doubt
be seriously affected. If the challenge to these agreements is not
successful, then the EEC and other GATT membe;s will have carte

blanche to violate, at will, the Most Favored Nation provision of



GATT. Therefore, it is respectully requested that the President
exercise the authority of his Office on behalf of United States
commerce And the League to persuade the EEC to rescind the
discriminatory agreements. It is fair and reasonable to request
that the EEC extend the preferences granted to all citrus producing
GATT members as required by GATT or rescind the agreements.

In following this path, the United States will have the
support of all non-Mediterranean citrus producing countries as
well as all other nations interested in preserving the Most
Favored Nation principle in GATT. The only other alternative is
for the United States to retaliate under the provisions of .
19 u.s.c. §1821.

Respectfully submitted,

B2 Dyt

California-Arizona Citrus League
Van Nuys, California
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VERLFICATION

STATE OF CALIFORNIA )
) §S:

COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES)

D. F. McMillen, being first duly sworn, deposes and says that he is
the President of the California-Arizona Citrus League and, as such, is authorized
to verify this brief on behalf of CACL, that he has read the foregoing brief and
exhibits attached hereto and that the same are true to the best of his bellef,

information and knowledge.

L D ot

D. F. McMillen
President

Subscribed and sworn to before me this zsdaay of January, 1973.

Stanley H. Haberkdrn Notary Public

%r:’mission expires
Q s, Ay

FRIRL.ZAL OFFICE 1N
LOS ANGELE3 COUNTY

i My Cormmission Expires Dec. 15, 1574
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APPENDICES

Section 252 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962

Portion of EEC-Egypt preference Agreement
granting tariff reductions on fresh citrus
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January 22, 1972

Map of EEC and Mediterranean countries receiving
preferences

Principal Export Citrus Producing Nations
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shipments directed to export

Fresh orange exports from Mediterranean countries
to world markets

Monthly orangc imperts intc EEC

Developments in National and International Citrus
Policies

Suspension of preferential tariffs in the EEC

Portion of EEC-Egypt agreement where EEC obtains
Most Favored Nation treatment from Egypt
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Appendix A

76 Stat.] PUBLIC LAW 87-794-Oct. 11, 1962
CHAPTER 6 =-- GENERAL PROVISIONS

Sec. 251. MOST FAVORED NATION PRINCIPLE.

Except as otherwise provided in this title, in section
350 (b) of the Tariff Act of 1930, or in section 40l (a) of the
Tariff Classification Act of 1962, any duty or other import restric-
tion or duty-free treatment proclaimed in carrying out any trade
agreement under this title or section 350 of the Tariff Act of 1930
shall apply to products of all foreign countries, whether imported
directly or indirectly.

Sec. 252. FOREIGN IMPORT RESTRICTIONS.

(a) Whenever unjustifiable foreign import restrictions impair
the value of tariff commitments made to the United States, oppress the
commerce of the United States, or prevent the expansion of trade on
a mutually advantageous basis, the President shall=--

(1) take all appropriate and feasible steps within his
power to eliminate such restrictions.

(2) refrain from negotiating the reduction or elimination
of any United States import restriction under section 201(a) in order
to obtain the reduction or elimination of any such restrictions, and

(3) notwithstanding any provision of any trade agreement
under this Act and to the extent he deems necessary and appropriate,
impose duties or other import restrictions on the products of any
foreign country or instrumentality establishing or maintaining such
foreign import restrictions against United States agricultural products,
when he deems such duties and other import restrictions necessary and
appropriate to prevent the establishment or obtain the removal of such
foreign import restrictions and to provide access for United States
agricultural products to the markets of such country or instrumentality
on an equitable basis.

(b) Whenever a foreign country or instrumentality the products
of which receive benefits of trade agreement concessions made by the
United States--

(1) maintains nontariff trade restrictions, including
variable import fees, which substantially burden United States commerce
in a manner inconsistent with provisions of trade agreements, or
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(2) engages in discriminatory or other acts (including
tolerance of international cartels) or policies unjustifiably restricting
United States commerce,
the President shall, to the extent that such action is consisten with
the purposes of section 102-~

(A) suspend, withdraw, or prevent the application of
benefits of trade agreement concessions to products of such country
or instrumentality, or

(B) refrain from proclaiming benefits of trade agreement
concessions to carry out a trade agreement with such country or
instrumentality.

(¢) Whenever a foreign country or instrumentality, the products
of which receive benefits of trade agreement concessions made by the
United States, maintains unreasonable import restrictions which either
directly or indirectly substantially burden United States commerce,
the President may, to the extent that such action is consistent with
the purposes of section 102, and having due regard for the international
obligations of the United States~--

) (1) suspend, withdraw, or prevent the application of
benefits of trade agreement concessions to products of such country or
instrumentality, or

(2) refrain from proclaiming benefits of trade agreement
concessions to carry out a trade agreement with such country or
instrumentality.

(d) The President shall provide an opportunity for the presen-
tation of views concerning foreign import restrictions which are
referred to in subsections (a), (b), and (¢) and are maintained against
United States commerce. Upon request by any interested person, the
President shall, through the organization established pursuant to
section 242(a), provide for appropriate public hearings with respect
to such restrictions after reasonable notice and provide for the
issuance of regulations concerning the conduct of such hearings.
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Appendix B
Article 6
1. Les produits suivants, originaires de la RAE, sont soumis,

S : : M
a l'importation dans la Communautéﬂ A des droits de douane égaux a

60% des droits du tarif douwanier commun:

N6 du Tarit
douanier

commun Désiggation des marchandises 5
ex 08.02 A Oranges fraiches
ex 08.02 B Mandarines et satsumas, frais; clémentines
tangerines et autres hybrides similaires d'agrumes,
frais
ex 08.02 C ) Citrons frais
2. Pendant la période d'application des prix de référence, les

dispositions du paragraphe 1 sont applicables 2 condition que, sur
le marché intérieur de la Communauté, les prix des agrumes importés
de la RAE soient, aprés déﬁouanement, compte tenu des coefficients
d'adaptation, valables pour les différentes caté@ories d'agrumes et
apres deduction des frais de transport et des taxes a 1'importation
autres que les droits de douane, supérieurs ou égaux aux prix de
référence de la période concernée, majorés de l'incidence du tarif
douanier commun sur ces prix de référence et d'une somme forfaitaire
de 1,20 unité de compte par 100 kilogrammes.

3. Les frais de transport et les taxes & 1'importation autres
que les droits de douane, visés au paragraphe 2, sont ceux préﬁus
pour les calculs des prix d'entrée visés au féglement n® 23 portant
établissement graduel d'une organisation commune des marchés dans le

secteur des fruits et légumes.
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Toutefois, pour la déduction des taxes 3 1l'importation autres
e
que les droits de douane, visées au paragraphe 2, la Communauté se
réserve la possibilite” de calculer le montant A déduire, de fagon
P

S : x
a éviter les inconvénients résultant éventuellement de 1'incidence

de ces taxes sur les prix d'entréé, suivant les origines.

Article 7

1. Les produits suivants, originaires de la RAE, sont soumis,
N , .

a l'importation dans la Communauté, aux droits de douane du tarif
douanier commun reduits dans les proportions indiquées en regard de

chacun d'eux:

N° du Tarif Taux de
douanier . reduction
commun Designation des marchandises %
08.02 Agrumes frais ou secs:
D. Pamplemousses et pomelos 40
ex E. Autres:
Limes et limettes 40
2. En cas de perturbation ou de difficultés dans la commerciali-

sation dﬁ? produits des sous-positions du tarif douanier commun ex 08.01
G (mangues), 08.02 D (pamplemousses et pomélos) et ex 07.01 H (oignons
frais ou réfrigé}es), notamment en ce qui concerne la qualit€ de ces
derniers produits, des consultations ont lieu au sein de la Commission

mixte afin de trouver des solutions aptes a y remédier.
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Appendix C

Accession Treaty

TITLE III. EXTERNAL RELATIONS

Chépter 1. Agreements of the Communities with
Certain Third Countries

Article 108. [Application by New Members of Treaties
with Third Countries]

1. From the date of accession, the new Member States shall-
apply the provisions of the agreements referred to in paragraph 3,
taking into account the transitional measures and adjustments which
may appear necessary and which will be the subject of protocols to
be concluded with the co-contracting third countries and annexed
to those agreements.

2. These transitional measures, which will take into
account the corresponding measures adopted within the Community and
which may not extend beyond the period of validity thereof, shall be
designed to ensure the progressive application by the Community of
a single system for its relations with the co-contracting third
countries as well as the identity of the rights and obligations of
the Member States.

3. Paragraphs 1 and 2 shall apply to the agreements con-
cluded with Greece, Turkey, Tunisia, Morocco, Israel, Spain and Malta.

Paragraphs 1 and 2 shall also apply to agreements which the
Community concludes with other third countries in the Mediterranean
region before the entry into force of this Act.
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Appendix D

\ .

(] EUROPEAN ECONOMIC COMMUNITY

Belgium .
France
Italy
Luxembourg
Netherlands
West Germany
Denmark

00 - Ireland

OSN United Kingdom

ASSOCIATION AGREEMENTS
Morocco
Tunisia

. PREFERENTIAL AGREEMENTS
Spain
Israel
Cyprus
Egypt
Lebanon

96-006 0—73—pt. 13—8
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Appendix

CITRUS SHIPMENTS DIRECTED TO EXPORT 1964-1972

Total Fresh

Fresh Export

G

*Frost and Flood Destroyed Production

Sources: Orange, Lemon and Desert Grapefruit

Year Shipments Shipments Percent
----- Metric Tons =-=---

1964-65 1,327,360 336,005 25.3
1965-66 1,377,340 385,730 28.0
1966-67 1,415,590 407,320 28.8
1967-68% 955,825 258,145 27.0
1968-69 1,427,830 385,390 27.0
1969-70 1,440,835 453.895 ] 29.4
1970-71 1,349,715 377,230 27.9
1971-72 1,480,615 479,570 32.4
8 ¥Yr.

Average 1,346,889 381,661 28.3

Administrative Committees and California

Crop & Livestock Reporting Service.
Canadian exports were estimated.
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Appendix I

1966-67

MONTHLY EEC IMPORTS OF FRESH ORANGES

Country of Origin

United
Spain Morocco Tunisia Israel States

- Metric Tons-
November 107,436 8,154 33 44 271
December 160,548 42,005 -- 744 34
January 163,058 33,591 5,391 ° 7,376 19
February 106,886 33,751 8,555 28,510 30
March 102,464 33,523 8,402 49,612 139
April 88,948 47,305 7,800 56,261 2,409
May 48,402 44,265 2,646 41,439 7,644
June 19,134 15,704 438 22,280 " 13,229
July 2,790 367 198 772 13,858
August 120 14 - 4 12,990
September -— 15 - 3 8,787
October 562 35 - 1 5,602

Source: GATT (69) 129 (EEC provided figures)
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Appendix I

1966-67

MONTHLY EEC IMPORTS OF FRESH ORANGES

Month Total
November 128,648
December 213,709
January 223,057
February 194,205
March 218,435
April 219,146
May ' 154,071
June 92,217
July 49,008
August 45,414
September 34,830
October 42,853

Source: GATT (69) 129 (EEC provided figures)
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Appendix J
FOOD AND AGRICULTURE
OF THE UNITED NATIONS O o MZATION )
ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES coPe 1 72/5
Q L'ALIMENTATION ET U'AGRICULTURE POUR 7 spril 1572
ORGANIZACION DE LAS NACIONES UN! PRSI
PARA LA AGRICULTURA ¥ LA ALIMEN SACIOS ST

COMMITTEE ON COMMODITY PROBLEMS

INTERGOVERNMENTAL GROUP ON CITRUS FRUIT

Fifth Session
Catania, Sicily, 3-8 June 1972

DEVELOPMENTS IN NATIONAL AND INTERNATIONAL CITRUS POLICIES

B, Preferential arrangements

27. Preferential arrangements continue to concern mainly the
Commonwealth area and the EEC. With the entry of the United Kingdom
into the European Economic Community contemplated for January 1, 1973,
however, the country would terminate its membership of the Ottawa
Agreement effective 31 December 1977, i.e. at the end of the five
years' transitional period. At present fresh citrus fruit and citrus
products grown and manufactured in and consigned from Commonwealth
countries and the Republic of South Africa to the United Kingdom,
Canada and New Zealand are admitted free of duty or at preferential
rates.

28. The EEC grants exemption from the common external tariff for
fresh citrus fruit at present as follows:

{(a) Produce from the 18 states of Africa and Madagascar
associated under the Yaounde Agreement enjoy the same
preferences which the Six grant each other;

(b) Intra-community treatment is granted to shipments from
overseas departments and dependent territories
including Surinam and the Netherlands Antilles;

(c) Citrus exports from Greece, excluding grapefruit, benefit
from duty free access to the Community. The formerly
granted exemption from possible countervailing charges,
however, was terminated on 30 June 1969;

(d) Produce from Turkey enjoys a reduction of the external
tariff of 40 percent for oranges and 50 percent for
lemons, mandarins, satsumas, clementines and similar;

(e) Imports from Libya and Somalia have free entry into
Italy;

(f) Citrus imports from Morocco and Tunisia, excluding
grapefruit, enuoy an 80 percent reduction from the
common external tariff;

(g) Produce from Israel is imported at a duty 40 percent below
the full rate:;
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(h) Spanish oranges, lemons, mandarins, satsumas,
clementines etc. enjoy a 40 percent tariff reduction;

(i) Most Algerian goods are treated in France as if they
were imports from other member states, while Italy
treats Algerian products as imports from any third
country. In the Benelux countries and the Federal
Republic of Germany Algeria enjoys some preferences.

29. The tariff preferences granted to the various Mediterranean
countries are based on a decision taken in October 1967 according to
which the Community wished to maintain the equilibrium between the
suppliers of citrus fruit in this area. Thus, following the conclu-
sion of the agreements with Tunisia and Morocco, tariffs for Israel,
Spain and Turkey were also cut by 40 and 50 percent respectively.

The preferences came into force simultaneously on 1 September 1969.
At the same time the Community requested the contracting parties of
GATT to grant a waiver under article XXV of the agreement which,
however, was opposed by a number of other citrus exporting countries,
particularly the United States. They felt that granting of preferential
tariffs in particular to Israel and Spain without the conclusion of
an agreement to form a customs union constituted a violation of the
most favored nation clause of article I of the agreement. The EEC,
therefore, withdrew its application for a waiver with regard to the
preferences granted to Israel and Spain and effective 20 April 1970
reintroduced the full common external tariff rates for these two
countries. However, on 1 October 1970 the preferences were granted
again under new agreements which had been concluded in the meantime.
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Appendix K

SUSPENSION OF PREFERENTIAL TARIFFS IN THE EEC*

Country Period of
Season of origin application
Oranges 1969/70 Israel 9-11 Feb 1970
Spain 9 Feb - 15 March 1970
Morocco 25 Feb - 2 March 1970
1970/71 none
1971/72 Spain 12 Jan ~ 2 Feb 1972
Israel 13 Feb - 18 Feb 1972
Spain 13 Feb -
Mandarins, 1969/70 none
clementines, 1970/71 Spain 24 Nov - 4 Dec 1970
ete. Tunisia 4 Feb - 1 March 1971
Spain 5-10 Feb 1971
Spain 27 Nov - 7 Dec 1971
Spain 12-27 Jan 1972

Source: Food and Agricultural Organization of the United Nations
CCP:CI 72/5 Co

* This illustrates periods of time when the specified countries
failed to receive preferential benefits because of failure
of their citrus exports to comply with adjusted reference
prices.
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Appendix L

Article premier

Le présent accord a pour objet de promouvoir 1'accroissement
des éﬁhanges entre la Communaute Economigue Européénne et la RAE et de

. : . ’ N .
contribuer ainsi au developpement du commerce international.

TITRE I

LES ECHANGES COMMERCIAUX

Article 2

1. Les produits originaires de la RAE béndficient a 1'importation
dans la Communauté des dispositions figurant a l'Annexe I.
2. Les produits originaires de la communauté bénéficient a
1'importation en RAE des dispositions figurant 2 1'Annexe II.
3. Les Parties Contractantes prennent toutes les mesures
générales ou particulidres propres\a assurer l'exécution des obligations
déooulant de 1'accord.

Elles s'abstiennent de toutes mesures susceptibles de mettre

en peril la réalisation des buts de 1'accord.

Article 3

Sous réserve des dispositions particuliéres propres au
commerce frontalier, le régime appliqué par la RAE aux produits
originaires de la Communauté. no peut, on aucun cas, etre moins f
favorable que celui appliqué aux produits originaires de 1'Etat tiers

le plus favoris€.
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Article 4

Dans la mesure ou sont percus des droits a l'exportation
sur les produits d'une Partie Contractante & destination de 1'autre
Partie Contractante, ces droits ne peuvent étre supérieurs a ceux

appliques aux produits destinéﬁ a'a 1'Etat tiers le plus favorise.

Article 5

Les dispositions des articles 3 et 4 ne font pas obstacle au
maintien ou 'a 1l'dtablissement par la RAE d'unions douaniéres ou de »
zones de libre-échange, ainsilque d'accords ayant pour but l'intégration
économique régionale, pourvu que ceci n'ait pas pour effet de modifier
le régime des €changes prévu par 1l'Accord et notamment les dispositions

concernant les regles d'origine.

Article 6

Est interdite toute mesure ou pratique de nature fiscale
interne &tablissant directement ou indirectement une discrimination
entre les produits d'une Partie Contractante et les produits

similaires originaires de 1l'autre Partie Contractante.

Article 7

Le régime des ébhanges appliqué par la RAE aux produits
originaires de la Communauté ou a destination de la Communauté, ne peut
donner lieu 3 aucune discrimination entre les Etats membres, leurs

ressortissants ou leurs sociétés.
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Mr. Burkk [presiding]. Are there any questions?

Mr. Duncan.

Mr. Du~can. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Your testimony mentioned
that Japan maintains a quota preventing any significant sale of fresh
oranges from the United States. Do you have an estimate of the de-
mand for fresh oranges in the event the quota is removed ?

Mr. Vax Horn. We have studied this question at length, Mr. Dun-
can. We would estimate that within 5 years, basing it on our previous
experience with lemons and grapefruit, within 5 years of the lifting of
quotas, that we would probably export 10 million boxes of oranges a
year into Japan proper, at somewhere between $75 million and $100
million annually.

Mr. Du~xcan. What is the reason for Japan maintaining its quota?

Mr. Van Horn. To protect its domestic production of the Mekong,
Manshu Mandarin oranges produced there during the winter and
spring.

Mr. Duncan. Can you give us an amount of damage to the citrus
industry in California and Arizona sustained as a result of the prefer-
ences on fresh citrus granted by the EEC?

Mr. Van Horn. Our best estimate, sir, is that since the imposition
of the discriminatory tariffs to competing countries from 1969 to pres- .
ent, that we have sustained damage to the extent of approximately
$20 million.

Mr. Duncan. If the Economic Community determines to live up to
its GATT obligations to grant most favored nation treatment to the
United States, then will the citrus industry in California and Arizona
and elsewhere be able to increase sales within the Economic Com-
munity ?

Mr. Van Hor~. We certainly feel that we will, yes.

Mr. Duncan. You have surveyed that ?

Mr. Van Horn. Definitely.

Mr. Du~ncan. You know which direction you are going? What
possibility is there for increased sales of citrus to Russia now that
Russia purchases lemons from you ? .

Mr. Vax Horn. We are very optimistic- about increasing our sales
to Russia and other countries which the United States enjoys a dé-
tente. We have just completed the shipment of three shiploads or
300,000 cartons of lemons to Russia. Qur representatives have just
returned from negotiating with them. We are very confident that
further sales can be effectuated there.

Mr. Duncan. Does the U.S. citrus have a high enough quality to
meet competition in leading markets; is it of the highest quality?

Mr. Van Horn. We certainly believe that it does and our customers
do. The only way we can even hold a foothold in the European Eco-
nomic Community is because of the quality of our product, despite the
discrimination.

Mr. Duncan. Is that one of the reasons Japan doesn’t want to com-
pete with you for oranges from the United States?

Mr. Vax Horn. We believe that is the case.

Mr. Duncax. A better quality of fruit?

Mr. Vax Horn. Exactly.

Mr. Duncan. Thank you.

The Craatrman. Mr. Karth.
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Mr. Karra. Mr. Chairman, I have just one question. I note a sense
of urgency in your message to the committee. Do you consider it to be
urgent that the United States enter into negotiations with our trading
partners on these matters?

Mr. Vax Horn. We definitely do, sir.

Mr. Karra. How long do you think it would take to consumate such
negotiations on the basis of historical practice ?

Mr. Vax Horw. I would have to leave that to the negotiating team.
Do you mean to reduce discrimination ?

Mr. KarrH. Yes; to negotiate a trading agreement, the end result
of which would be fair trade, and the elimination of some of those
practices that you refer to. Historical evidence indicates that it takes
3 to 5 years. Do you think you can wait that long?

Mr. Vax Horw. We certainly hope we don’t have to wait that long,
but I think the 24.6 negotiations underway now would definitely have
a bearing on the speed with which this could be accomplished.

Mr. Karra. What if the Congress wrote a reciprocal fair trade act
and if would be effective upon the signing by the President, that cer-
tainly would expedite the situation, maybe by several years. Do you
think that would be a better way to approach this matter ¢

Mr. Vax Horn. I think that would be another way. I am not com-
petent to determine which would be the best way. We want to accom-
plish the speediest way.

Mr. Karra. A bill written by this committee, I assume, would be
the speedier way. Thank you.

The CuarrMaN. Mr. Schneebeli.

Mr. Sca~eeeeL1 Sir, I notice from your exhibit 1 that both in
metric tonnage as well as percentage, your export market looks favor-
able in 1971-1972. You have the highest percentage, and over 8 years
your average is almost 100,000 tons more.

So your recent trend is favorable. Does the new agricultural agree-
meni(:il ;)f the EEC militate against further increases, or how do you
stand ?

.Mr. Vax Horn. Yes; these export percentages, of course, include
exports to all countries, not just the EEC.

Mr. Scu~eeseLL I realize that. But I thought your picture was go-
ing to be just the opposite. You are increasing in percentage and in
tonnage according to the latest figures, so your case isn’t as grim as I
thought it might be.

Mr. Vax Horx~. Do you have exhibit 2 there ?

Mr. Scu~EEBELIL, Yes.

Mr. Vanx Horn. If you look at page 26 and page 27, you will see
that the quantity which goes into the Rotterdam auction, which is our
largest European Common Market, has sharply decreased.

Mr. Sca~eeBeLL. But your overall shipments are increasing both
in actual tonnage as well as percentage of the market. So your overall
export picture is very bright.

Mr. Vax Horn. If you take the total in countries where they are
not discriminatory, of which Canada is a present market.

Mr. ScuNEeeBELL. Where are most of your shipments made overseas?
Where do you ship most of your 32 percent ?

Mr. Van Horn. A large portion, some 14 percent, goes into Canada.

Mr. ScaweepeLt. That is 14 percent out of the 32 percent?
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Mr. Van Horw. Yes, sir. That is 14 of the 28 percent in 8 years’
average.

Mr. ScuneeseLr. So half of it goes to Canada ?

Mr. Van Horn. Yes; this represents all commodities, not just
oranges.

Mr. ScaneesevL. I realize that you are talking about citrus fruit
all over the world.

Mr. Van Horwn. Right. The largest fresh lemon market for first
grade fruit is Japan. We have a tremendous market in oranges in
Hong Kong, to a lesser degree in Singapore. Then, of course, we
have good markets in the Scandinavian countries and in England,
Ireland, and Denmark.

Mr. ScunEEBeLL. I am amazed that almost one-third of your total
production is shipped overseas. I would think, with the bulk trans-
portation costs, that you couldn’t compete too well. I congratulate you.

Mr. Vax Horx. Thank you. We would like to ship a larger amount.

Mr. Scu~eeeeLr. I don’t blame you, but you are in a pretty good
position.

The Crarrman. Mr. Burke will inquire.

Mr. Burge. With relation to this discrimination from the EEC
country, I notice you people represent the California-Arizona Citrus
League. What about the citrus growers in the other sections of the
country? Are they concerned about this discrimination of our trading
partners in Europe? :

Mr. Vax Horw. I would certainly think they would be. As I under-
stand it, Florida, of course, and Texas have both advised Congress
and the administration of their opposition to the discriminatory tariff
preferences of the EEC and recommended doing away with the
preferences for other countries.

Mr. Burke. I am referring to the references you give to other
countries.

Mr. Vax Horwn. They have both testified that they are discriminatory.

Mr. BurgEe. Thank you.

The CrarmaN. Mr, Gibbons.

Mr. GiBeoNs. Mr. Chairman, I am familiar with the problems that
we have with the EEC and Japan, but could you tell me, do we have
any barriers against the importation of citrus products into this
country ?

Mr. Van Horn. We have customs duties, but no other barriers.

Mr. GieeoNs. How much does that amount to?

Mr. Vax Horx. One cent a pound.

Mr. Gieeons. Do you think we could be willing to get rid of that if
we could get some of these other concessions worked out ?

Mr. Vax Horw. I think that is quite possible.

Mr. Gieeons. Have you in the industry discussed that?

Mr. Vax Horn. We have discussed this possibility ; yes.

Mr. Gieeons. Have you ever discussed it with any of my people in
Florida?

Mr. Vanx Horn. I haven’t personally. I am sure some of our repre-
sentatives have. '

Mr. Gieeoxs. I wish you would take it up with them. I am sure it
will be at issue somewhere along the line, perhaps not in this bill, but
In the next that comes up.
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Mr, Vax HorN. We will be happy to.

Mr. Giepoxs. I was under the impression there were some other re-
strictions on the importation of fruit into this country, such as health
standards. These are what we call nontariff barriers. Can you tell us
what they are?

Mr. Van Horx. They are sanitary restrictions. One example would
be the importation of Japanese unshus into this country.

Mr. Giseoxs. How about from South or Central America?

Mr. Vax Horw. Yes; mainly to do citrus canker. The Japanese man-
darins are only permited in Alaska, Washington, Oregon, Montana,
Idaho, and Hawaii. They are not permitted any intrastate shipments
from those States because of the fear of citrus canker.

Mr. Gieeons. You don’t have that fear in your part of the country,
but it is a problem in other parts.

Mr. Van Horw. That is correct.

Mr. Grerons. Why is that?

Mr. Vax Horn. The nature of ambient conditions, atmosphere.

Mr. Giseons. I knew it was bad in California, but I didn’t know it
was that bad. It kills the canker out there; is that it ?

Mr. Vax Horw. That is right.

Mr. Gieeons. This is not the place to go into all the details of it,
but every time we ask somebody to give up a barrier, I always find
those on the other side saying, well, you have a few. Will you give
them up too? I think we have to look at this realistically. I appreciate
your discussing it. Thank you.

Mr. Vax Horn. Thank you.

The Cramman, Are there any further questions? If not, we thank
you, Mr. Van Horn.

Dr. J. 0. Kamm.

Mr. Schneebeli.

Mr. ScaneeBeLt. Dr. Kamm, two of my colleagues from Ohio have
asked me to welcome you to this committee: Congressman Mosher,
who was unable to be here today because of an Oberlin College trustees
meeting, and Congressman Clancy, of this committee. They both are
aware of your activity, and they say you have a very fine statement
to present. Welcome to this committee.

STATEMENT OF J. 0. KAMM ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL ASSOCIA-
TION OF GREENHOUSE VEGETABLE GROWERS, ACCOMPANIED
BY ELLIS HOAG

Mr. Kamm. I have with me Ellis Hoag. We are both greenhouse
operators and growers, and we are representing the National Asso-
ciation of Greenhouse Vegetable Growers.

The Cmamrman. We are glad to have you with us today, both of
you. We appreciate Mr. Schneebeli’s presentation of you. You are
recogmized.

Mr. Kamm. I am speaking on behalf of the National Association
of Greenhouse Vegetable Growers, the Ohio Greenhouse Vegetable
Association, the Cleveland Greenhouse Vegetable Growers Coopera-
tive Association, the Grand Rapids (Michigan) '‘Greenhouse Industry,
the Hamilton County (Cincinnati) Greenhouse Association, and the
Toledo Greenhouse Association. We are both operators of greenhouses
near Cleveland, Ohio, where I am producing tomatoes.
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© VIEWPOINT ON AGRICULTURE

For national security, health, and welfare of our citizens, we must
have a strong and prosperous agricultural industry. A constant food
supply is essential, and a qualified, well-trained labor force available
at all times. ‘ o .

- The ‘emphasis placed upon food produced currently in the United
States supports this statement. The phenomenal growth of the en-
tire U.S. economy has been possible due to the efliciency of Ameri-
can agriculture. The American housewife spends only 17 percent of
her family income for food. For the best interests of our citizens, we
believe a strong U.S. agriculture must be maintained. ,

We believe that a strong U.S. trading policy will benefit the pro-
ducers of agricultural products, but such a trade policy must encour-
age and protect the produeers of such commodities as tomatoes and
other vegetables. We cannot become dependent on foreign countries
for our food supplies. If tomatoes grown in foreign countries are
allowed to be shipped into the United States and sold at prices based
on the wages paid to their workers, U.S. tomato growers in Florida,
California, Texas, as well as local State growers and the highly spe-
cialized greenhouse tomato growers, will be forced out of business.
This would be a loss to the Nation, a loss to the people that own and
operate the greenhouses and a loss to the many workers who depend
on the vegetable greenhouse for a living.

The experiences of the U.S. greenhouse tomato industry illustrates
the problem which can occur when imports are permitted to enter this
country with little consideration given to local market conditions.

Greenhouse vegetable production is one of the most specialized
forms of commercial agriculture in the United States today. At the
present time, there are over 87,120,000 square feet of land in the United
States covered with greenhouses for the production of tomatoes. Bibb
and leaf lettuce, cucumbers, watercress, and radishes. These 2,000 acres
of greenhouse provide 320 million pounds, which generate %102,400,000
annually to our economy. About 500 acres are concentrated in Ohio.
The tomato is the leading crop produced in vegetable greenhouses in
the United States. Horticulturally speaking, the greenhouse tomato
1s grown to perfection and has the finest quality of any tomato grown
in the world.

The greenhouse industry has an investment of approximately $200
million in plants and equipment. Over the years, the greenhouse tomato
grower has had to face the competition from Florida, Texas, Cali-
fornia, and other areas where tomatoes are raised out of doors. We
have welcomed this competition. By using the latest scientific know-
how and good managerial ability, greenhouse growers have been able to
meet this competition.

Manufacturers of hard goods have some control over the market and
the maketing period for their products, but the greenhouse vegetable
grower, as well as the outdoor farmer, has very little control over this
phase of the business. Greenhouse tomatoes are perishable and they
must be sold soon after harvest. An oversupply of a perishable crop
at harvest can result in low wholesale prices. Since the crop is sold
during a relatively short period, low prices can be disastrous to the
individual grower. Due to the present trade policy, the tomato im-

96-006—73—pt. 13——9
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ports, primarily from Mexico, are heaviest during our marketing
period. The effect of our present trade policy will be discussed Iater.

Our greenhouse tomatoes come to market between March 1 and the
end of June. This is the period that they are flowing in from Mexico.

We have surveyed some of our representative greenhouse grower
members regarding production costs during 1972. The average gross
cost for producing greenhouse tomatoes was $2.32 per 8-pound basket,
or 29 cents per pound. The average wholesale price was $2.56 per
8-pound basket, or about 32 cents. per pound, leaving only 24 cents per
8-pound basket, 3 cents per pound, 0.11 cents per square foot, or
approximately 4.4 percent on original investment to cover manage-
ment and profit.

Not just the profit, but the management compensation and salaries
of the managers. Many of our managers are the owners and, therefore,
they are operating the greenhouse, working along with the employees,
so their salary is in that 4.4 percent. Obviously, on a return of this
nature, we cannot stay in business, we cannot meet the demand of
society, and we cannot attract young people to enter the field of agri-
culture as an occupation. The following chart shows the average
wholesale prices of greenhouse tomatoes from 1960 to 1972:

1960 . $2.02 1967 -~ $2. 06
1961 ... 1.88 1968 U 2.47
1962 . __ —— 1.93 1969 .. 2. 40
1968 2,01 1970 . 2.15
1964 2,16 1971 — 2,63
1965 e 2,02 1972 o __ 2.56
1966 . 2.01

These go from $2.02 in 1960 down to $2.56 in 1972. These wholesale
prices should be compared with the official OPA price of $2.52 per
S-gound basket during World War XI. We are selling at those prices
today.

Our production costs, as in most industries, have increased rapidly
since 1959, but the wholesale prices which we receive have not increased
in proportion. Actually in terms of the buying ability of the dollar,
the prices have decreased. :

A survey of representative growers in our industry indicates labor
costs have more than doubled during the past 10 years. Other increases
oxlzfar this period are taxes, repairs, containers, fuel, and other sup-
plies. :

- A large proportion of cost is natural gas or oil or coal, and these costs
have zoomed in the passing months. In spite of increased yield per
acre, through improved production technology and the use of labor-
saving equipment, we are unable to increase our gross income to offset
these increased costs. The increased quantity of tomato imports has
been one of the factors affecting these wholesale prices.

The imports of Mexican tomatoes in 1970 have increased 58 percent
over 1967, 65 percent over 1968 and 27 percent over 1969. Since 1963
there has been an increase of 133 percent.

The following tables summarize the imports from Mexico:



. Million pounds

1963-64 oo — - e 303, 684
196465 _oooe .l 324, 716
1965-66 - ______________ T . - 392, 760
196667 oo 436, 268
196768 __————_ A 401, 852
196869 __ o ________________ - R 547, 000
1969-70 - ______ e - — _ 708,720
197071 . 608, 636
197172 o ____ : . 638,049

each of these, but in 1971-72, there is 638 million pounds. They have
more than doubled, coming across the border into this country in the
last 8 years.

The import of tomatoes from Mexico and other foreign countries
during the past 10 years has been our greatest competition. The toma-
toes grown in Mexico are allowed to be shipped into the United States
at very moderate tariffs even though Mexico has no established mini-
mum wage for its employees. Why should our farmers be. punished and
penalized by highly competitive production from areas having such
very low schedules of wages? :

Our greenhouses have operated over the years without any Federal
subsidy of any kind. They have cooperated in every respect in connec-
tion with all labor regulations, not only on the basis of wages, but on
safety measures, social security, and other benefits. Therefore, the cost
of production per unit is very high compared with that of the imported
product, particularly from Mexico.

To illustrate the wide discrepancy in labor costs, a recent U.S.
Department of Agriculture publication reported that the wage for
unskilled labor (in Mexico) including social benefits, is approximately
$2.90 for a 10-hour day, or 29 cents per hour. At the present time, most
of our members are paying hourly rates equivalent to and in many cases
more than the Mexican daily rate. :

According to this same U.S. Department of Agriculture report,
about 75 to 80 percent of these tomatoes are imported in the United
States during February, March, April, and May. These months coin-
cide closely with the months when greenhouse tomatoes are in preduc-
tion. If we would include the Mexican shipments for December and
June—other important greenhouse tomato production months—over
80 percent of the Mexican tomatoes could be coming on our markets
when greenhouse tomatoes are also being marketed.

In summary, I want to state: The rapid increase of fresh tomato
imports has severely affected the tomato industry. If this trend con-
tinues, and recent reports indicate that it will, the future of this
important vegetable industry is in-jeopardy unless some changes are
made in the U.S. trade policy during critical market periods. Certain
specialized areas of the U.S. agriculture need-help.- =~ -

Greenhouse tomato growers in the United States are unable to meet
the competition from tomatoes produced with low-cost labor in Mexico
and then shipped to the United States for sale in the retail stores in our
metropolitan areas.
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" To ilhistrate the effect of these imports on wholesale prices, the ex-
perience during the 1968 spring tomato season can be cited, as-an
example. Disease and related production problems during ‘early
spring—1968—reduced the Mexican tomato production. The imperts
of tomatoes from Mexico for February through May were about-50
percent less than imports for comparable periods in previous-years.

he wholesale prices received during a 10-year period. In 1969 when
the size requirements were limited because of the marketing order in
Florida, shipments from Mexico were curtailed and the wholesale
prices received were just slightly lower than 1968. In 1970 there were
more tomatoes shipped into the United States from Mexico and green-
house wholesale prices were lower, but this in no way affected the cost
to the consumer. : ' :

_etail prices remained relatively unchanged because margins wid-
ened at the retail level for the supermarket operator. -

This spring, Mexican shipments have been at all time highs during
our shipping season and the average wholesale price for the first 26
days of May 1973 has been $2.28, which is below our cost of production.

The greenhouse vegetable grower uses labor throughout the year.
In addition to the millions of dollars he pays for supplies, the taxes
which he pays are much higher than many other phases of agriculture
since most of the businesses are located near metropolitan areas. A
recent, survey of our members indicated their local taxes will average
near $2,750 per acre. As mentioned earlier, we have more than 500 acres
of greenhouses in Ohio alone. The money spent by U.S. greenhouse
growers is reinvested in our local communities, in our States, and in
our country. Also the greenhouse emplovees pay taxes, support their
community, and are gainfully employed 12 months out of the year.
The majority of greenhouse workers own their homes, drive auto-
mobiles, and send their children to school and college. His counter-
part in Mexico works for less, doesn’t in many cases, own a home or
car, and works with his children in the field on a seasonal basis. We,
in our small way, are contributing to full employment.

Our Government is involved in the Appalachian District in Graf-
ton. W. Va., with low-cost loans in an effort to get gainful employment
in the greenhouse industry for these people. If the volume of Mexican
imported tomatoes is not curtailed, such Federal effort will not only
fail, but there will be an additional 60 percent of the employees of the
greenhouse industry who will have to be rehabilitated with other
related industries being affected by the loss of the greenhouse indus-
try in this country.

. Our support industries, such as maintenance, packaging, supplies,
fuel, insurance, etc., all add to this country’s economy. As small busi-
hessmen, we are contributing to make the U.S. economy strong.

' We recommend the following: We believe a successful greenhouse
vegetable industry is in the best interests of the consumer. To have a
strong industry, some protection must be given to the U.S. greenhonse
ihdustry from the unlimited imports of tomatoes from foreign
countries. : »

The greenhouse growers of America support all international trade
that is done on a fair and equitable basis and such trade should be
encouraged, but when imports are greatly increased from countries
having very low wage rates, the situation must be reviewed.
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1. Since about 80 percent of the tomatoes from Mexico are being
imported during the local greenhouse market season, we believe first
an adjustment should be made on the duties during this shipping
season.

2. To prevent destruction of the entire greenhouse vegetable in-
dustry, we believe a daily quota system should be established to regu-
late the imports of tomatoes. We are convinced that unrestrained
planting and importing of tomatoes will result in complete disaster
of the tomato industry in the United States. These tomatoes are sold
today and often substituted for American-grown tomatoes. The house-
wives don’t know where they are grown.

3. Tomatoes sold at retail are not required to be labeled by country
of their source. Imported tomatoes are usually repacked locally with
local U.S. packaging addresses. This is deceptive as a retail buyer has
no knowledge of the real source of such tomatoes. Since quality 1s often
related by the retail buyer to this source, the greenhouse operators
are often adversely affected by this deception.

If no protection is provided and we were to become dependent upon
foreign countries as a source of fresh food supplies, the day may come
when they will dictate to our country and its citizens the price we will
have to pay for food. As a result of this, we may become so dependent
upon foreien countries that this will affect every other aspect of our
living conditions. o

The imports of fresh fruits and vegetables is increasing so rapidly
every year that, as a result, we are discouraging our people from en-
tering this field of agriculture. This has happened to many other de-
partments of agriculture in the past, that is the production of corn,
grains, cattle, etc., and has jeopardized the whole economy. It will be
extremely difficult once lost, to rebuild this segment of our
agriculture.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to present our view-
points on a very serious problem affecting the future of the greenhouse
tomato industry in the United States and for the opportunity to have
our testimony included in the proceedings of this hearing.

The Crarrman. Dr. Kamm, we thank you for bringing to the com-
mittee the views you expressed. :

Mr. Schneebeli. : :

Mr. ScanerBrLL. My two colleagues said you are very enthusiastic
about your subject. I will give them a report. I particularly admire
your statement that greenhouse tomatoes have the finest quality of
any tomatoes grown in the world. =

On page 4, you give us average wholesale prices of greenhouse to-
matoes. What is the current price?

Mr. Karxm. $2.28. ' . .

Mr. ScungeseLL I don’t understand that. It must be the only food in
the United States that is down in price. . o

Mr. Kam. Yes; our prices this year are down largely because of the
flood of the Mexican tomatoes. - : e

Mr.-ScuNEERELL It is down from last year?

Mr. Kamy. Yes. - ARV BRI C

Mr. Semngrrect. What percentage of olr total consumption comes
from Mexico? You talk about-doubling imports from Mexico. .

Mr. Hoae. Possibly 25 percent, W
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- Mur. Kayw. This is a fresh-fruit market. :

Mr. Scuneesrwr. Is this the only area where they compete with you
in large measure !

Mr. Kaxwy. That is right.

Mr. ScuxeeBer. What percentage of your total production is
tomatoes? :

Mr. Kamm. About 85 percent.

+ Mr. Sca~eeserL Then it is the major product and a matter of grave
concern.

Mr. Kasmwm. Yes. The other products are interim products between
the season of tomatoes. We utilize the greenhouses because of the invest-
ment. The cost of these houses is well over $100,000 per acre.

Mr. Scuneeeeni. Unfortunately, your season coincides with the
Mexicans.

Mr. Kamy. That is correct.

Mr. Crairman. Are there any further questions? If not, we thank
you very much. - o

Mr. Buford W. Council. If you will identify yourself for our record,
we will be glad to recognize you, sir.

Mr. Gibbons. T

Mr. Gisroxs. Mr. Chairman, may T have the pleasure of introducing
these two fine and- distinguished gentlemen from Florida agriculture?

I know of their views and know of their reputation of being success-
ful businessmen in my area. : :

The Ciratraan. Thank you.

STATEMENTS OF BUFORD W. COUNCIL, PRESIDENT, AND WAYNE
HAWKINS, MANAGER, PRODUCTION AND MARKETING DIVI-
SION, FLORIDA FRUIT & VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION

Mr. Hawkins. I am Wayne Hawkins. T am manager of the Produc-
tion and Marketing Division of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable
Association.

Mr. Council and I would like to make short statements supporting
the brief filed previously. i

The CHAIRMAN. You are recognized.

Do you want this statement inserted at the conclusion of the remarks
you make ?

Mr. Hawxkins. Yes, sir.

Mr. Councin. My name is Buford W. Council, from Ruskin, Fla.
I am president of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association, past
chairman of the Florida Tomato Committee, and one of the vanishing
breed, an American farmer. ‘

I am part of a family farming operation engaged in the growing
of tomatoes, citrus fruits, and cattle. My brother, three nephews and
I operate a farm located on the west coast of Florida that has been
in production since 1910. :

Our farming operation affects a great number of people, as is true
of many farms in this country. We provide employment for about
100 regular workers in our vegetable, fruit, and cattle operations and
several hundred more during the harvesting and processing seasons.

As president of the association, I receive numerous complaints from
many growers and other organizations who are being adversely affected
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by the mounting imports of fresh fruits and vegetables from low-wage
countries. The brief previously filed by the association documents this
trend and my comments today will attempt to summarize some of the
more general statements in the brief. ]

Our biggest competitor is Mexico who used to be predominantly a
winter producer of tomatoes. They have extended their season to
include a fall, winter, and spring tomato crop and tremendously
increased volume not only in tomatoes but in many of the other
vegetable crops exported to the United States. I can also see where
the increasing production of citrus in Mexico will adversely affect
Florida producers in the future. This was evidenced to some extent
this season with the increased imports of tangerines. i

Foreign producers may have some basic costs of production similar
to ours, but they have a very unfair advantage over our producers
in the great disparity that exists in their costs for labor, taxes, and
other obligations which have been heaped upon the Florida producer
by own own Government.

Our workers are paid good wages and make more in one hour than
a Mexican worker does in a day. The common belief that the Mexican
worker is inferior to our worker is a farce. In fact, we employ a num-
ber of American-Texas-Mexicans who are very good workers. Mexico
has the benefit of having the same kind of workers who are Mexican
nationals that were considered to be very productive workers under
the Bracero program. In order to keep good workers in competition
with the demand from other industries, we must pay higher and higher
wages which Mexico does not have to do, because 1t has an overabun-
dance of workers.

Most Mexican tomatoes are imported as vine ripened, and when
excess quantities cross the border unsold, they are consigned into the
United States market. Because of their ripe and soft condition, they
must be sold for whatever price they will bring-—which results in a
very disorderly marketing situation. Prices for good tomatoes are
even lowered, creating a depressed market. :

As a grower and past chairman of the Florida Tomato Committee,
the administrative body of the Federal Tomato Marketing Agree-
ment and Order for Florida Tomatoes, I voted, along with other mem-
bers of the committee, to place regulations on Florida tomatoes that
would create orderly marketing conditions for our domestic producers.

Under section 8K of the Agricultural Marketing Agreement Act
of 1937, imports of similar commodities must meet the same regula-
tions. These regulations, however, were challenged in one court after
another by the Mexican producers under the guise of the Nogales
importers and are virtually useless today. We need quantitative con-
trols on imports in order to maintain orderly marketing conditions
for both foreign and domestic fruits and vegetables. The President
has had this authority under section 204 of the Agricultural Act of
1956 but has failed to use it even though he was requested to do so.

To illustrate this point and show that the Florida producer is not
the only one thinking this way, I would like to read excerpts from a
letter I wrote to Mr. Howard Worthington, Deputy Administrator
for International Trade, USDA Foreign Agriculture Service, on
April 24, 1972, concerning a conversation I had with a large Mexican
tomato grower. Quote:
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The Mexican growers have always been extremely hospitable fo Florida
tomato growers visiting in their production areas, and when a Mexican grower
wishes to visit Florida production areas, we return the courtesy. On April 14th
1 was asked to be host to a young tomato-grower from Mexico. I met him at
the airport and we spent most of the day touring tomato fields, packing plants,
and so forth.

He is of Greek descent and attended college in the United States. He speaks
perfect English, so communication was no problem. His family is one of the
most powerful and respected in Mexico. Their operation is a large one. This
year they have for export 1,500 acres of pole tomatoes, 1,000 acres of cucumbers,
also poled; 1,000 acres of bell peppers; and large plantings of eggplant, beans,
and so forth. They finance themselves and have their own sales organization in
Nogales, Ariz.

In the course of discussing the mutual problems of all tomato growers, I
kept pressing for his opinion of what was the basic cause of the terrific expan-
sion and overproduction in Mexico. His answer was: Many Americans believe
that growing tomatoes in Mexico is like having a “license to steal.” Wealthy
“Gringoes” in high income brackets with an income tax problem are standing
in line to invest in Mexican tomato growing companies. If the venture is a loss,
he has lost money that he would have had to pay in Federal income taxes any-
way. If the venture is successful, he still writes it off as a loss in relative
safety ; because the U.S. Internal Revenue Service cannot check a Mexican grow-
er’s books. He can reinvest or keep his profits in a numbered account aboard.
He said 80 percent of the Mexican tomato production money is American.

Our country encourages Americans to invest in underpriveleged countries,
but I don’t think this is exactly what was intended.

Another point he brought out is that Mexican tomato-producing companies
are taxed on gross returns rather than net profits as American companies are.
Therefore, the Mexican Government is interested in bringing in as much for-
eign capital as possible. This creates more jobs for farmworkers, and brings
in more taxes on gross returns. Mexican companies are naturally interested in
profits and suffer from low prices and overproduction. This is basically his
opinion of the cause of the problem.

I then pressed for his solution to the problem. He said if a way could be
found to stop the tax evasion abuse I have described above, it would help. He
said what should be done, and I use his words, “is for ‘Big Daddy Uncle Sam’
to sit down and figure out,” using U.S. Government historical records, the num-
ber of pounds on a prorated monthly basis, that the United States needs from
Mexico; then let them fight among themselves as to how they would fill the
quota. ’

He said he realized he was oversimplifying his solution. This would have to be
done on a very high government-to-government level, with complete integrity and
trust on both sides, Provisions would have to be made for sharing of market
expansion, raising monthly limits in case of a freeze in Florida, or excessively
high prices, and so forth. His thinking was that this type of arrangement would
be in the best interests of both the United States and Mexican growers.

He said for the United States to set the amounts -to be imported and enforce
them would relieve a big enforcement problem there, and provide an easv
answer to new companies wishing to start growing tomatoes. He expressed con-
cern that Americans, after this arrangement was made, might. start overplanting;
and create an oversupply situation. Neither of us could come up with an eas/
answer to this possibility, but I pointed out that American production has bheen
relative stable and predictable.

End of quote. | ,

A solution to our problem is contained.in the “Fresh Fruits and
Vegetables Market-Sharing Act of 1972,” YI.R. 5413 and H.R. 1500,
which is being considered by this committee. It would give the foreign
producer .a fair share of our market and at the same time assure the
American producers of a share of the market for his own commodity.
I urge the committee to favorably consider this market-sharing con-
cept and make it-a part of any general trade bill that is approved as
a result. of these hearings. o o Ce
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If legislation of this type is not enacted soon, we will not only be
forced out of business in the crops which are so vulnerable to foreign
competition from Mexico and other low-wage countries, but con-
sumers will become entirely dependent on foreign sources for these
food products. This has been the trend in the oil industry for the past
several years, and you can see where we are today. Without gasoline,
you can walk; but without food, you are dead.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, for your
consideration of my views in these hearings.

The Crrarrman. We thank you, Mr. Council.

You are recognized, Mr. Hawkins.

STATEMENT OF WAYNE HAWKINS

Mr. Hawxins. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, and fellow
citizens, my name is Wayne Hawkins. I am manager of the Produc-
tion & Marketing Division of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Associa-
tion, a trade association representing growers who produce more than
a majority of the fruits and vegetables grown in the State of Florida.
I am also general manager of the Florida Sweet Corn Exchange, the
Zellwood Sweet Corn Exchange, the North Florida Growers Exchange,
and the South Florida Vegetable Exchange, all marketing exchanges
organized under the Agricultural Cooperative Laws of Florida.

I prepared a statement in behalf of the association which has already
been submitted to the committee, and respectfully request that it be
made a part of the record.

The Cramman. Without objection, it will be included in the record.

Mr. Hawxkins. Due to the short time allocated, I will attempt to
briefly summarize this statement and outline some of the major points.

The statement accurately portrays the existing conditions of the
Florida vegetable and tropical fruit industries and illustrates the
tremendous impact on these industries by import of fruits and vege-
tables from Mexico and other low-wage countries. .

It is pointed out that imported fruits and vegetables are unrecog-
nizable by the housewife or other American consumers. The products
to a large degree are the same varieties produced in Florida, and since
the migration of American capital and management to the south, the
cultural practices are also very similar.

This points out the fact that we no longer have the great techno-
logical advantages that we once enjoyed. Any new development or
breakthrough in production, packaging, or marketing is readily avail-
able to Mexico and our other competitors south of the border. Our uni-
versities are full of students and technicians from foreign countries,
and it has been a longstanding policy of our Government to send
scientists and technicians to these countries to teach them proper pro-
duction, handling, and marketing practices.

Although the American consumer cannot distinguish the difference
between a tomato, bean, pepper, squash, cucumber, and so forth, pro-
duced in Mexico from one produced in Florida, the Mexican producer
has continually blocked efforts of the association to have legislation
passed that would require labeling of these commodities. as. to the
country of origin. This action in itself leads one to believe that there
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must be some difference in cultural practices, handling ‘methods -or
the various chemicals used in production. o

Efforts of the association have been successful in having legislation
introduced during recent sessions of Congress that would permit a
market-sharing arrangement with other countries.

An example of this is H.R. 5413 introduced by Representatives
Haley, Rogers, and Bafalis; and ¥L.R. 1500, introduced by Representa-
tive Frey. This legislation would allow foreign countries to export
products to the United States and at the same time assure the American
producer of a share of the market for his commodity, which increases
the demand for labor and stimulates the economy.

It is important to realize that vegetable and fruit producers in
Florida claim a share of the produce market in the United States solely
because of Florida’s geographical location. During any period or sea-
son when vegetables can be produced in abundance in areas to the north
of Florida, it rapidly becomes unprofitable to produce commercial
végetables in Florida.

Our farmers, therefore, find themselves with productive seasons
based on the climatical limitations of other areas within the United
States. To permit an increasing volume of foreign fruits and vegetables
to be imported during our season will eliminate the only productive
period available to Florida producers and, in turn, cause many people
to become unemployed. The Florida Department of Agriculture esti-
mates that one out of every three people who work in Florida derive
at least part of their income from agriculture. A large majority of
them are unskilled and would experience difficulty in obtaining other
employment.

Qur statement has figures showing the U.S. imports—for consump-
tion—from Mexico for a number of vegetable commodities and Florida
production figures for the same items for a number of years. A careful
study of these figures reveals tremendous increases in imports from
Mexico and relatively stable or decreasing amounts of production in
Florida.

This in itself reflects a sick industry, since a healthy one should at
least reflect increases to meet the increased demand created by the in-
crease in population.

Unlike agricultural producers in many States, Florida producers
have relied very little on Federal assistance in the form of price
supports. Instead, the various commodity groups have organized
within each specialty field and have raised money from their own
ranks to actively expand markets and promote the consumption of
their products. These groups have spent large sums of money on adver-
tising and promotional campaigns. Continued foreign imports at
present levels undoubtedly will disrupt market channels recently
created as a result of these promotional activities.

Several commodity groups have used and are presently using State
or Federal marketing agreements and orders as an effective tool in
stabilizing the market. In all cases, attempts are made to satisfy the
needs of the consumer as well as to assure the producer of a fair price
for a quality product. The costs of these programs have been paid
entirely by the commodity groups involved. Continued heavy influx
of imports will destroy these successful programs, resulting in aban-
donment of farming operations by many producers.
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We urge this committee to recommend soime type of import control
other than the present tariff structure. The volume of fresh winter
vegetables-and melons imported from Mexico into the United States
has increased rapidly since 1960, illustrating the fact that thet present
tariff rates are not sufficient to protect the domestic producer.

With the present tariffs, the ¥lorida producer cannot remain com-
petitive with the foreign competition we are receiving today. For in-
stance, the -average prevailing wage for farm labor in Mexico. is
approximately $2.88 per day for a 10-hour day. This compares with
the Florida agricultural wage rate of $3.18 per hour for all piece-rate
workers in January 1973.

* Additionally, foreign employers are not required to carry insurance
or supply many more of the so-called fringe benefits that are now
considered normal operating procedure in the United States. Broader
means of controls must be considered if agriculture is to maintain its
economic contribution to Florida. ' '

Consideration should be given to legislation designed to regulate
the flow to market of goods from foreign countries by use of quanti-
tative controls, import quotas, or market-sharing arrangements that
will protect the American producer and consumer. The end results
should not be designed to gonge the consumer, but shoud be designed
to assure the American housewife of an adequate supply of fresh fruits
and vegetables at a reasonable price and assure the American producer
of the right te supply a portion of these commodities during our sea-
sons of production, '

The association is aware of the fact that in order to export, we must
import; however, it does not follow that we must submit our industries
to highly destructive imports. The United States is a better market for
is not created by driving some of our major industries to stagnation
by unrestricted imports that undersell our own producers. '

The standard of living enjoyed by citizens of the United States
did not come about by accident. Our economy is geared to high wages
and so forth, butthe chain is broken when you force the American
producer to pay high wages and then bring in goods produced in low-
wage countries to compete with his commodity on the open market. -.

Realizing that the world trade picture is currently in a state of
flux, and that changes and adjustments in marketing eircumstances
undoubtedly will occur in future years, the Florida Fruit and Vege-
table Assoclation would like to. go on record as firmly opposing any
action that would encourage more foreign agricultural products being
imported into the United States from low-wage countries, without
adequate protection. o ‘

Such a move at the present time would be at the direct expense of
agricultural interests in Florida and the United States, and any tem-
porary economies which might possibly be realized by the consumer
would be more than offset by increased costs of another nature, in-
cluding the displacement of persons now employed in the agribusiness
complex.

What is needed is a national policy that is comprehensive in its
scope and fully coherent—one that does not work against the interests
of the American employee or his employer. Our Nation’s greatest
asset is her agricultural productive capacity. As an economic segment,
agriculture receives less than its fair share of our national wealth. We
strongly urge favorable consideration of legislation similar to H.R.
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5413, which will assure the domestic producer of a market for his

product, and at the same time, permit foreign countries to share this

market. American consumers and domestic labor will benefit which,

lSI}: turn, will be beneficial to the total economic position of the United
ates.

Our statement covers in detail the position of the tropical fruit
and vegetable industries of Florida concerning foreign trade and
tariff matters. If there are any questions that need to be answered
after the committee has had the time to review the statement or if
additional information is needed, we will be glad to assist in any way
possible.

On behalf of the Florida fruit and vegetables industries, I would
like to express our sincere thanks and appreciation to the Ways and
Means Committee for permitting us to make this statement.

[ The prepared statement follows:]

STATEMENT oF THE FLORIDA FRUIT & VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION

FOREWORD

The purpose of this statement, prepared by the Florida Fruit & Vegetable
Association, 4401 Bast Colonial Drive, Orlando, Florida, a trade association
representing growers who produce more than a majority of the fruits and
vegetables grown in the State of Florida, is to submit the views of the Florida
Fruit and Vegetable Industry concerning foreign trade and tariff matters. The
nature and economic importance of Florida agricultural enterprises will be
briefly explained. Comments will be made concerning increasing imports from
Mexico and other Latin American countries and. the effects these imports have
on American labor. An attempt will be made to document the efforts of the
Association to remedy unfair competition in past years and, finally, information
will be filed stating the position of the Florida Y¥ruit and Vegetable Industry
concerning the “Trade Reform Act of 1973 and the “Fresh Fruits and Vegetables
Market-Sharing Act of 1972” as contained in H.R. 5413 and H.R. 1500.

PREFACE

There is a great need for a new United States foreign trade policy that is
reasonable, fair and dynamic. It must not be based on the selfish aspirations of
any particular area or industry but, instead, must serve to protect the jobs
of Americans whose source of livelihood is removed or threatened by foreign
competition. ’

For many years, the Nation has been experimenting with the strange philos-
ophy of inviting progressively greater volumes of assorted alien commodities
to be marketed in this country, irrespective of their effect on this Nation’s em-
ployment situation and irrespective of our balance-of-payments position. The
free trade doctrinaries have prevailed because they have been able—through
the masquerade of promise and concession—to divide industry against industry
and section against section each time that opportunity for enactment of sensible
trade legislation is in the making.

As a consequence, steadily increasing imports have forced a number of
domestic producers out of business, taking a steady toll of jobs all across the
country which, in turn, has stunted the growth of new manufacturing and
processing businesses that otherwise would hold great potential in communi-
ties where unemployment now abounds. For the sake of this country’s present
and future economy, a sane foreign trade policy is imperative. :

Our present foreign trade policy is somewhat confusing since the United
States, a relatively new but very successful nation, is trying to change the poli-
cies of other older nations who are far more experienced in the field of foreign
trade, regardless.of their economic stature. We favor and should strive for truly
reciprocal trade with the proper restraints necessary to prevent serious injury
:odour national industries, just.as other nations have been doing and are doing

Loy
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The value -of our foreign export trade in 1970 was no more than four percent
of our Gross National Product, far less than that of other nations. The Florida
Fruit and Vegetable Industry.is not impressed by the worn-out cliche of those
who fall within this volume of business, that any trade restrictions, though
reasonable they may be, will bring about mass retaliation from our foreign
trading partners and create a trade war of catastrophic proportions. Sensible
regulation of our foreign trade certainly will not lead to this end. Past experience
has shown us that other countries will buy from us only that which they want
and need.

It is our.desire that the Committee on Ways and Means of the House of Repre-
sentatives will take a hard look at ‘“I'he Trade Reform Act of 1973” and will
also receive and analyze testimony from representatives of all industries
detrimentally affected by import competition. Not only agriculture but the shoe,
domestic petroleum, steel, textile, machine, tool, glass, pottery and the multi-
tude of other industries suffering under the impact of cheap foreign competition
must unite together if the situation is ever to be corrected.

The present tariff schedules are not sufficient to protect American industry
in too many instances—yet, many of these will be further reduced or eliminated
if free trade advocates have their way. The United States is the greatest nation
in the world, even with all of its foreign give-away programs. However, it is
time that consideration be given to the American producer. The Florida fruit
and vegetable producer cannot compete with imports from countries that have
very low wage rates. The great technological advantages once enjoyed by Ameri-
can producers are disappearing because we share them with our competitors
at the expense of the American taxpayer. Unfortunately, the producer cannot
operate on a deficit budget like the federal government. He must pay his debts
or go out of business. In order to pay his debts, he must be able to market his
products at a reasonable profit. It has reached the point where this can be done
only wtih protective tariffs or implementing an import quota or market-sharing
type programs that will assure him of a market for his commodity.

Current policies of the federal government seem to be inconsistent and, there-
fore, place the agricultural producer in an impossible position. On the one hand,
every attempt seems to be to force the producer to increase his production costs.
This phase includes the imposition of higher wages and taxes, stricter laws and
administrative policies concerning labor and the use of insecticides, the payment
of more and more welfare and unemployment-—which depletes the available work
force—and the position taken by the Department of Labor restricting the use
of off-shore or bracero workers for harvest purposes. On the other hand, attempts
are constantly being made to reduce or remove present duties and tariffs, forcing
the American producer to compete with foreign countries which have substandard
levels of living as compared with the United States.

If the producer of food materials stops producing, the United States could
rapidly lose its position as the best-fed nation in the world and citizens could
actually starve to death in the “land of plenty.” Many people who depend on
agriculture for their livelihood will be out of employment, not to mention the
serious effects that further imports would have on our balance of payments,
or the fact that in due course of time, the American people’s dependence on many
important food items would be at the mercy of the frivolities or caprice of for-
eign governments.

The present fuel shortage in this country is an excellent example of what can
happen if you depend too heavily on imports. The Washington Post on Thursday,
April 19, 1973, quoted Sheikh Ahmad Zaki Yamani, one of Saudi Arabia’s most
influential leaders as saying his country will not significantly expand its present
oil production unless Washington changes its pro-Israeli stand in the Middle
East. You can park your automobile and walk if you are forced to; but what
will happen if the present trend continues and we end up depending on foreign
countries to supply our food and we run out of fresh fruits and vegetables in
this country ? You can’t very well stop eating!

Cheap labor and relief from high taxes will lure American producers to foreign
countries if imports continue to increase from countries that have substandard
levels of living as compared to the United States. The technological advantages
that prevailed in the United States in past years are quickly diminishing, largely
due to educational programs sponsored or supported by our own government,
not to mention the United States capital and technicians that have been sent
abroad. A close check of our land-grant colleges will reveal many foreign students
majoring in agricnltural-oriented fields. Hardly a month passes that the Florida
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Fruit & Vegetable Association is not called upon by some branch-of government
to entertain foreigners interested in our methods of production and marketing,
The information obtained by research projects at both the state and federal level
ig also rapidly available to our foreign competitors.

NATURE OF FLORIDA AGRICULTURE

Florida has a diversified agriculture, including the production of a wide
variety of fruit and vegetable crops as well as livestock and sugar cane. The
Florida Department of Agriculture reports that one out of every three people who
work in Florida derive at least a part of their income from agriculture. Florida
is known as the “Nation’s Winter Vegetable Bowl,” as well as the Nation’s
Citrus Center, since there are several months of each year during which Florida
is the sole domestic supplier of many fruits and winter vegetables. It is im-
portant to realize that vegetable and fruit producers in Florida claim a share
of the produce market in the United States solely because of Florida’s geo-
graphical location.

During any period or season when vegetables can be produced in abundance in
areas to the north of Florida, it rapidly becomes unprofitable to produce com-
mercial vegetables in Florida. Our farmers, therefore, find themselves with
productive seasons based on the climatical limitations of other areas within the
United States. To permit an increasing volume of foreign fruits and vegetables
to be imported during our season will eliminate the only productive period avail-
able to Florida producers and, in turn, cause many people to become unemployed.
A large majority of them are unskilled and would experience difficulty in obtain-
ing other employment.

The production and marketing costs for our products are relatively high and
the risks which include weather hazards are great. Labor is the largest single
cost item involved in producing and marketing our crops. Obtaining an adequate
supply of capable harvest labor and meeting competition of imports from foreign
countries who have an abundance of cheap labor have rapidly become two of the
greatest problems facing most producers. The availability of cheap labor has
encouraged foreign producers, primarily producers in Mexico, to ship more
produce into this country.

Appendix A shows the United States imports (for consumption) from Mexico
(by months) for strawberries and selected fresh vegetables for the past fifteen
years. This information was obtained from the Foreign Agricultural Service,
Fruit and Vegetable Division, Commodity Analysis Branch, U.S. Department of
Agriculture, and reflects the tonnage of beans, eucumbers, eggplants, melons,
onions, peas, peppers, squash, strawberries and tomatoes brought into the United
States in direct competition with Florida products.

A careful study of these figures reveals tremendous increases in imports in
most commodities. Figures for the 1972-73 season are not complete; therefore,
statistics for the 1971-72 season will be used to illustrate examples of the tre-
mendous increases in imports from Mexico in the past five to ten years.

The increased imports listed in Appendix A become more meaningful when
you compare these tremendous increases with the production figures for the same
Florida products for the past five or ten years. Appendix B shows the acres
planted and harevsted, the production, the average unit price and the total value
of several selected commodities. The source of this information is Florida Agri-
cultural Statistics, Vegetable Summary, Florida Crop & Livestock Reporting
Service, Florida Department of Agriculture, 1222 Woodward Street, Orlando,
Florida 32803. Appendix C is a booklet entitled “Florida Shipments 1971-72
Seasons, Fruit and Vegetable,” from the Federal-State Market News Service,
P.0. Box 19246, Orlando, Florida 32814.

A careful study of Appendices B and C reveals that Florida production has
remained relatively stable for the past ten years. Some commodlt}es are off
slightly, others are up slightly, but most have rather constant production figures.
This in itself reflects a sick industry. A healthy industry should qt least reflect
increases to meet the increased demand created by the increase in population.

It is true that per capita consumption of fresh fruits and vegetables remains
rather constant but it is also true that the population of the United States is
increasing rapidly. This in itself should increase the demand. The Florida pro-
ducer feels that this increase in demand should be supplied by the Florida
producer and not by a country that places numerous trade blockades on the
United States. .
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Domestic producers and shippers are subjected to high labor costs, including
workman’s compensation, social security, and other prevailing benefits for
laborers which are costly and frequently nonexistent in foreign countries. These
items have a “multiplier” effect upon high wages in the United States while for-
eign countries compete for the most part free of these obligations and with frac-
tional wage levels as compared to our own. It is unreasonable to impose on the
domestic producer fixed and escalating labor costs created mainly by govern-
mental authority without the benefit of some protection against foreign imports.
American producers’ laborers and, ultimately, the consumer are certain to be
the victims of such an inconsistent policy.

Florida’s agriculture brings in market receipts of more than one billion dollars
per year to agricultural producers. If you consider the total agri-business com-
plex, it amounts to more than five billion dollars annually which far surpasses
tourism, the State’s supposedly number one commodity. Thousands of jobs are
created by the production, harvesting, processing, handling and marketing of
Florida agricultural products, and this employment figure is multiplied by agri-
business firms dealing in services and supplies.

Florida’s total agricultural picture includes a citrus erop which provides more
than 75 percent of the total United States consumption; winter vegetable sup-
plies which are vital to the Nation’s health and welfare; important dairy, beef
cattle, poultry and egg industries; field crops and nursery products; a large num-
ber of producers of tropical fruits and plants; a dynamic sugar cane industry;
as well as other important agricultural industries.

Efficient vegetable production in Florida depends upon a more or less con-
tinuous operation during the fall, winter and spring seasons with the tropical
fruit industry taking up the slack in the summer. Each season or period is an
integral and vital factor in the overall vegetable operation within the State as
there is an interdependence of one season upon the other for labor, equipment,
marketing specialists and efficient farm operators. If you remove or weaken one
season or period in Florida by creating a situation that encourages imports of
certain commodities which, in turn, limits our production, it has a direct bearing
and influence on the activity and success of the preceding, as well as the succeed-
ing season, the effects being clearly reflected in employment and levels of
earnings.

The production of agricultural products, particularly fresh fruits and vege-
tables, is quite different from any other industry. For some commodities, the
seasons are very short. The producer has only a few weeks to market his product
and due to the high perishability of most items, storage is out of the question.
This prevents him from averaging his profit or loss over long periods of time, If
he is placed in a position to compete unfairly, then he has no chance of recover-
ing later.

Also this Committee should be reminded of the fact that the very nature of
agricultural production does not lend itself to long periods of stable prices. Pro-
ducers not only need, but are entitled to, higher prices at certain times in order
to compensate for losses due to disasters, weather conditions, market gluts, ete.
If imports prevent these peak prices at times, it places the producer in an un-
recoverable position.

Practically all of Florida’s agricultural commodities currently have some tariff
protection, although the tariff in most cases is not enough to provide adequate
protection. However, any further lowering of tariff rates would encourage a
greater influx of foreign products which are already undermining the marketing
picture at the expense of Florida producers. To reduce or remove tariffs on fruit
and vegetable commodities imported from Mexico and the Caribbean would
certainly undermine and possibly destroy Florida’'s leading industry.

Unlike agricultural producers in many states, Florida producers have relied
very little on federal assistance in the form of price supports. Instead, the various
commodity groups have organized within each specialty field and have raised
money from their own ranks to actively expand markets and promote the con-
sumption of their products. These groups have spent large sums of money on ad-
vertising and promotional material. Continued foreign imports at present levels
undoubtedly will disrupt market channels recently created as a result of these
promotional activities.

Several commodity groups have used and are presently using state and federal
marketing agreements or orders as an effective tool in stabilizing the market. In
all cases, attempts are made to satisfy the needs of the consumer as well as to
assure the producer of a fair price for a quality product. The costs of these
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programs have been paid entirely by the commodity groups involved. Continned
heavy influx of imports will destroy these successful programs, creating in many
cases chaos which will lead to heavy unemployment and abandonment of farming
operations by many producers.

‘A good example is the Florida Tomato Industry whieh is presently operatmg
under a federal marketing order. One provision of this order permits the tomato
producer to impose grade and size restrictions on his product in an effort to im-
prove quality and assure the consumer of a better product. Section 8(e) of the
Agricultural Marketing Agreement Act of 1937 (as amended) provides for the
same restrictions to be placed on imports from foreign countries,

Mexican producers, under the guise of Arizona importers, have fought thls
section of the Act in one federal court after another for the past several years,
preventing the Florida tomato grower from using this marketing aid. Also
Mexican tomatoes that do not meet the requirements of Section 8(e) are per-
mitted to be transported across the United States and sold in Canada. The Florida
producer cannot sell his off-grade tomatoes and the Mexican shipments to
Canada have destroyed a valuable market for the better quality tomatoes that
Florida producers once shipped to Canada.

The tropical fruit industry of Florida is comprised of a wide variety of
fruits—many being classified as minor or semi-commercial—based on the total
value received from marketing the individual crops. Our three most important
tropical fruit crops are avocados, limes and mangos. We are very concerned
with the competition which we face from increasing quantities of fruit being
imported from Mexico and the Caribbean areas, such as the Dominican Republic,
Haiti, Honduras, ete.

The principal fruit which is being imported in ever-increasing quantities is the
mango. During the past several years, Mexico has planted heavily with the in-
tentions of exporting this crop to the United States. Also the quantities being
imported from Haiti on almost a year-round basis indicate that the Haitian plant-
ings have increased considerably.

Prices received for avocados during the past couple of seasons have encouraged
larger imports from the Dominican Republic. Not only do the wages paid in
the Caribbean area place the Florida producer in an unfavorable position, but
they are also able to take advantage of low cost air transportation rates on a
return basis from the Dominican Republic direct to the New York City area.
‘We have a duty of 7.5 cents per pound on avocados from offshore, but this repre-
sents a reduction of 50 percent from the 15 cents per pound duty which we had
in past years. The original rate of 15 cents was set when local costs were con-
siderably lower and when local production was considerably smaller. In view
of today’s increasing production, labor, transportation, and marketing costs, the
old rates of duty would not even give the Florida producer an opportunity to
compete on an equal basis.

The lime industry of Florida is also facing problems created by imports of
fresh and processed lime products. Both acreage and production of limes have in-
creased in Florida in recent years and a total crop of 2 million bushels is fore-
cast for the 1972-78 season. Efforts have been and are being made to increase
sales to fresh outlets; however, the demand for fresh limes consumes only
700,000 to 800,000 bushels a year.

The remainder of the lime crop must go into processed form and this is where
we confront tremendous competition from imports from low-wage and low-cost
areas such as Mexico, Ghana, Tanzania, and the Island of Dominica as well as
Jamaica, St. Lucia, Trinidad, et cetera. We also must compete with lemon juice
produced locally and imported from foreign sources.

A lot of lime juice is presently being imported into the United States, however,
the Florida tropical fruit growers are capable of supplying the domestic demand
flor lime juice, lime oil, et cetera. An increase in the duty on lime juice would
have very little effect on the retail price to the American consumer but it would
aid the Florida producer.

NATURE OF MEXICAN AGRICULTURE

A group of representatives of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association visited
Mexico during the early part of March 1973. In addition to attending the Annual
Meeting of the Union Naecional de Productores de Hortalizas where they visited
with a number of producers, the group also toured several of the major produc-
tion areas. The group saw thousands of acres of safflower, peppers, squash, to-
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matoes, beans and other items and also vast areas of land being cleared and
prepared for future production.

Information obtained in Mexico shows the costs of production on tomatoes up
until time of harvest is about $200 per acre. This compares with over $600 per
acre in Florida, With an average yield, the Mexican producer needs $3.25 to $3.50
per 30# -box at Nogales to break even. The Florida farmer must ebtain about
$5.25 to $5.50 F.0.B. in order to break even.

Mexican vegetables and melons produced for export to the United States come
mainly from the West Coast where they have been grown for a number of years.
Principally involved are areas in the States of Sonora and Sinaloa as far south
as Culiacan. Qutput of tomatoes, the main vegetable grown, has been moving
upward rapidly and, in recent years, has decidedly shifted to the stake-grown
vine-ripened product.

Mexican production continues to increase in other production areas with ex-
pansion in crops other than tomatoes. A sharp upward trend has itaken place in
acreage, production and exports to the United States of practically all winter
vegetables. (See Appendix A.) With attempts by Yucatan to produce winter
vegetables for export, we can look forward to increasing imports of citrus, straw-
berries, tropical fruits and winter vegetables in future years.

The following statistics using figures from Appendix A show imports in pounds
for selected commodities for the 1971-72 season and the percentage increase over
the past five and ten years:

Tomatoes, fresh

1971-72 Imports (pounds) - oo 577, 170, 000

Percentage increase over 1966-6G7 season_ . _____ 49.5

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season . ____ .. 150
Strawberries, fresh

1971--72 Imports (poundS) -~ 44, 383, 000

Percentage increase over 1966-67 season-_— . ___________. 137

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season ... -~ 4, 495
Beans, fresh

1971-72 Tmports (Pounds) o e e 16, 597, 000

Percentage increase over 196667 season__ . ________________ 93

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season_.____ . ____._.____ 121
Cucumbers, fresh

1971-72 Imports (pounds) — - e oo 143, 845, 000

Percentage increase over 1966-67 season__ - _________._ 138

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season._..__ . ______ 874
Eggplant. fresh

1971-72 Imports (pounds$) oo oo 23, 819, 000

Percentage increase over 196667 season_______ . ____________ 240

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season________..____________ 1, 344
Peppers, fresh

197172 Imports (poundS) - ___ 62, 474, 000

Percentage increase over 1966~67 season____._________________ 127

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season_____________________ 243
Squash, fresh

1971-72 Imports (pounds) — oo 35, 054, 000

Percentage increase over 1966-67 season- . ___________ 203

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season_. . __._____ 2, 009
Watermelons, fresh

1971-72 Imports (poundS) - . 158. 802, 000

Percentage increase over 1966-67 season_ o _._______ 150

Percentage increase over 1961-62 season_____________________ 221

With the present tariffs, the Florida producer cannot remain competitive with
the Mexican competition he is receiving today. For instance, the average pre-
vailing wage for farm labor in Mexico is approximately $2.88 per day for a ten-
hour day. This compares with the Florida agricultural wage rate of $3.18 per
hour for all piece rate workers in January 1973. (Source: USDA, Statistical
Reporting Service, Orlando, Florida.) Additionally, foreign employers are not
required to carry insurance or supply many more of the so-called fringe benefits
that are now considered normal operating procedure in the TUnited States.
Broader means of controls must be considered if agriculture is to maintain its
economic contribution to Florida.

96-006-—73~Pt. 13——10
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The American consumer cannot distinguish between a Florida produced or
Mexican produced tomato, cucumber, bean, etc. She also cannot determine dif-
ferent cultural practices distinguishing the types of fertilizer, spray materials
or packinghouse conditions between the two countries. It is obvious there are
differences since Mexico has fought efforts of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable
Association to have fresh fruits and vegetables labeled as to their country of
origin. They produce the same varieties that we do in Florida, but they are not
willing to have them identified as Mexican products.

All members of the group visiting Mexico in March were cautioned by the
travel agency, the agricultural attache of the American Embassy, and others
not to eat any fresh fruits or vegetables. It seems somewhat of a mystery that
Americans visiting Mexico are instructed not to eat their produce, but the “good
old U.S.A.” opens its borders freely to the same commodities.

The last stop of the group visiting Mexico before returning home was a visit
to Nogales. A visit to the Agriculture Inspection Compound on the Mexican side
of the border and the Customs Inspection Station on the United States side of
the border revealed that both inspections were a total farce.

The Agricultural Compound on the Mexican side of the border where all trucks
are inspected by U.S.D.A. personnel before entering the United States has thirty-
three inspectors employed, and with time off, etc., works about twenty-eight
inspectors daily. The compound is open from 8:00 A.M. to 4:00 P.M. and runs
inspection on over 300 trucks daily during peak periods plus pigs (T.0.F.C.).
The group witnessed the inspection of more than fifty trucks and the biggest
sample looked at was ten cartons from a load of over 1,300 packages. Almost
every sample was taken from the right rear door of the truck with the left rear
door not even being opened in most cases. The average inspection involved six
to nine packages, all taken from the right rear of the truck. It was stated that
you could put an elephant in the front of the truck and no one would ever
know it,

This procedure was quite alarming since these trucks were all coming from
the Culiacan district, reportedly the largest marijuana and drug traffic area in
the world. Not only is this type of inspection unfair to the Florida tomato pro-
ducers for instance, who are forced to have compulsory inspection under a fed-
eral marketing order, but it opens the door of our border for smuggling of about
any type of contraband imaginable.

At the U.S. Customs office it was reported that it takes them less than three
minutes to clear a truck-load of produce. Again all samples are taken from the
right rear door and many loads passed through with no samples being taken at
all. It is quite interesting to note that it took each member of the group about
thirty to forty minutes to clear customs at Tucson, Arizona, with an average of
two suiteases apiece and yet U.S. Customs at Nogales can clear a truck loaded
with more than 1,300 thirty-pound cartons of presumably tomatoes in less than
three minutes.

Upon returning from Mexico, the group made a formal complaint to the
U.S.D.A. through the office of Senator Chiles stating that the total inspection
system in Nogales was a farce and the produce was not being inspected as re-
quired by Section 8(e) of the Agricultural Marketing Agreements Act of 1937
(as amended). Rather than make any effort to correct the situation, the U.S.D.A.
simply changed the regulation governing inspection procedures under a federal
marketing order to appease the Mexicans.

In the latter part of March, several loads of produce were turned back at the
border because they had detectable residues of the pesticide Monitor-4. An
investigation revealed that Monitor-4 was used on peppers, cantaloupes, toma-
toes and other items although it was not cleared for use on these commodities.
To obtain label clearance for a pesticide on a new commodity is a very lengthy
and costly procedure taking from three to five years and costing many thou-
sands of dollars (sometimes millions).

Apparently a tremendous amount of political pressure must have been gpplied
because the Food and Drug Administration arbitrarily established a tolerance
of .1 ppm of Monitor-4 on the commodity peppers and notified all states to accept
these peppers released at the border containing detectable residues of Monitor-4.
This wag done even though the manufacturers of the chemical had not requested
that it be used on peppers.

Here we have two excellent examples of special rule changes to appease im-
porters of Mexican produce. Either of these two requests would have been flatly
denied had they been requested by Florida producers.
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It should also he pointed out to this Committee that Mexico imposes very
strict regulations on imports into their country. It is impossible for Florida to
ship fresh produce into Mexico during their season. It is difficult to explain to
a Florida producer why our government continued to make concessions to Mexico,
threatening his very livelihood, when Mexico in turn slams the door in his face.

HISTORY OF ASSOCIATION'S EFFORTS FOR FAIR TRADE

In December 1963, witnesses representing the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Asso-
ciation, Florida Vegetable Canners Association, the University of Florida and the
Florida Department of Agriculture appeared before the Tariff Commission re-
questing that a number of fruit and vegetable commodities be removed from the
list of negotiable items to be considered in the so-called Kennedy Round. These
statements contained facts and figures of the impact that these various com-
modities were experiencing due to excessive imports from low-wage foreign coun-
tries. At that time, it appeared that a status quo on the present tariff structure
would supply the Florida producer with adequate protection to compete with our
friendly neighbors to the south. Our efforts were successful to a large degree
and the tariffs were reduced on only a few of the fruit and vegetable commodi-
ties. Since that time, production costs have increased sharply each year and the
agricultural picture has changed rapidly in some of the competing countries,
primarily Mexican and the Caribbean. Florida producers now find that the present
tariffs are inadequate and for the past several years have consistently asked
that the federal government give serious consideration to some type of import
quota or market-sharing program.

It is very gratifying to have this fine and most important Committee of Con-
gress resume its in-depth study and consideration of one of the most serious
problems concerning our nation today. Many months have passed since you last
considered the problem, but the elapsed time has not been a total loss since it
has served the valuable purpose of adding substance and credence to the state-
ments which were made in earlier Hearings before this Committee.

For the purpose of this record and in order to avoid duplication of information
already available to the Committee, your attention is called to some of the
statements and information submitted on behalf of our affected Florida fruit
and vegetable industries in 1968. In this reference, we refer the Committee's
attention to Part 10 of the record of those hearings, commencing on page 4951,
as follows:

Introductory and written statements of Honorable Paul G. Rogers, a Repre-
sentative in Congress from the State of Florida,

Statement of J. Abney Cox, Past President and Chairman, Competition &
Marketing Agreements Committee, Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association, in-
cluding a statement on the views of the Fruit and Vegetable Industry of Florida
submitted by the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association,’

Statement of Buford W. Council, Council Farm, Inc., and presently President of
the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association,

Statement of John 8. Peters, General Manager, Florida Tomato Committee,
MSttat;sment of Robert W. Rutledge, Executive Vice President, Florida Citrus

utual,
and commencing on page 5028,

Statement of Louis F. Rauth, Flavor Pict Cooperative.

These statements represented the problem, the issues and recomendations
of the Florida Fruit and Vegetable Industry as related to our foreign trade
policy, and we respectfully request that the Committee review them for the
purpose of their deliberations on this subject at this time.

By way of updating the problem, Mr. Joffre C. David, Secretary-Treasurer and
General Manager of the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association, presented a
statement before this Committee in May of 1970. Attached to his statement as
an exhibit was a special report on fruit and vegetable imports from Mexico
prepared by the Federal-State Market News Service and dated May 19, 1970.
This report stated that for the year ending June 1969 there were 73 different
commodities imported from Mexico compared to only 46 nine years earlier. The
increase was due mainly to domestic type vegetables and frozen fruits and
vegetables. This demonstrated the inroads being made into our markets by for-
eign countries at the expense of our domestic producers. This trend has con-
tinued with Mexico being the principal contender for this exploitation of the
United States market, but there are other countries who are doing likewise.
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As a result of requests by the Association, the Fresh Fruits and Vegetables
Market-Sharing Act was -introduced in the 91st Congress by Senator. Holland
and Representatives Gibbons, Herlong: and ‘Rogers and again in the 92nd Con-
gress by Senators Gurney and Chiles and Representatives Burke, Frey, Haley
and Rogers. Similar legislation has been introduced in 1973 by Representatives
Haley, Rogers and Bafalis (H.R. 5413), Representative Frey (H.R. 1500), and
Senators Gurney and Chiles (8. 1110). .

This legislation is designed to permit a market-sharing arrangement with
other countries which would allow foreign countries to export products to the
United States and at the same time assure the American producer of a share
of the market for his own comodity. The ultimate goal of this legislation is to
assure the American producer of a chance to market his product—which in-
creases the demand for labor—and stimulates the economy.

IMPORTS AND AMERICAN LABOR

The restrictive foreign labor policy of the Department of Labor since Decem-
ber 1964 has been a great stimulant to the foreign competition problem, and
the resultant impact on American farm workers’ opportunities as well as upon
the individual farm producer. National policy concerning imports cannot be
totally separated from national policy concerning the amount of agricultural
labor, both domestic and foreign, that is available to our industry.

According to the Statistical Reporting Service of the Department of Agricul-
ture, farm employment in the United States during the week of July 23-29,
1972, was 5,268,000 as compared to 7,516,000 in July 1964, just prior to the start
of the restrictive foreign labor policy.

The number of family farm workers during the last week of July of 1972 was
3,534,000 as compared to 4,969,000 in July 1964,

The number of hired farm workers during the last week of July 1972 was
1,734,500 as compared to 2,547,000 in July 1964.

The foregoing figures reveal that we have lost 1,435,000 family farm workers
from the national farm labor force and 812,500 hired laborers during the eight
years from July 1964 to July 1972.

Other official government data shows that full employment opportunities have
existed for American farm workers throughout the above period ; however, heavy
losses of farm workers from the domestic labor force have occurred. These losses
may not be easily associated with the problem of foreign competition. For ex-
ample, it is a well-known fact that recent social changes and improved and
more accessible training and educational programs have been responsible to
some extent for the loss of farm manpower in this country. It may be questioned,
therefore, whether the increase in foreign competition has had any effect at all
upon the American farm worker. The answer is an emphatic “Yes” and should
be readily understood. The American farmer would be able to offer much higher
wages and provide a much higher standard of housing and working conditions for
his farm employees if he did not have to face such tremendous competition from
cheap labor countries. The average American farmer would like to offer wages
comparable to the highest industrial wage paid in the United States if it were
possible for him to do so and continue to operate his farm on a profitable basis.

One of the arguments advanced by the Department of Labor in support of
their restrictive attitude towards the importation of supplemental agricultural
workers was that a part of the wages earned by such workers went to foreign
countries and the “balance of payments” problem was thus aggravated. However,
when the American production is restricted because of the farmer's inability to
obtain sufficient workers to maintain his usual volume of production, many
American workers in the agri-business complex are adversely affected. Further-
more, when cut-backs in American production and potential increases in pro-
duction due to the increased demand are replaced by imported commodities, the
American purchaser is sending the price of the full wholesale value to the
foreign country of origin instead of a minor portion of the wages that might have
been paid to produce that commodity in the United States. Thus, if we paid 25¢
to a Mexican national to harvest a lug of tomatoes, perhaps one-third of this
would ultimately find its way to Mexico. Now that we no longer have Mexican
workers in the abundance of previous years, we are sending approximately ten
to twenty times this amount into Mexico for the lug of tomatoes that is being
imported in competition with the American product. It is apparent that the
“balance of payments” problem is more seriously aggravated by this incregge in
the flow of vegetable commodities and fruits from Mexico.
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When Mexican imports are undermining our efforts to maintain a favorable
balance of payments in international trade, the resulting inflationary effects
are felt by every taxpayer in the country. When such imports undermine the
American farmer’s ability to compete with other American industries for an
adequate domestic work force, and when Administration policies do not allow
the American producer to obtain labor relief in the form of imported supple-
mental workers, it is apparent that every wage earner whose employment is
wholly or partially dependent upon our agricultural output is being adversely
affected. The Florida Department of Agriculture estimates that one out of every
three people who work .in Florida derive at least part of their income from
agriculture.

1t is the sentiment of the Florida grower that as a citizen of the United States
hie should be entitled to full priority when it comes to domestic marketing oppor-
tunities and that he and his employees should not be subjected to the adverse
effects of foreign competition when their own productivity is adequate to meet
the needs of the American people. The transfer of increasing numbers oﬁ farm
operations and food processing operations to nearby foreign countries is evidence
that we do not have an economic climate conducive to the continued expansion
of our agricultural industry even though the population growth alone warrants
and, in fact, will demand an increased production of foodstuffs in the immediate
years ahead.

FRESH FRUITS AND VEGETABLES MARKET-SHARING ACT OF 1972

The Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association sincerely feels that H.R. 5413 intro-
duced by Representatives Haley, Rogers and Bafalis and H.R. 1500 introduced by
Representative Frey is legislation that will not only aid the agri-business of our
Nation, but will also protect the consumers’ welfare. Similar legislation, S. 1110,
has been introduced in the Senate by Senators Gurney and Chiles. This legisla-
tion marks a shift away from rigid protection of domestic industry by recog-
nizing the claim of foreign countries to a fair share of our market. The bill is
designed to establish a ceiling over imports while permitting them to participate
proportionately in the domestic consumption of any product made subject to a
ceiling,

The authority of the President under the Agricultural Act of 1956 to seek to
obtain agreements with other countries—limiting the export from such countries
and the importation into the United States of agricultural commodities—has not
been exercised with respect to fresh fruits and vegetables. The Florida Fruit &
Vegetable Association requested the President of the United States to enter into
such an agreement with Mexico in July 1969—but our requests resulted in no
action beng taken. (See Appendix D.)

During the intervening months, imports of certain fresh fruits and vegetables
into the United States have increased to such extent as to disrupt the market
for such commodities produced in the United States. This increase in imports
has been caused in large part by lower costs of production in other countries,
especially in the wages paid to agricultural employees, which it is the policy of
the United States to maintain at relatively higher levels than other countries.
Because of this unfair disparity in costs of production which exists in other
countries by reason of the payment of substandard wages, it is practically cer-
tain that imports of fresh fruits and vegetables will continue to increase and
further destroy the market for such commodities produced in the United States.

Access to the United States market-for foreign produced fresh fruits and
vegetables should be established on an equitable and orderly market-sharing
basis consistent with the maintenance of a strong and expanding United States
production of fresh fruits and vegetables and designed to avoid the disruption of
United States markets and the unemployment of United States agricultural
workers. . .

The Association is aware of the fact that in order to export we must import;
however, it does not follow that we must submit our industries to highly destruec-
tive imports. The United States is a better market for imports when it is in a
prosperous state. A good marketing situation is not created by driving some of
our major industries to stagnation by unrestricted imports that undersell our
own products. .

The standard of living enjoyed by citizens of the United States did not come
about by accident. Our economy is geared to high wages, ete, but the chain is
broken when you force the American producer to pay high wages and then bring
in goods produced in low-wage countries to compete with his commodity -on-the
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open market. 'We have aided- the :foreign' countries by supplving them swith
technology and education. The Provost for Agriculture of the Institute of Food
& Agricultural Sciences at-the University of Florida stated recently that there
were students from 45 nations studying agriculture at the University of Florida,
and most of them are sponsored or subsidized by our own government.

Many professors from the University of Florida have been sent to foreign
lands, again at the expense of our government, to teach proper methods of pro-
duection and marketing of their commodities. This is fine if the intent is to train
them so they can provide some of their own needs in terms of meeting their
particular food requirements. But this is not the case. As soon as production
methods are learned, they turn around and flood our markets with the com-
modities we taught them how to produce.

We are hopeful that this Committee will be able to come forth with recom-
mendations that will provide the necessary protection to our producers and to
the employees whose livelihood is dependent upon industries’ which are vulner-
able to foreign competition from low-wage countries, We feel that legislation as
contained .in H.R. 5418 and similar bills will accomplish this objective.

" PROTECTION IN ADDITION TO TARIFFS

There is a definite need for some type of import control other -than the
present tariff structure. The volume of fresh winter vegetables and melons im-
ported from Mexico into the United States has increased rapidly since the late
fifties. (See Appendix A.) The present tariff rates are not sufficient to protect
the domestic producer.

The controls needed cannot be implemented administratively since repre-
sentatives from the Foreign Agriculture Service have informed the Florida
Fruit & Vegetable Association on numerous occasions that present legislation,
such as Section 22 of the Agricultural Adjustineént Act and ‘Section 8E of the
Agrlcultural Marketing Agreement Act, are no longer adequate to assist the
farmer in most cases.

Their phrase “no longer adequate” to assist the farmer is rather amusing.
If you read the findings and recommendations under the so-called “escape
clauses,” you will see that they never were “adequate’” to assist the farmer.

The free trade advocate continually preaches that there are adequate “escape
clauses” to protect the American producer from unfair competition. This is a
farce. Anyone interested in seeing just how badly the American producer has
been “sold down the drain” should find the following publications quite inter-
esting reading:

(1) Investigations under Section 332 of the Tariff Act of 1930 (covers 1/1/52
to 7/1/63) TC Publication 97.

(2) Investigations under Section 336 of the Tariff Act of 1930 (covers /1/146
to 8/1/63) TC Publication 105.

(3) Investigations under Section 22 of the Agricultural Ad_]ustment Act (all
investigations to 5/1/68) TC Publication 246.

(4) Investigations under the Escape Clause of Trade Agreements (1951 to
10/11/62) TC Publication 116.

(5) Summary -of Investigations under Section 301 of .the Trade Expansion
Act of 1962. Dated December 1967.

Copies of the above listed publications can be obtained from Mr. Kenneth
R. Mason, Secretary, U.S. Tariff Commission, Washington, D.C. 20436.

We urge the Committee on Ways and Means to recommend legislation designed
to regulate the flow-to-market of goods from foreign countries by use of quan-
titative controls, such as import quotas. ete. Strong consideration should be
given to leglslatlon that will provide for import quotas or market-sharing
arrangements that will protect the American producer and consumer. The end
result should not be designed to gouge the consumer, but should be designed to
assure the American hHousewife of an adequate supply of fresh fruits ang vege-
tables at a reasonable price and give the American producer the right to gupply
these commodities during our seasons of production.

EXPORT-IMPORT STATISTICS

‘We have chosen not to fill the record with a lot of bulky testimony COneermno
the need for a change in our methods of compiling export and import statisties.
It is a well-known fact that our balance of payments figures are very mis-
leading. since’our foreign-aid-and other give-away programs -are consiqered to
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be exports. This subject was quite adequately covered by Florida Fruits &
Vegetable Association briefs and witnesses’ testimony presented to the {T'rade
Information Committee at its hearings on the Future of U.S. Foreign Trade
Policy, April 23, 1968, in Washingfon, D.C. Copies of our testlmony should be
readily av: allable to this Committee, if they are needed.

TRADE REFORM ACT OF 1973

The “Trade Reform Act of 1973” must be referred to as a sweeping delegation
of power from Congress to the President to do almost anything he wants to
do. It gives the President the authority to get rid of existing trade barriers
and also to erect new ones. He could move toward the free trade side or he
could use his new power in a highly protective way. While some of these pro-
visions are certainly desirable, the Act would strip Congress of -its clear con-
stitutional function and give the White House dictatorial powers over frade
regulations.

The President certainly needs additional balgalmng powex in future trade
negotiations since our delegates at trade conferences in the past have been badly
out-traded. Obsessed with a blind zeal for free trade, they expended their ammu-
nition without obtaining equal concessions from other countries in return.

This leaves the United States with very little bargaining power left. Certainly
the President should be rearmed, but why leave Congress out. The regulation
of foreign commerce and the establishment of duties is one of the clearly enu-
merated powers of Congress Under this Act the Congress would divest itself of
this power and be placed in a position of vetoing actions of the President instead
of the reverse,

The Act further grants the President the right to delegate the power, authority,
and discretion conferred upon him to the heads of such agencies as he may deem
appropriate. Also the head of any agency performing functions under this Act
may authorize the head of any other agency to perform any of such functions.

In other words the Congress of the United States would delegate power to
the President to do almost anything he wanted to concerning foreign trade. The
President could then delegate this power to the head of an agency who could
then authorize the head of any other agency to perform functxons under the
Act. If an affected party or industry objected to an action under the “Trade
Reform Act of 1973,” there would be no recourse by law. The only recourse
would be to petition for a hearing and any relief would depend strictly on
political power. The size of the party or industry affected would be the decisive
consideration and medium or small industry groups would be at the mercy of
the President’s pleasure since they would bhave no rights under law providing
them the least amount of leverage.

Under the provisions of this Act, the President could increase any tariff
without limit, or reduce or eliminate it altogether. The Congress would thus
relinguish all guidelines which have been provided for in all previous trade
agreement legislation. Tariff reductions with only few exceptions have been
limited to 50 percent of any existing rate and could not be raised beyond a
specified level. Under this Act, the President would have no such guidelines.

The Act would relax the present harsh requirements for granting import relief.
It would no longer be necessary to link any increased imports to a previous
tariff reduction; nor need the increased imports be the “major” cause of the
injury suffered, but a “primary cause” defined as the largest single cause. This
is certainly a more realistic approach. Injury to an industry would be easier
to provide, but what assurance would you have of any subsequent action being
taken.

The Tariff Commission would continue to hold hearings and investigate
possible injury to an industry. Their findings would be reported to the President.
but he would not be compelled to take any action. He could increase the duty,
impose some other import restriction such as a quota, negotiate an orderly
marketing agreement with other countries, a combination of these remedies or
do nothing. Again, political pressures would depend on the size of the industry
involved.

Adjustment assistance would no longer be available to any company or indus-
try but only to workers. Not only would this represent discriminatory treatment,
it would increase unemployment payments, further decreasing the already
dwindling labor supply. This part of the Act would be administered by the
Secretary of Labor and past history proves that the Florida agricultural industry
has not faired too well in the past under similar arrangements.
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The President would also be empowered to deal with balance of payments
deficits or surpluses. He could impose a temporary duty surcharge or import
quota, or reduce temporarily or suspend duties, or liberalize or suspend import
quotas in the event of a trade surplus. Again the magnitude of the modification
would be left to the President’s discretion.

The Florida Fruit and Vegetable Industry favors many provisions of this
proposed Act. It provides the President of the United States with the tools to
meet competition head-on and to deal with unfair trade advamtages as they
develop. There should, however, be more guidelines established. For instance,
why go through all of the expense of conducting a Tariff Commission hearing if
the President is not compelled to follow the recommendations coming from such
a hearing,

The Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association recommends that strong con-
sideration be given to amending the ‘“Trade Reform Act of 1973” or any other
such legislation that might be recommended by the House Ways and Means
Committee to include the provisions of the “Fresh Fruits and Vegetables Market-
Sharing Act of 1972.” This would go a long way toward providing for orderly
irade in fresh fruits and vegetables by insuring a market for Florida produced
products and at the same time allowing imports to share our market with us.

SUMMARY

Realizing that the world trade picture is currently in a state of flux, and that
changes and adjustments in marketing circumstances undoubtedly will occur in
future years, the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Association would like to go on
record as firmly opposing any action that would encourage more foreign agri-
cultural products being imported into the United States from low-wage countries
without adequate protection.

Such a move at the present time would be at the direct expense of agricultural
interests in Florida and the United States, and any temporary economies which
might possibly be realized by the consumer would be more than off-set by in-
creased costs of another nature, including the displacement of persons now
employed in the agribusiness complex.

This country’s foreign trade policy is lacking in firmness and practicality, both
as to the problems of foreign imports competing without domestic production and
the export outlook for some of our crops. Every country with whom we do business
seems to have a well-tailored foreign trade policy which fits their particular
needs regardless of what our wishes might be,
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In recent.years we have been out-traded by other countries with whom we do
business and have nothing to show for our efforts to bring about freer world trade.
The efforts of our government to achieve reasonable business agreements with our
trading partners have been largely unproductive. Our own experience with gov-
erniment negotiations with Mexico to draft an agreement regulating the importa-
tion of tomatoes turned out to be a fiasco. Such agreements could be successful
if they were backed by governmental policy and authority as set forth in the
Haley, Rogers and Bafalis Bill, H.R. 5413, which makes it clear that an effective
import policy would be put into operation if an equitable agreement could not
be reached.

The decline in our fruit and vegetable production as a direct result of foreign
competition means a loss to the State of Florida which will run into the hundreds
of millions of dollars if this problem is not properly contained by appropriate
Congressional action. We, as an important agricultural state, cannot afford this
economic loss and neither can the Nation,

What is needed is a national poliey that is comprehensive in its scope and
fully coherent—one that does not work against the interests of the American
employee or his employer. Adjustments of national policies must be made, both
with respect to the importation of foreign goods and with respect to our needs
to expand our agricultural labor force by one means or another,

Our Nation’s greatest asset is her agricultural productive capacity. As an
economic segment, agriculture receives less than its fair share of our national
wealth. Any program which encourages increased imports of foreign food items
at this time will seriously undermine our national agricultural well-being and the
economy of this great Nation.

We strongly urge favorable consideration of legislation similar to H.R. 5413
and H.R, 1500. This will assure the domestic producer of a chance to market his
product and, at the same time, it will permit foreign countries to share our
market, American consumers and domestic 1abor will benefit which, in turn, will
be beneficial to the total economie position of the United States.

We are grateful to the Committee on Ways and Means for its consideration
of the serious problem which confronts us in the areca of foreign trade policy,
and are hopeful that the information we have submitted together with that of
other similiarly concerned industries will provide the Committee with sufficient
assistance to shape up a legislative proposal which can resolve our problems
as well as provide a sane and respected foreign trade policy for our Nation.
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APPENDIX B

FLORIDA AGRICULTURAL STATISTICS

ACREAGE, PRODUCTION, AND VALUE, FLORIDA, CROP YEARS 1960-61 THROUGH 1971-72

Acreage

Prod uctiorL

Value per Total value
Crop year Planted Harvested bushels) bushel (thousands)
SNAP BEANS v
1960-61. 46,200 42,100 5,030 $2.93 $14,713
1961-62. 46,200 42,400 5,003 . 3.54 17,734
1962-63. 46, 400 40,600 4,680 . S3.24 15,174
1963-64. 41,800 36,700 ,490 | 313 15,123
1964-65. 39,600 36, 300 4,461 3.43 15, 307
1965-66. 41,600 37,000 4,416 3.69 16, 309
1966-67. 40,200 37,100 4,653 3.86 17,974
1967-68 40,700 38,800 4,680 o 17,642
1968-69. ,100 , 500 4,390 3.90 17,116
1969-70. 37,700 34,600 3,297 5.09 16,769
1970-71. , 700 35,200 4,143 4.37 18,114
1971-72__._. 37,600 36, 100 4,267 . 4.62 19, 697
CUCUMBERS
1960-61. 186, 400 15, 300 3,192 2.95 9.420
1961-62. 17, 400 15,600 3,006 3,50 10,519
1962-63. 16, 800 15,500 3,354 < 3.04 10,203
1963-64. 18,100 15, 200 3,765 ..3.00 11, 285
1964-65_ 17,560 16, 000 3,621 3.08 11,143
1965-66. 17,000 15,300 3,904 3.33 12,992
1966-67._ 16, 400 15,000 3,158 3.86 , 187
1967-68. 17,500 16, 600 3,808 3.40 12, 962
1968-69. 18,300 17,300 2,800 4.36 12,207
1969-70. 17,200 15,000 2,610 3.93 10, 249
1970-71. 186, 800 14,100 2,652 4.16 11,038
1971-72... 15, 900 14,500 3,358 4.31 14, 447
EGGPLANT
1960-61_ 2,900 2,700 1,000 2.17 2,172
2,800 2,600 1,164 191 2,219
2,750 , 550 1,064 1.89 2,007
2,400 2,200 1,024 2.21 2,323
2,700 2,500 1,161 1.94 2,250
, 400 , 250 1,100 2.39 2,633
2,250 2,200 1,179 2.29 2,700
2,200 2,100 976 319 3,116
2,200 2,200 961 3.39 3,255
2,050 2,000 754 3.62 2,722
1,950 1,870 955 2.81 2,682
1,800 1,750 1,045 312 3,257
14,100 13, 200 4,746 2.77 13,161
13, 200 12, 400 4,960 3.02 14, 985
14,300 12,600 4, 849 2.89 14,012
13,900 13,100 5,036 3.47 , 498
16, 500 14, 900 5,025 3.19 16, 007
, 900 16, 800 5,386 3.54 19, 056
17,000 15, 900 5,775 3.52 20,332
17,100 16, 200 6, 571 3.92 25, 790
, 900 16, 700 5,679 . 21, 050
15,700 12, 800 3,064 6.25 19,164
15, 400 13, 600 , 071 4.37 , 772
14,100 12,800 4,968 4.58 22,772
12, 000 10, 800 1,317 2.87 3,783
11, 300 9, 800 1,221 3.05 3,719
12,500 11, 000 1,331 3.03 4,031
10, 800 , 600 1,189 3.36 3,997
11, 600 10, 100 1,281 3.59 4, 601
11, 000 0, 000 1,355 3.47 4,702
8,700 , 300 1,205 4,25 5,127
9, 200 8, 800 1,417 4.31 6,103
8, 200 7,800 1,371 4.57 6, 261
9, 400 8,400 1,103 5.08 5, 602
9, 800 , 700 1, 266 475 6,012
10, 400 8,900 1,352 5.54 7,488
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FLoRIDA AGRICULTURAL STATIsTICs—Continued

ACREAGE, PRODUCTION, AND VALUE, FLORIDA, CROP YEARS 1960-61 THROUGH 1971-72—Continued

Acreage Production Total
d Value per value
Crop year Planted Harvested flats) bushel  (thousands)
STRAWBERRIES
1,900 1,800 960 $3.20 $3,075
2,000 1,900 1,499 .47 , 197
2,100 2,000 1,747 3.37 , 893
2,600 2,500 2,322 3.46 8,044
3,300 3,200 2,498 3.23 8,064
2,400 2,300 2,039 3.39 6,918
2,100 2,000 LN 3.37 5,790
1,900 1,900 1,483 2,95 4,378
1,600 1,600 1,561 3.34 5,216
1,800 1,800 1,405 3.0l 4,234
1,600 1, 600 1, 3.58 6, 142
1,600 1,600 1,951 3.2 6, 320
Acreage Production (thousand cartons) Value per carton
Total value
Crop year Planted  Harvested Total Fresh Processed Fresh Processed (thousands)
TOMATOES
1960-61 45, 500 41,300 25,266 21,193 4,073 $2.36 $0. 34 $51, 349
1961-62. _ . 43,300 42,200 26,107 22,817 3,290 2.40 .37 56, 006
1962-63 46, 500 44,300 25,757 22,600 3,157 2.36 .36 55, 445
1963-64 46, 400 43,700 28,593 24,500 4,093 2.81 .37 70, 363
1964-65 54, 300 50,500 28,440 24,227 4,213 2.97 .38 73,566
1965-66 53, 800 51,400 30,043 25,400 4,643 2.75 44 11,927
1966-67 49, 200 46,600 29,677 24,317 5, 360 2.98 55 5,326
1967-68. _ _ 47, 800 47,000 28,330 23,757 4,573 3.79 48 92,158
1968-69. 49,100 47,500 22,517 20,410 2,107 3.97 45 81,916
1969-70._ . 52, 800 47,400 17,630 15,460 2,170 3.67 49 57,822
1970-71 43, 000 40,700 21,797 19,437 2,360 4.0l .52 79,181
1971-72 44,400 43,600 23,597 21,693 1,904 4.80 .51 105, 201
Production
Acreage thousand Value per
hundred- hundred- Total Value
Crop year Planted Harvested weights weight (thousands)
WATERMELONS
67,000 65, 000 8, 450 $1.65 $13,942
64,000 61, 000 6, 388 1.95 12,45
61, 000 58, 000 8,983 1.40 12,576
59, 000 56, 000 , 400 2.10 17,640
63,000 60, 000 9, 300 2.05 , 085
62, 000 59, 000 10, 030 1.90 19, 057
60, 000 57,000 3 2.10 17, 356
61, 000 56, 000 7,560 2.10 15,876
59, 000 53, 500 6,955 2.49 17,318
50, 000 47, 500 6,888 2.55 17,564
52,200 50, 100 7,515 2.72 20, 441
61, 200 56, 100 6,723 2.42 , 291

96-008 O - 73 - pt. 18 -- 11
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AprPENDIX C

FLORIDA SHIPMENTS 1971-72 SEASON
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FLORIDA FRESH FRUIT AND VEGETABLE INTERSTATE SHIPMENTS
Carlot and Carlot Equivalents

SOURCE OF SHIPMENT DATA: The U. 8. D. A., Fruit and Vegetable Market Newa Branch in Washington
tabulates the rail information from reports which were furnished by the various originating rail iines, and was
the source of the rail data. Citrus truck shipments were from the certified records of the Florida Citrus
Inspection Service. Vegetable truck shipments shown here were collected through the help of the Florids Road
Guard Inspection Stations at check points strategically located along the St. Marys River and Suwannee River.
Mixed rail carlot analysis was made by the U. 8. D. A., Florida Crop Reporting Service, and was based on the
mixed rail car waybills.

Reported crop year in this publication extends from September 1 through August 31. Truck conversion factors
are shown in the notes on page 11. :

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
TEN SEASON SHIPMENTS 1-5
Total Air, Boat, Rail Express, Rail-Truck (Piggy~-Back), Rail Freight,
Interstate Truck, and Mixed Rail Carlot Analysis and Estimate of
Produce not Officially Reported.
1971-72 SHIPMENTS 6-10
Total Air, Boat, Rail Express, Rail-Truck (Piggy-Back), Rail Freight,
Interstate Truck, and Mixed Rail Carlot Analysig and Estimate of
Produce not Officially Reported.
NOTES 11
FEDERAL-STATE MARKET NEWS SERVICE
P.O. Box 19246
ORLANDO, FLORIDA 32814 -
October 20, 1972
U. S. Department of Agriculture Florida Department of Agriculture
Agricultural Marketing Service and Consumer Services

Fruit and Vegetable Division Division of Marketing
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FLORIDA FRESH FRUIT AND VEGETABLES FOR TEN SEASONS
TOTAL AIR, BOAT, RAIL AND TRUCK INTERSTATE SHIPMENTS

Includes Data in Mixed Car Analysis and Estimate of a few Pruit and Vegetable Commodities not Officially Reported During the Season.

Commodity 19621 Ga—l 1963-64 | 1964-65 965—66] 1966-67' 1967-68 1968-69 1969-70 [ 1970-71 l 1971-72

- - - Ccarlot or Carlot Equivalent - = = - « - = - - ==~ - - - -~ .-
Oranges 17,606 17,950 24,543 27,204 32,873 31,380 23,365 25,638 26,633 22,938
Grapefruit 24,593 25,721 27,814 26,231 30,990 25,460 24,761 25,271 26,634 30,746
Tangerines 3,116 4.328 4,712 4,914 5,130 3,683 4,114 4,280 4,634 5,352
Mixed Citrus (Rail & Express] Converted
Total Citrus 45,321 47,899 57,069 58,349 68,993 60,523 52,240 55,189 57,501 59,037
Avocados 718 957 715 120 445 883 687 819 1,026 1,085
Limes 497 537 810 575 651 827 746 807 859 946
Mangoes 108 137 142 105 81 168 124 18 201 179
Cantaloups 85 17 232 114 210 68 52 66 90 74
Peaches - - - 11 - - - - 27 52
Strawberries 859 1,309 1,392 1,036 844 651 590 160 352 340
Watermelons (Regular Type) 1/ 30,947 27,218 22,993 23,124 18,154 16,323 14,817 14,871 15,119 13,421
Watermelons (Icebox Type) 1 - - - - - - - - -
Other Miscellaneous Fruits 2/ - - 56 60 34 66 237 271 41 58
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 33,215 80,275 26,200 25,145 20,419 18,986 17,253 17,212 17,715 16,105
Beans & Limas 6,615 6,829 6,223 5,172 5,720 5,684 4,904 3,407 3,748 4,014
Brocceoli (Rail) 3 - - 7 2 - 3 - - -
Cabbage 9,723 8,501 7,783 9,889 10,785 13,144 13,281 9,366 10,727 11,241
Carrots 3/ 110 - 9 12 80 52 43 92 668 1,055
Celery 10,616 11,326 11,522 11,506 11,082 10,424 10,871 9,718 10,187 9,882
Chinese Cabbage 4/ - - 496 520 504 495 199 461 435 481
Corn, Green 12,385 10,532 12,220 11,888 13,361 11,917 12,786 11,372 12,842 18,065
Cucumbers 5/ 5,807 6,458 6,234 6,361 5,678 6,129 4,694 4,418 3,913 4,905
Eggplant 1,389 1,306 1,461 1,340 1,405 1,095 1,036 782 1,088 1,162
Endive-Escarole 3,365 3,211 3,061 3,482 3,340 3,140 3,214 3,157 3,311 3,487
Greens (All types-Rail) 45 18 364 346 281 418 427 319 343 357
Lettuce-Romaine 1,067 746 741 1,226 1,083 1,094 1,323 1,076 1,269 1,523
Okra (Truck) 8/ - - 268 230 242 197 225 207 174 210
Peppers 5,977 6,203 6,236 6,455  6.867 7,869 6,689 3,497 4,320 5,298
Potatoes 12,018 9,852 11,547 11,017 8,175 11,879 12,910 10,376 8,356 7,873
Radishes 2,213 1,946 2,506 1,788 2,006 2,336 2,326 2,145 2,830 2,565
Southern Peas (Truck) 431 18 311 272 187 177 134 177 127 142
Squash 1,776 1,586 1,685 1,642 1,479 1,668 1,587 1,207 1,421 1,521
Tomatoes 7/ 20,725 21,747 21,361 19,874 19,170 18,428 15,462 11,576 13,465 14,895
Other Vegetables (Truck) 8/ 2,813 2,425 2,208 2,491 2,769 2,762 2,983 3,171 3,038 2,572
Other Vegetables (Rail) 9/ 502 350 253 194 227 235 148 87 91 76
Mixed Vegetables (Rail) Converted
Total Vegetables 97,580 93,454 96,499 95,712 94,443 99,143 95,545 76,611 82,353 86,324
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruits 130,795 123,728 122,699 120,857 114,862 118,129 112,798 93,823 100,068 102,429
Total Fruits and Vegetables 176,116 171,728 179,768 179,206 183,855 178,652 165,038 149,012 157,969 161,466

Notes on page 11
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AIR SHIPMENTS

Commodity 1 1962—6311963*64 lBG‘I—Gq 1965-66 |1966~67 1967-68 r1968~69 1969-70 1 1970-71 [ 1971-72

meeeme s memea R i Carlot or Carlot Equivalent ~ - - =~ w === == ==~~~ -—————

Strawberries 70 76 52 64 38 81 9 3 - -

BOAT SHIPMENTS

Oranges 264 188 307 73 959 83 184 91 116 249
Grapefruit 230 454 421 48 138 87 287 182 89 1,797
Tangerinea - - 149 - - - 3 4 4 -
Celery - - - - 174 204 149 85 hd =
Total Boat 494 622 817 119 1,271 374 §73 362 209 2,046

EXPRESS SHIPMENTS

Mixed Car Citrus (Gift Fruit) 10/ 1,538 1,920 2,087 2,003 2,099 1,475 1,386 1,713 902 979
Strawberries (REA) 17 39 20 10 2 el - - - -
Total Express (Frta. & Vegs.) 1,556 1,959 2,087 2,013 2,101 1,475 1,388 1,718 802 879

RAIL-TRUCK (PIGGY-BACK) SHIPMENTS

Oranges 2,042 1,737 3,475 4,394 8,576 8,798 4,244 3,908 4,050 3,083
' Grapefruit 1,628 1,628 3,232 3,578 6,525 4,724 4,494 « 38,554 4,219 5,167
Tangerines 186 130 271 501 695 508 357 425 384 422
Mixed Citrus 819 262 757 1,491 2,161 1,918 1,131 1,086 1,124 204
Total Citrua 4,675 3,7@7 7,741 9,964 15,987 13,850 10,226 8,974 9,757 9,576
Lemons - ~ - - - - - - ’ 3 2
Peaches - ~ - n - - - - - -
Strawberries - - - - - - - - - -
Watermelons 999 1,810 2,399 4,766 5,224 3,925 3,780 3,071 2,911 2,470
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 999 1,610 2,399 4,777 5,224 3,026 3,780 3,071 2,914 2,472
Beans - 1 2 26 55 1n? 132 82 49 30
Broccoli - - - 4 - - - - - -
Cabbage 39 5 3 53 104 282 674 290 426 497
Carrots - - - - 36 22 10 28 2 12
Celery 38 9 22 201 517 697 583 837 735 780
Corn, Green 78 4 162 520 957 922 1,185 857 896 1,000
Cucumbers 9 102 4 62 118 385 318 220 188 268
Escarole - - 1 3 27 61 68 67 56 81
Lettuce - - - - 2 8 11 7 2 5
Onions, Dry - - - - 4 - - - - -
Peppers 11 1 17 88 92 318 367 40 148 161
Potatoes 427 205 197 81 24 183 485 304 395 303
Radishes 5 - 153 281 444 534 837 867 1,072 751
Tomatoes 699 804 993 2,084 2,511 3,835 2,720 2,053 2,616 3,081
Mixed Vegetables 48 21 $8 251 423 689 699 444 494 568
Total Vegetables 1,354 1,158 1,61¢ 3,614 5,315 8,041 7,868 5,497 7,053 7,518
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruits 2,353 2,768 4,009 8,891 10,539 11,966 11,628 8,568 9,967 9,990
Total Fruits & Vegetables 7,028 6,525 11,750 18,355 26,496 25,816 21,854 17,542 19,724 19,866

Notes on page 11
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RAIL FREIGHT SHIPMENTS

l 1962-63 ' 1963-64 I 1964-65 I 1965-66 | 1966-67

1967-63T 1968-69 l 1969~70 ] 197071 | 1871-72

Commodity
----------------------- Carlot or Carlot Equivalent
Oranges 1,743 1,884 2,478 2,247 1,689 1,111 521 515 272 169
Grapefruit 2,015 3,194 3,548 2,494 2,433 1,373 1,267 834 381 186
Tangerines 458 441 582 440 346 97 91 4 21 21
Mixed Citrus 1,807 938 1,000 1,978 870 685 376 2 139 131
Total Citrus 6,023 8,457 7,608 7,157 5,318 3,286 2,265 1,894 813 507
Watermelons 4,454 973 402 172 29 1 1 - -
Cantaloups - - - - - - - - - -
Other Frujt - - - - 1 2 5 - hd -
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 4,454 973 402 172 30 3 5 1 - -
Beans & Limas 695 467 441 413 282 182 89 10 15 5
Broceoli 3 - - 3 2 - 3 - - -
Cabbage 1,584 1,013 759 1,524 1,583 1,574 1,338 291 385 225
Carrots 1] - 9 Lo12 42 30 a3 82 38 41
Celery 4,285 4,077 4,276 4,493 4,080 3,140 3,085 1,840 1,885 1,538
Corn, Green 4,629 3,760 4,812 4,485 3,518 2,609 2,593 1,813 1,346 1,030
Cucumbers 713 975 910 789 579 460 148 157 29 15
Endive-Escarole 362 466 591 659 498 273 216 136 144 128
Greens (All types) 45 18 39 20 50 36 18 11 2 11
Lettuce-Romaine 31 17 22 42 15 8 8 1 3 1
Peppers 1,413 904 816 963 721 445 328 18 L] 2
Potatoes 6,896 4,867 6,176 5,935 4,414 5,516 5,289 3,486 1,925 993
Radishes 183 187 42 21 9 g 16 3 5 1
Tomatoes 6,454 5,499 4,709 4,153 3,075 1,724 1,008 657 148 43
Other Variety Vegetables 11/ 1 - - 2 - - 2 - - -
Mixed Car Vegetables 5,562 4,045 4,696 4,869 4,202 3,358 2,538 1,682 1,518 1,192
Total Vegetablea 32,871 26,075 27,898 28,383 23,140 19,842 16,687 9,978 7.459 5,223
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruita 37,325 27,048 28,300 28,555 23,170 18,345 16,872 9,974 7,459 5,223
Total All Fruits & Vegetables 43,348 33,505 35,908 35,712 28,488 22,611 18,9827 11,668 8,272 5,730
RAIL EXPRESS AND FREIGHT SHIPMENTS
ESTIMATE OF ITEMS NOT OFFICIALLY REPORTED
RAIL EXPRESS
Avocados (Estimate) 56 57 54 12 25 16 - - - -
Limes {Estimate) 34 32 34 36 37 27 - - - -
Mangoes (Estimate) 12 18 19 13 8 4 - - = bl
RAIL FREIGHT
STRAIGHT CARS
Chinese Cabbage (Estimate) - - 34 30 20 - - - - -
Eggplunt (Estimate) 85 37 48 23 13 8 .9 10 24
Squash (Estimate) 45 48 47 92 83 2 33 11 18 21

Notes on page 11
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INTERSTATE TRUCK SHIPMENTS

Commodity l 1962-63 Lmss-u I 1964-65 | 1965-66 l 1966-67 | 1967-68 | 1968-89 1 1969-70 ] 1970-71 Lum-vz
----------------------- Carlot or Carlot Equivalent ~ = = m e == e~ = omceumnmmcoe
Oranges 12,092 12,718 16,509 17,864 21,499 21,619 17,218 18,641 21,171 18,491
Grapefruit 18,280 18,048 18,844 17,706 19,320 17,421 17,334 18,365 20,969 22,600
Tangerines 2,219 3,677 3,423 38,536 4,088 2,722 3,397 3,538 4,074 4,748
Total Citrus 32,591 85,243 38,776 39,106 44,918 41,662 37,949 42,644 46,220 45,929
Avocados 862 200 721 108 420 867 687 819 1,026 1,035
Limes 483 505 578 539 614 800 748 807 858 946
Mangoes 268 119 123 92 75 184 124 118 201 179
Cantalouns 85 17 232 114 210 68 52 66 90 4
Peaches 13/ - - - - - - - - 25 52
Strawberries 772 1,194 1,320 962 804 620 581 457 352 340
Watermelons (Regular Type) 1/ 25,494 24,835 20,192 18,188 12,901 12,397 11,049 11,798 12,208 10,951
Watermelons (Icebox Type) 1 - - - - 86 - - - -
Other Fruits - - 56 60 33 64 232 271 38 56
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 27,578 27,470 23,220 20,061 16,057 15,046 13,471 14,137 14,801 13,633
Beans (Fresh) 5,094 5,249 5,069 4,353 4,734 4,787 4,508 3,192 3,579 3,708
Beans (Processed) 350 772 409 144 470 477 92 97 70 182
" Limas 12/ 113 103 - - - - - - - -
Cabbage 7,834 7,177 6,797 7,857 8,678 11,002 11,000 8,629 9,827 10, 380
Carrots 3/ - - - - - - - - 628 1,002
Celery 5,140 6,119 6,033 5,451 5,067 5,348 6,102 6,508 8,919 7,108
Chinese Cabbage &/ - - 351 361 a8? 390 411 404 389 438
Corn, Green 8,976 8,279 7,037 6,263 8,146 7,857 8,525 8,560 10,227 10,812
Cucumbers 5/ 4,860 5,234 5,087 5,310 4,856 5,151 4,149 4,008 3,890 4,569
Eggplant 1,248 1,209 1,319 1,262 1,349 1,043 1,004 774 1,072 1,113
Endlve-Escarole 1,928 2,022 1,732 1,863 1,952 2,014 2,336 2,542 2,727 2,857
Greeng 14/ - - 325 326 231 382 409 308 341 348
Lettuce 877 626 632 968 898 934 1,207 991 1,198 1,463
Okra 8/ - - 268 230 242 197 225 207 174 210
Peppers 4,145 5,000 4,882 5,107 5,824 6,909 5,882 8,407 4,070 8,018
Potatoes 4,882 4,969 5,162 4,989 3,731 8,173 7,151 6,584 8,083 6,674
Radishes 1,879 1,556 2,011 1,187 1,243 1,505 1,462 1,328 1,604 1,691
Snuthern Peas 431 418 m 272 187 177 134 177 127 142
Squash 1,672 1,400 1,589 1,494 1,354 1,834 1,533 1,181 1,402 1,477
Tomatoes 7/ 13,540 15,428 15,639 13,643 13,578 12,864 11,728 8,986 10,701 11,786
Other Vegetables 2,906 2,487 2,208 2,491 2,769 2,762 2,983 8,171 9,038 2,672
Total Vegetables 63,275 86,138 86,861 63,6M 86,696 71,586 70,819 61,042 67,816 73,538
Total Vogetables & Miscl. Fruits 90,848 93,608 90,081 83,832 80,753 88,632 84,200 76,179 82,617 87,171
Total All Frults & Vegetables 123,438 128,851 128,857 122,738 125,669 128,294 122,239 117,723 128,837 133,100
MIXED RAIL FREIGHT, PIGGY-BACK AND GIF T FRUIT (EXPRESS AND TRUCK)
SHIPMENT ANALYSIS OF SOME FLORIDA PRODUCE
MIXED CITRUS ANALYSIS M
Mixed Citrus (Actual) 4,164 3,120 3,824 5,470 5,130 4,078 2,893 3,070 2,169 2,014
Oranges 1,465 1,443 1,774 2,628 2,170 1,868 1,218 1,495 1,018 847
Gragefruit 2,446 1,497 1,769 2,407 2,565 1,855 1,409 1,338 976 808
Tanserlnes 253 180 281 437 395 355 266 239 174 181

Notes on page 11

Continued
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MIXED RAIL FREIGHT, PIGGY-BACK AND GIFT FRUIT (EXPRESS AND TRUCK)
SHIPMENT ANALYSIS OF SOME FLORIDA PRODUCE (Continued) :

Commodity

l 1962-63 l1963-64 !1964-65 I 1965-66 [ 1966-67

1867-68 | 1868-89 ’ 1969-70 l

1970-7IJ 1971-72

RAIL FREIGHT
AND PIGGY-BACK

Carlot or Carlot Equivalent

Mixed Vegetables (Actual) 5,562 4,045 4,752 5,120 4,715 4,047 3,235 2,026 2,012 781
Beans & Limas 363 237 302 236 177 161 105 28 35 91
Cabbage 486 306 224 455 420 308 269 156 188 139
Carrots 45 - - - - - - - - -
Celery 1,203 1,121 1,191 1,361 1,264 1,075 o712 650 848 481
Chinese Cabbage 4/ - - 111 129 97 108 88 87 8 45
Corn, Green 702 489 709 820 740 529 473 342 i 228
Cucumbers 225 147 233 200 124 123 80 33 31 3
Eggplant 108 60 93 55 43 44 23 [ 8 26
Endive-Escarole 1,076 723 737 957 863 792 596 412 384 314
Lettuce-Romaine 159 103 87 216 168 148 29 7 [ 8¢
Peppers 408 288 421 297 230 197 142 32 36 122
Potatoes 13 11 12 12 [ 7 5 2 3 3
Radishes 346 223 300 319 310 288 211 147 149 116
Squash 59 50 59 56 4z 32 21 5 4 23
Tomatoes 32 16 20 14 [ 5 [ - - [
Qther Variety Vegetables 360 261 253 193 225 235 148 87 91 16

Notes on page 11
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SHIPMENTS

FLORIDA FRESH FRUITS AND VEGETABLES BY MONTHS, 1871-72 SEASON

TOTAL AIR, BOAT, RAIL AND TRUCK INTERSTATE S8HIPMENTS

Includes Data in Mixed Car Analysis and Eatimate of a few Fruit and Vegetable Commodities not Officlally Reported During the Season.

Commodity 1om l ou.l Nov. | Dec. | 1872 [ geb. l Mar. | Apr. ] May l JuneJ suy | Aug. | Total
Sept. Jan.
—

----------------- w«=--=-u«- Carlotor Carlot Equivelent - = =« = s == e s c v mc m - - === ==
Oranges 138 880 3,067 4,386 3,442 8,100 2,461 2,083 1,980 1,238 427 73 22,989
Grapefruit 431 8,282 2,668 8,010 3,608 3,746 4,337 4,546 3,283 1,495 368 23 30,748
Tangerines - 178 918 2,079 815 458 598 261 48 2 2 - 5,362
Mixed Citrus (Rl & Ex) Converted
Total Citrus 444 4,085 6,843 9,484 7,865 7,804 7,394 6,869 5,321 2,785 797 08 59,037
Avocados 107 152 203 177 148 88 4 - - 3 70 88 1,035
Limes 84 82 11 73 50 48 87 32 107 145 127 128 848
Mangoes 7T - - - - - 2 14 18 10 62 66 179
Cantaloups - - - - - 8 18 3 15 34 - - 4
Peaches - - - - - - - 1.8 15 1 - 52
Strawberries - - 1 7 110 50 104 68 - - - - 340
Watermelons (Regular Type) 1/ - - - - - - 15 1,110 2,816 9,014 485 1 13,421
Other Fruits 2/ ] 15 4 1 4 1 [ 8 3 3 3 58
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 205 217 274 261 309 196 178 1,234 2,999 9,224 728 278 16,106
Beans - 28 685 676 641 4m 698 740 428 41 - - 4,014
Brocecoll - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Cabbage - [} 188 1,828 2,126 2,136 2,036 2,422 9681 40 - - 11,241
Carrots 3/ - - 12 80 137 169 2382 238 170 17 - - 1,085
Celery - 5 862 1,188 1,639 1,788 1,661 1,699 1,318 446 8 - 9,882
Chinese Cabbage - 4 45 2 90 84 7 74 32 2 - 1 481
Corn, Green 630 714 589 691 887 947 1,691 4,210 2,592 214 - 13,085
Cucumbers 5/ 415 948 625 192 128 142 685 1,634 284 - - 4,805
Eggplant 49 116 148 93 116 111 165 141 197 42 1 1,182
Endive-Escarole - 24 384 540 600 577 560 522 277 3 - - 3,487
Greens (All types-R & T) 1 2 13 28 86 136 58 28 8 1 1 - 357
Lettuce-Romaine - 12 104 244 441 290 218 188 45 2 - - 1,523
Okra (Truck) 2 10 26 21 17 22 20 25 33 25 8 1 210
Peppers - 22 309 891 808 545 893 842 744 835 9 - 5,208
Potatoes - - - 8 58 240 862 1,782 4,208 n7 - - 7,873
Radishes 7 185 305 377 365 328 421 383 220 14 - - 2,585
Southern Peaa (Truck) 1 1 3 3 - - ki 20 0 34 2 1 142
Squash 4 k3 218 257 209 140 176 246 181 19 4 13 1,621
Tomatoes 7/ - 21 1,076 2,837 2,146 1,391 1,803 1,847 2,966 1,006 2 - 14,885
Other Vegetables (Truck) 8/ 182 124 192 299 271 2687 644 396 137 84 47 29 2,572
Other Vegetables (Rail) 9/ - 1 ] 20 5 3 13 17 10 2 - - 76
Mixed Vegetables Converted
Total Vegetables 201 1,594 5,672 10,119 10,414 5,717 11,085 18,459 17,688 6,111 897 46 86,324
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruits 408 1,811 5,846 10,380 10,723 9,913 11,244 14,693 20,688 15,335 1,085 325 102,429
Total Fruits & Vegetables 850 5,886 12,489 19,864 18,588 17,217 18,638 21,562 26,009 18,070 1,862 421 161,486

Notes on page 11
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AIR SHIPMENTS

1971 1972

Commodity Ts”t‘ | Oct, Nov. Dec. Jan. Feb. Mar. Apr. May June July Aug. Total

------------------------ Carlot or Carlot Equivalent ~ - = =« =« = c e ce e nceenann
Strawberries - - - - - - - - - - - - -

-
BOAT SHIPMENTS
Oranges - - 1 - 2 4 12 38 84 46 63 - 249
Grapefruit 2 48 1 85 144 158 857 542 438 1 - - 1,797
Tangerinag - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Celery - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Total Boat T2 49 2 85 148 182 369 580 522 58 83 - 2,048
EXPRESS SHIPMENTS
Mixed Citrus (Gift Fruit) 10/ - - 62 394 144 166 107 89 18 - - - 878
Strawberries (REA) - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Total Express (Fris. & Vegs.) - - 82 394 144 165 107 88 18 - - - 979
RAIL-TRUCK (PIGGY-BACK) SHIPMENTS

Oranges 4 17 208 338 388 290 358 388 434 421 178 58 3,083
Grapefruit 1 161 239 4989 626 692 791 701 739 507 195 18 5,167
Tangerines - 3 54 172 838 23 44 46 17 - - - 422
Mixed Citrus - 14 87 18 95 72 118 183 118 34 28 7 904
Total Citrus 5 195 568 1,201 1,172 1,077 1,309 1,298 1,306 962 402 81 9,578
Lemona T 2 - - - - - - - - - - - 2
Peaches - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Watermelons - - - - - - 8 310 490 1,664 - - 2,470
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 2 - - ~ - - 8 310 490 1,864 - - 2,472
Beans - - - 2 5 1 7 14 1 - - - 30
Broceoli - - - - - - 3 - - - - - -
Cabbage - 2 1 20 65 64 79 184 100 2 - - 497
Carrots - - - - - - - 5 4 - - - 12
Celery - - 1 64 118 145 187 168 92 25 - - 780
Corn, Green - - 18 10 8 - 9 [} 54 507 373 15 - 1,000
Cucumbers - 4 26 40 - - - 48 148 4 - - 268
Endive-Escarole - - - 19 21 17 21 8 1 - - - 91
Lettuce - - - . 2 - 2 1 - - - - 5
Onfons, Dry . - - - - - - - - - - - - ~
Peppers - - 1 42 56 18 8 2 2 33 - - 181
Potatoes - - - - - [] 21 143 87 36 - - 303
Radishes 1 74 78 107 111 105 156 118 1 - - - 751
Tomatoes - 8 102 499 412 321 461 342 620 286 - - 3,051
Mixed Vegetables - - 28 113 101 70 82 76 92 9 - - 569
Total Vegetables . 1 106 245 914 830 756 1,019 1,141 1,663 768 15 - 7,518
h
Total Vegs. & Misel, Fruits 3 106 245 914 890 756 1,025 1,451 2,153 2,432 15 - 9,990
Total All Fruits & Vegetables 8 301 813 2,115 2,062 1,833 2,334 2,749 3,459 3,394 417 81 19,568

Notes on page 11
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RAIL FREIGHT SHIPMENTS 16/

. 1971 1972
. . Aug.

Commodity * Sept. ’ Oct. Nov. [ Dec. J Jan, l Feb, Mar. [ Apr. r May June July ug. Total

---------- ~=~--=-=~------- Carlotor Carlot Equivalent ~ - - - - = - - - = - - - -~ -=--- -~
Orangea 3 18 53 5 1 19 14 22 23 1 - 169
Grapefruit 6 18 61 18 15 19 22 14 8 5 - 186
Tangerines - 3 13 2 - - 1 2 - - - 21
Mixed Citrus 5 1n 42 25 14 14 11 8 1 - - 131
Total Citrus 14 50 169 50 40 52 48 46 32 6 - 507
Watermelons - - - - - - - - - - - -
Cantaloups - - - - - - - - - - - -
Other Fruits 2 - - - - - - - - - - - -
Total Miscellaneous Fruits - - - - - - - - - - - -
Beans - - - 1 1 1 1 1 - - - 5
Broccoli - - - - - - - - - - - -
Cabbage - - 28 36 32 32 80 17 - - - 225
Carrots - - 3 3 [ 15 10 4 - - - 41
Cauliflower - - - - - - - - - - - -
Celery - 12 195 250 226 217 359 217 57 - - 1,533
Corn, Green 39 18 17 19 50 26 94 519 244 4 - 1,030
Cucumbers - 5 8 - - - 2 - - - - 15
Endive-Escarole - 3 14 33 21 23 25 6 - - - 125
Greens (All Types) - - - - - 2 7 2 - & - 1
Lettuce-Romaine - - 1 - - - - - - - - 1
Peppers - - 1 1 - - - - - - - 2
Potatoes - ~ 1 8 97 260 140 457 36 - - 9293
Radishes - - 3 1 3 1 1 - - - - 7
Tomatoes - - 13 4 1 - 1 20 4 - - 43
Other Variety Vegetables - - - - - - - - - - - -
Mixed Car Vegetables 7 43 170 196 209 182 204 152 29 - - 1,192
Total Vegetables 46 81 454 552 644 759 924 1,395 364 4 - 5,223
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruits 46 81 454 562 644 759 924 1,395 364 4 - 5,223
Total All Fruits & Vegetables 60 131 623 602 884 811 972 1,441 396 10 - 5,730

RAIL FREIGHT SHIPMENTS
ESTIMATE OF ITEMS NOT OFFICIALLY REPORTED

RAIL FREIGHT -
STRAIGHT CARS
Chinese Cabbage (Estimate) - - - - - - - - - - - .-
Eggplant (Estimate) - - 3 - 15 - - - 5 1 - 24
Squash (Estimate) = - 8 8 3 = 1 2 1 - = 21

Notes on page 11
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INTERSTATE TRUCK SHIPMENTS

Notes on page 11

1971 1972
. . . . . Apr. June Jul; Aug. Total
Commodity Sept. ‘ Oct. Nov. Dec. j Jan. Feb. Mar. 4} May , y 8- l
------------- wac==a=a==~ Carlotor Carlot Equivalent - =~ = « - = == == - ccm-ooo-mnono~
Qranges 9 656 2,787 3,748 2,902 2,669 1,853 1,481 1,878 725 163 10 18,491
Grapefruit 428 3,003 2,324 2,102 2,713 2,767 3,056 3,151 2,022 958 161 5 22,690
Tangerines - 168 850 1,775 738, 424 548 212 29 2 2 nd 4,748
Total Citrus 437 3,827 5.961 7,625 6,353 5,860 5,557 4,854 3,420 1,685 826 15 45,929
Avocados 107 152 203 177 148 88 4 - - 3 70 83 1,035
Limes 84 62 85 73 50 48 37 32 107 145 127 126 946
Mangoes 7 - - - - - 2 14 18 10 62 66 179
Cantaloups - - - - - 6 16 3 15 34 - - 74
Peaches - - - - - - - 1 35 15 1 - 52
Strawberries - - 1 7 110 50 104 68 - - - - 340
Watermelons 15/ - - - - - - 9 800 2,326 7,350 485 1 10,951
Other Fruits 5 3 15 4 1 4 1 6 8 3 3 3 56
Total Miscellaneous Fruits 203 217 274 261 309 196 173 924 2,509 7,560 728 279 18,6833
Beans (Fresh) - 24 551 537 509 451 567 660 373 34 - - 3,706
. Beans (Processed) - 4 31 23 5 ki 10 49 46 7 - - 182
Cabbage - 4 166 1,266 1,994 2,012 1,900 2,153 847 38 - - 10,380
Carrots - - 12 ki 134 163 214 223 162 17 - - 1,002
Celery - 5 328 859 1,191 1,328 1,093 1,003 943 350 8 - 7,108
Chinese Cabbage e - 4 44 66 81 73 89 66 30 2 - 1 436
Corn, Green - 570 675 539 551 811 897 1,505 3,113 1,956 195 - 10,812
Cucumbers (Fresh) 3 389 862 548 180 118 138 613 1,316 226 - - 4,393
Cucumbers (Processed) 5/ 1 22 50 15 - 2 1 1 60 4 - - 166
Eggplant - 49 114 134 BT 94 108 152 141 192 41 1 1,113
Endive-Escarole - 23 360 448 496 497 452 444 238 2 - - 2,957
Greens 1 2 13 28 86 135 56 19 4 1 1 - 348
Lettuce - 12 100 229 430 287 203 157 43 2 - - 1,463
Okra. 2 10 26 21 17 22 20 25 33 25 8 1 210
Peppers - 22 307 831 725 496 667 624 732 600 9 - 5,018
Potatoes - - - 5 47 137 581 1,499 3,654 651 - - 6,574
Radishes 6 89 220 244 238 202 246 228 204 14 - - 1,691
Southern Peas 1 1 3 3 - - 7 20 70 34 2 1 142
Squash 4 75 218 248 195 131 172 242 157 18 4 13 1,477
Tomatoes 7/ - 13 974 2,325 1,727 1,066 1,342 1,304 2,326 716 2 - 11,795
Other Vegetables (Fresh) 20 33 130 187 184 181 221 218 130 84 47 29 1,444
QOther Vegetables (Processed) 162 91 62 132 87 86 323 178 7 d - - 1,128
Total Vegetables 200 1,442 5,246 8,742 8,964 8,299 9,287 11,393 14,629 4,973 317 46 78,538
Total Vegs. & Miscl. Fruits 403 1,659 5,520 9,003 9,273 8,495 9,460 12,317 17,138 12,533 1,045 825 87,171
‘Total All Fruits & Vegetables 840 5,486 11,481 16,628 15,626 14,355 15,017 17,171 20,567 14,218 1,371 340 133,100
MIXED RAIL FREIGHT, PIGGY-BACK, AND GIFT FRUIT {EXPRESS AND TRUCK)
SHIPMENT ANALYSIS OF SOME FLORIDA PRODUCE
MIXED CITRUS
. ANALYSIS
Mixed Citrus (Actual) - 19 140 627 264 251 237 263 142 35 29 7 2,014
Oranges - 4 53 255 145 126 119 132 62 24 22 5 947
Grapefruit - 13 6 253 107 114 114 129 80 11 7 2 906
Tangerines . 2 11 11y 12 11 4 2 - - - By 161
Continued
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MIXED RAIL FREIGHT, PIGGY-BACK, AND GIFT FRUIT (EXPRESS AND TRUCK)
SHIPMENT ANALYSIS OF SOME F LORIDA PRODUCE (Continued)

Commodity slj;: ' Oct. Nov. Dec. 1972 Feb. Mar. | Apr. May June July Aug. Total
------------------------ Carlot or Carlot Equivalent = =~ - =~ === =~======---===---
RAIL FREIGHT
Mixed Vegetables {Actual) - 7 .13 283 207 279 264 280 244 8 - - 1,761
Beans (Snap) - - 3 14 21 17 13 18 7 - - - 91
Cabbage - - 1 14 30 28 24 25 17 - - - 138
Celery - - 11 5 80 8¢ T4 69 64 14 - - 461
Chinese Cabbage - - 1 [] 9 11 . 8 8 2 - - - 45
Corn, Green - 3 1 25 21 17 18 38 n 19 - - 228
Cucumbers - - 3 14 12 El 3 1 12 - - - 63
Eggplant - - 1 [ [ [ 3 3 - - - - 28
Endive-Escarole - 1 21 62 50 42 58 47 a2 1 - - 314
Lettuce-Romaine - - 4 14 9 3 11 1 2 - - - 54
Peppers - - 1 17 27 31 18 16 10 2 - - 122
Potatoes - - - - 3 - - - - - - - ]
Radishes - 2 7 23 15 20 18 18 15 - - - 116
Squash - - - 3 [} 8 3 3 2 - - - 23
Tomatoes - - - - ] 3 - - - - - - . 8
Qther Variety Yegetables - 1 5 20 5 3 13 17 10 2 - - 18
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NOTES:

1/ Watermelons include West Florida movement.

2/ Other Fruits - Rail: lemons; Truck: blackberries, papayas, peaches, pineapples, ete.

8/ Carrot truck reported beginning October 1, 1970,

4/ Chinese Cabbage included with other vegetables prior to Qctober 1, 1964,

5/ Cucumbers include Florida produce, fresh and processed stock, and West Indies and Central America imports moving through the State.

6/ Okra truck shipments included with other Vegetables prior to October 1, 1964.

7/ Tomato figures include West Indies ard Central American imports moving through the State.

8/ Other Vegetablas (truck) Include those packed in containers such as lima beans, beets, broccoli, carrots, cauliflower, dill, parsley,

English peas, green peanuts, sweet potatoes, process greens, and watercress.

9/ Other Vegetables (rafl) include commodities moved by mixed cars for which no analysis is made, and straight cars. These mixed car

itema include broccoli, cauliflower, parsley, watercress, etc.

10/ Rail Express movement of gift citrus prior to September 1, 1969, after that date rail express and truck gift citrus movement combined,

11/ Other Variety Vegetables include beets, onions (dry), topped turnips, etc., in straight rail cars,

12/ Uima truck shipments included with other vegetables beginning October 1, 1964.

13/ Peach truck reported beginning soring, 1971.

14/ Greens truck shipments included with other vegetables orior to October 1, 1964.

15/ Actual check at twelve Road Guard Truck Stations September 1, 1971 - August 31, 1972, except for a large quantity of watermelons shipped
from points West of the Road Guard check points along the Suwannee River. Watermelons monthly totals include West Florida truck move-
ment June - 832 and July ~ 171 carlot units.

18/ included in Rail Freight totals for 1971-72 Data courtesy Fruit Growers Express.

1971 1972

Commodity 1 Sept. Oct. } Nov. ‘ Dec. [ Jan. w Feb. Mar, Apr. May June l July Aug. Total

------------------------ Carlot or Carlot Equivalent - = = = = == =~ == -~ - cccmounooo
Oranges - - 4 39 1 1 2 2 2 5 - - 56
Grapefruit - - 4 10 3 9 9 10 5 3 - - 53
Tangerines - - - ] - - - - - - - - [}
Mixed Citrus - 2 4 12 3 4 4 4 8 2 - - 41
Cabbage - - - 1 - 1 - 3 - - - - 5
Cucumbers - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Lettuce - - - - - - - - - - - -
Peppers - - - - - - - - - - - -
Tomatoes - - - 9 4 1 - 1 18 4 - - 37
QOther_Vegetables - - - - - - - - - - - - -
Total All - 2 12 T 11 16 15 20 31 14 - - 198

Truck conversion factors, 1956~57 to 1964-65 ~ Citrus 500 1-8/5 bushel units, Avocados, Limes, Mangoes, 28,000 Ibs., Cantaloups 490 crts.,
Strawberries 1400 - 12 pt. pkgs,, Watermelons 28,000 Ibs., after October 1, 1964 facior 34,000 lbs. , Icebox Watermelons 570 crts., Other
Fruits 500 pkgs., Beans 650 bu., Limas/Butterbeans 650 bu., Cabbage 520 crts., Cauliflower 420 crts., Celery 560 erts,, Chinese Cabbage
560 crts., Corn 600 crts., Cucumbers 620 bu., Eggolant 750 bu., Escarole-Endive-Chicory 750 1-1/9 bu. crts., Greens 750 bu., Lettuce 750
small erts,, Okra 650 bu., Peppers 750 bu., Potatoes 860 - 50# sks., Radishes 1600 pkgs., Southern Peas 650 bu., Squash 650 1-1/9 bu.,
Tomatoes 750 - 40# pkgs. , Bunched Vegetables 1000 doz. , Other Vegetables 700 pkgs.

Truck conversion factors beginning 1965-66 to 1969-70 ~ Citrus 500 1-3/5 bushel units, Avocados, Limes, Mangoes after January 1, 1969
36,000 lba., Cantaloups - Other Fruits 500 pkgs., Strawberrjes 1400 - 12 pt. flats, Watermelons 41,000 lbs., Beans 750 bu., Cabbage 550
erts,, Celery 640 crts., Chinese Cabbage 640 crts., Corn 725 crts., Cucumbers 650 1-1/9 bu. crts., Eggplant 775 bu., Escarole-Endive-
Chicory 850 1-1/9 bu. crts., Greens 850 bu., Lettuce 900 crts., Okra 750 bu., Peppers 775 bu., Potatoes 1000 ~ 50 lbs. sks., Radishes
2800 - 12 qt. ctms., Southern Peas 750 bu., Squash 750 1-1/8 bu., Tomatoes 900 - 40 1bs. ctns., Other Vegetables 800 pkgs.

Truck conversion factors beginning 1970-71 - Citrus 500 1-3/5 bushel units, Avocados, Limes, Mangoes 38,000 lbs., Cantaloups 49,200 lbs. ,

Peaches 1350 - 1/2 bu., Other Fruits 600 pkgs., Strawberries 1400 - 12 pt. flats, Watermelons 45,000 lbs, , Beans 850 bu, , Cabbage 800

erts,, Carrots 1000 - 50 lbs. sks., Celery 700 crts., Chinese Cabbage 640 crts., Corn 725 crts., Cucumbers 700 1-1/9 bu. erts., Eggplant

775 bu. , Escarole-Endive-Chicory 850 1-1/9 bu. crts., Greens 850 bu., Lettuce 925 crts., Okra 850 bu., Peppers 850 bu., Potatoes 1000 -

:golbi. sks., Radishes 2800 - 12 qt. ctns., Southern Peas 850 bu., Squash 750 1-1/9 bu., Tomatoes 1000 - 40 Ib. cins, , Other Vegetables
pkgs.
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APPENDIX D

LETTER TO HON. CLIFFORD M. HARDIN

FLORIDA FRUIT & VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION,
Orlando, Fla., July 14, 19689.
Hon. CLiFFoRD M. HARDIN,
Secretary of Agriculture, U.S. Department of Agriculture,
Washington, D.O.

DEAR SECRETARY HARDIN : This Association, on behalf of its producer members
of Tomatoes, Fresh Citrus, Peppers, Beans, Watermelons, Cucumbers, Tropical
Fruits, Squash, Strawberries, and Eggplants, respectfully requests through you
that the President, under the authority contained in Section 204 of the Agricul-
tural Act of 1950, seek to obtain agreements with Mexico and other countries
limiting the export from such countries and the importation into the United
States of the above-named agricultural commodities in their fresh state, whose
domestic producers are adversely affected by increased and excessive imports
from foreign sources.

During recent years imports of certain fresh fruits and vegetables into the
United States have increased to such an extent as to disrupt the market for
such commodities produced in the United States. This increase in imports has
been caused in large part by lower cost of production in other countries, espe-
cially in the wages paid to agricultural employees, which it is the policy of the
United States to maintain at relatively much higher levels than in other coun-
tries. Because of this unfair disparity in cost of production which exists in
other countries by reason of the payment of substandard wages, it is practically
certain that imports of fresh fruits and vegetables will continue to increase and
further destroy the market for such commodities produced in the United States.

This problem has been well documented in recent years and is known to the
United States Department of Agriculture, the United States Tariff Commission,
the Trade Information Committee, the Committee on Ways and Means before
whom pending legislation entitled “The Fresh Fruits and Vegetables Market-
Sharing Act” has been heard, and other responsible officials and groups who have
been concerned with it. It is therefore not our intention to burden this formal
request with evidence of a problem which is already a matter of record.

We further respectfully suggest and recommend, however, that before initiat-
ing such agreements with the foreign countries that those authorities in govern-
ment who will be empowered to effectuate these negotiations seek the advice and
counsel of our industry and those affected by these imports in arriving at fair
and just terms to provide orderly trade in fresh fruits and vegetables, including
the quantitative limitation of any fresh fruits and vegetables into the United
States necessary to avoid injury or threat of injury to our domestic producers
.and the economy of such American areas of production as a result of the
competition of foreign producers in our markets.

.We urge that this request be given immediate and favorable consideration
since any further delays in appropriate action on the part of our government
to resolve this problem could be disastrous to the affected segments of our
agricultural economy.
Respectfully yours,
JorrFrE C. DAVID,
. Secretary-Treasurer.

Mr. Burke [presiding]. Thank you.

Mr. Gibbons.

Mr. Gieeons. Mr. Hawkins, I notice in the rest of your prepared
statement that you had some remarks about the inspection that takes
place at the Mexican-United States border. Would you elaborate on
that a little?

Mr. Hawkixs. Yes, sir. It is a farce. I believe that is the statement T
used in my statement.

I accompanied some growers, I believe there were approximately
nine of us, to Mexico on a tour of the producing areas. We came back
through the inspection station at Nogales both on the Mexican side

and the U.S. side. It was quite interesting to me.
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I have pictures in my briefcase if you would like to see them that
. I took at the inspection compound. All the samples were taken out of
the right rear door of the truck, with the left door not even being
opened. The most samples taken from any truck was 9 packages and we
saw over 50 trucks being inspected.

I stated in my statement you could put an elephant in the front of
that truck and no one would ever find it. Shipments were coming from
Culiacan, which is known as the largest marihuana-producing area in
the world. I contend you could bring a whole truckload in and nobody
would know what was in the front of the truck.

Mr. Gisoxs How about the check for pesticides?

Mr. Hawkins. This is also quite a problem. Shortly after we were
there, they stopped some pepper shipments into the United States
because they contained residues of Monitor 4. This is a pesticide not
cleared for use on peppers. It was amazing to me that shipments were
only stopped for a matter of about 3 or 4 days and then the Food and
Drug Administration created a tolerance level for Monitor 4 on pep-
pers even though it was not requested by the manufacturer of the
product.

Normally it takes from 3 to 5 years and several million dollars to get
a pesticide cleared for use on a new commodity. But the Food and
Drug Administration established a tolerance of one-tenth part per mil-
lion overnight practically and notified all States to accept these con-
taminated peppers.

* They claimed they checked to see if Monitor 4 was on these com-
modities at 0.1 part per million or above. To do this samples must be
taken and sent from Nogales to Phoenix, which is quite a distance, the
samples run and the results sent back.

So, again I say the inspection is a farce.

They were proud at the U.S. Customs compound that it took them
less than 8 minutes to clear a truckload of over 1,300 packages of
tomatoes. It took me over an hour to get through Customs with two
suitcases when I got to the border.

Mr. Gmeons. To what extent is there tax-farming in Mexico ¢ Could
you put a percentage figure on this? What does this really do to you
in the way of competition ?

Mr. Councir. I don’t understand the question.

Mr. GiBons. You referred to, in your formal statement, the ques-
tion of syndicated or tax-loss farming; we call it tax-farming around
here; where you have a high income and you try to shelter some of it
by investing it in a farming operation. You never get your feet dirty
or your hands wet, of course.

To what extent does that bother you as a real farmer ¢

Mr. Couxocit. It tends to cause overproduction there. It increases
the flow of American money into that area, increasing production
there and giving us a hard time in Florida because of this over-
production.

Mr., GmBons. Is it really necessary to have in the tax laws things to
encourage capital to go into farming ¢ ) )

T realize that land is expensive now and labor is expensive now. But
is this really a self-defeating type of process where we just encourage
extra capital to go into farming ? What is your opinion ¢
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Mr. Councir. Well, I was quoting this Mexican friend. His feeling
as to what was causing the overproduction in Mexico, was the Ameri-
cans using it as a tax shelter to invest in a Mexican producing company.

Of course, I am sure you are aware that it has to be a Mexican com-
pany. They have to own 51 percent of the stock, you see. This money
being available tends to cause the company to expand and overproduce
and the regular oldline Mexican families don’ like it because they
are losing their shirts themselves at the same time our Florida farmers
are losing their shirts.

Does that clear it up ¢

Mr. Gmeons. So pouring this additional tax shelter money in there
is disruptive to the whole process?

Mr. CouncrL. That is right. It hurts the Mexican grower as well as
the Florida grower as well as the greenhouse grower, to create an over-
production situation.

Mr. GisBoxs. Thank you.

Mr. Burgk. Mr. Schneebeli.

Mr. Scu~eeBeLr. Following up Mr. Gibbons’ line of questioning, T
am concerned also about this syndicated farming which creates undue
competition for our domestic growers.

It seems to me that rather than try to attack the problem through
the trade laws, we might do it through the tax laws.

I think you have a justifiable complaint.

Thank you.

Mr. Burke. Mr. Vanik.

Mr. Vanix. This need for capital also applies to some other prob-
lems which relate to taxes, because there are a lot of professional peo-

le who buy orange groves in Florida to get the investment credit. I
on’t like that. Do you?

I would concur that probably it should be extended to trees.

Mr. Giseons. You have the wrong bunch of witnesses here for that
question.

Mr. Vanik. I understand. We also produce citrus in Florida. We also
have an export of citrus which is an important consideration. I would
like to address my question specifically to your statement on page 3,
not only agriculture, but the shoe, domestic petroleum, steel, glass, pot-
tery, and other industries suffering under the impact of cheap foreign
competition.

Where does that put you on this legislation ? Do you say by this that
you are for the Burke-Hartke bill, all or nothing?

Mr. Hawgins. We are for H.R. 5413, the Fresh Fruit and Vegetable
Market-Sharing Act of 1973.

Mr. Vanik. You would like to have the Burke-Hartke bill for your
industry. That is what most industries want. They ‘want it for their
industrv but free trade for everybody else.

It is difficult for this committee to reconcile a position that truly can
express the best hopes of America. We have had a parade of witnesses,
each one wanting protection, quotas, isolation, advantages for itself,
and “the dickens with the other man.”

‘We have had very little counsel in all of this testimony as to how we
should, as a committee, write into the law language which will truly

96-006 O - 73 - pt, 13 -- 12
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protect all American interests and, yet, at the same time develop an
expansive trade policy.

‘We need guidance on how we should write the law. It is very, very
difficult to write a law when we simply get one big, long parade of
people who want some special thing for their industry, without giving
us some guidance as to how we can approach the legislative problem
with fairness and justice to the whole spectrum.

If we use the American consumer as a criterion, would that be
sufficient, if we said whatever is in the best interest of the American
consumer, which is everybody, would that be a fair criterion in what-
ever we write ?

Mr. Hawxkins. I certainly think that the American consumer is the
ultimate receiver of the goods and services so I think you would have
to point in this direction. I wonder, however, how you can have what
is termed as free trade, since I have never heard a complete definition
of it, but how you can have it without complete free movement of the
inputs of production.

For instance, if you are going to have free trade and allow all pro-
duction from Mexico to come in, then why are we prohibited from
hiring a Mexican to work on our farm even if we pay him.

Mr. Vanixk. I like a viable industry in Florida as my friend Sam
Gibbons talks about. I think it is very important. I don’t like the
present prices, but it has been a privilege to %a,ve sweet corn in Janu-
ary or February, and tomatoes. I am from a community that produces
a lot of greenhouse tomatoes, not in my district but nearby. I think
this is an important industry because it has given us some winter
agriculture, and I am surprised it has not taken better hold around
the country. I thought the greenhouses could be wisely located at the
mine mouths in West Virginia and Kentucky where tﬁey would have
inexpensive heat and provide industry in parts of the country that
have been neglected.

Ym?l would have no objection if we stimulated production in those
areas?

Mr. Hawxkins, No, sir,

Mr. Vanik. I appreciate your problem, but we do have before us
the problem of writing a bill that is not going to destroy essential
things operating in this country yet provide some incentives for trade.
It is extremely difficult. ‘

If you get some ingenious ideas between now and the time we com-
mence our work, give them to Mr. Gibbons so we can have an input in
the committee as to how we can foster world trade and yet develop a
‘viable and successful domestic industry.

Mr. Hawxkins. I do appreciate your comments on sweet corn. About
10 million crates a year are marketed under my direction. We are
presently receiving about 66 cents per crate less than the parity price,

Mr. Vanig. Your sweet corn comes in so well it takes care of me
before the local corn comes in. I have to get off a corn diet, as many
of us have to.

Mr. Boree. We appreciate your testimony.

[The following was subsequently received:]
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FLoRIDA FRUIT & VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION,
Orlando, Fla., June 12, 1973.
Hon. WiLrur MILLs,
Chairman, The Committee on Ways and Means, U.8. House of Representatives,
Longworth House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

Drar MR. M1Ls : I would like to express my appreciation for permitting Presi-
dent Buford W. Council and me to present testimony to the Ways and Means
Committee on Friday, June 8, 1973. )

During the question and answer period following our testimony, a member
of the Committee requested that any further ideas that we might have on
the subject be forwarded to the Committee.

With this in mind, I am attaching an addendum to our Statement which
provides the language for an appropriate section in a general trade bill and
respectfully request that it be made a part of the record.

Sincerely yours,
WAYNE HAWKINS,
Manager, Production & Marketing Division.
Attachment.

ADDENDUM TO STATEMENT SUBMITTED BY FLORIDA FRUIT &
VEGETABLE ASSOCIATION

The Fruit and Vegetable Industry of Florida respectfully resquests the early
passage of H.R. 5413, The Fresh Fruits and Vegetables Market-Sharing Act of
1972,

In the event the Committee on Ways and Means of the House of Representa-
tives elects to recommend a general trade bill, then we respectfully request the
following language to be inserted in the proposed trade bill as a section.

“Sec. . Notwithstanding any other provision of law—

(a) The President is authorized and directed to undertake negotiations with
other governments for the purpose of consummating agreements to provide or-
derly trade in fresh fruits and vegetable including the quantitative limitation of
imports of any fresh fruit or vegetable into the United States. Such agreements
and the authority contained in subsection (b) shall limit the importation of
each fresh fruit or vegetable during any import year to not more than the share
of the United States consumption of such commodity supplied by imports thereof
during a representative historical period of not less than the average of any
three consecutive import years prior to the calendar year 1972 as determined by
the President. Such representative historical period shall be the same for all
countries and all fresh fruits and vegetables. The President shall have full
authority to determine the share of total imports of any fresh fruit or vegetable
which may be supplied by any country to the United States on the basis of his-
torical patterns of such imports, the interests of developing countries and such
other factors affecting trade in such commodity as he deems appropriate.

(b) To effectuate the purposes of subsection (2), when agreements exist
which cover a significant portion of the United States imports of any fresh fruit
or vegetable, the President shall by proclamation limit the quality of such
commodity which may be imported from any country or countries not parties
to such agreements.

(c) After one hundred and eighty days after the date of the enactment of this
Act, the total quantity of imports of any fresh fruit or vegetable not subject
to an agreement or agreements negotiated pursuant to subsecion (a) or to proc-
lamation issued under subsection (b) shall be limited during any import year
to not more than the average annual quantity of such commodity entered, or
withdrawn from warehouse, for consumption during the five import years 1966—
1970. The total quantities of any fresh fruit or vegetable which may be entered,
or withdrawn from warehouse, for consumption during the balance of the import
year in the calendar year in which this subsection becomes effective shall be
equal to that proportionate share of the average imports of such commodity for
the import years 1966-1970 which the number of days remaining in the import
year bears to the total number of days in the import year. Beginning with the
calendar year following the year in which this subsection becomes effective the
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total quantity of any fresh fruit or vegetable which may be entered, or with-
drawn from warehouse, for consumption in the import year in that calendar
year and in each succeeding calendar year shall be increased or decreased by an
amount corresponding to the percentage increase or decrease (if more than 5
per centum) in the United States consumption of such commodity during the
preceding import year compared with the import year previous thereto, except
that the amount of such increase in any fresh fruit or vegetable which may be
entered or withdrawn from warehouse for consumption during any import year
shall not exceed 10 per centum of the amount of such increase in the United
States consumption of such commodity.

(d) Notwithstanding the provisions of subsections (a), (b), and (c¢), if the
Secretary of Agriculture determines that the total quantity of any fresh fruit
or vegetable which is likely to be available for domestic consumption during any
month within an import year will fall short of the quantity which would normal-
ly be available during such period, as estimated by him, he shall certify the
quantity of such shortage to the President and the President by proclamation
may increase, by an amount not exceeding the quantity of such shortage
certified by the Secretary of Agriculture, the quantity of such fresh fruit or
vegetable which may be entered or withdrawn from warehouse for consumption
during such month. .

(e) Not more than 25 per centum of the total imports of any fresh fruit or
vegetable which may be supplied by any country to the United States during
any import year under this section may be entered or withdrawn from warehouse
for consumption during any calendar month.

(f) As used in this section :

(1) The term “fresh fruits and vegetables” does not include any fruit or vege-
table which is not produced in commercial quantities in the United States.

(2) The term “import year” means the months of January, February, March,
April, May, June, July, and December in each calendar year.

(g) The President may issue such regulations as may be necessary to carry
out the purpose of this section.

[The following was submitted for the record :]

HAsTINGS POTATO GROWERS ASSOCIATION,
Hastings, Fla., June 8, 1973.
Mr. JouN M. MARTIN, Jr,, o
Chief Counsel,
Committee on Ways and Means,
Longworth House Office Building,

Washington, D.C.

DeArR MR. MARTIN : Confirming our telephone conversation of this date. I have
read the statement on the views of the Fruit and Vegetable Industry of Florida,
as submitted by Florida Fruit and Vegetable Association, and presented in oral -
testimony by FFVA President Buford W. Council, and Wayne Hawkins, Man-
ager, Production and Marketing Division.

I speak for myself and our 26 grower-members as being in full accord with
the statement and testimony as presented.

" It was nice talking with you today, and I appreciate your tolerance allowed
for delay of this letter.
Sincerely yours, :
FRANK A. TEAGUE,
General Manager.

Warp’s Nursery, INc,
Avon Park, Fla., May 29, 1973.
Mr, JouN M. MARTIN Jr.,
Chief Counsel, Committee on Ways and Means,
Longworth House Ofice Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIR: I am writing to the Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of
Representatives, with regard to foreign trade and tariffs as they affect the
agricultural products we grow and sell.

There is absolutely no basis for the current popular belief of 90 percent of the
American people that they have an inalienable right to all the fresh fruits,
vegetables and foodstuffs, their heart desires for 15 percent of their income this
year and less than that next year in accord with a trend that has been going
down for the past fifty years. It has only been through the hard work and
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application of scientific technology to agricultural production on the part of the
American Farmer that this has been made possible. As a group we have
demonstrated that no other group can outproduce us. No doubt we will continue
to lead the pack as long as we are allowed the chance. This brings us to the
crux of a potential problem, or rather, an increasing problem. While other
countries slam the door in our face when we seek their markets for our agri-
cultural products, we are inviting them in to our market under a different set
of rules and regulations that can only hurt anad cripple our American agricultural
economy.

‘We have handicaps. Through taxation on land to help support the world’s best
educational system, American farmers often pay more annually per acre than
land costs in a competing country. We have voted these taxes on ourselves time
and time again because we realize the value of education in America but if we
are to have the money to pay these taxes then the value of the ability of this
land to produce must not be destroyed by governments who have not collected
comparable taxes. Through minimum wage legislation, which I do not personally
oppose, we are required to pay more per hour for labor with the lowest level of
ability than the governments of our competition allow their people to get for a
full day’s labor. Should they be encouraged to exploit their workers any more
than the American farmer?

I would urge your Committee to examine closely the points made in the state-
ment furnished you by the Florida Fruit and Vegetable Association. It is aca-
demic that a strong economy is as vital as a strong military force to our well
being and I submit that it is just as academic that a healthy, productive, rela-
tively free agriculture is vital to a strong economy. Witness the situation of
Russia and other countries which have turned to bureaucrats instead of profit
motivated management.

‘With our rising costs, rising taxes, rising labor, rising land values, etc. it is
not probable that American farm products are going to cost less in the future.
It will be a lot more probable, and at least possible, if we are given an equal
chance to compete.

I do not expect the other governments in the world to come to the aid of
American agriculture. I do believe they will do what is in their own best interests.
I do not distrust them, hate them, envy them or wish to go to war with them be-
cause of this—after all it is the only common sense approach to take.

I expect as much from my government on my behalf.

Sincerely and with Respect,
CHARLES R. COLLINS,
Production Manager.

DEERFIELD BEACH, FLA., May 25, 1973.
Hon. WiLpur D. MILLS, .
Chairman, Committee on Ways and Means, House of Representatives, Longworth
House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MRr. M1is : I am a member of the Board of Directors of the Florida Fruit
& Vegetable Association and presently serve as Chairman of the Cucumber, Egg-
plant, Pepper and Squash Committee and Vice Chairman of the Competition and
Marketing Agreements Committee.

I have studied the statement prepared by the Florida Fruit & Vegetable Asso-
ciation on the views of the Fruit and Vegetable Industry of Florida concerning
foreign trade and tariff matters. It is my understanding that this statement will
be presented to the Committee on Ways and Means on June 8, 1973, by President
Buford W. Council and Mr. Wayne Hawkins, Manager of the Production &
Marketing Division.

T am very much aware of the problems encountered by Florida vegetable pro-
ducers who are competing with imports from Mexico and other countries that
have cheap labor. I have been personally associated with producers who have
been forced out of business because of this unfair competition and others who
have curtailed their operations tremendously.

I concur with the Association’s statement and endorse it in its entirety and
respectfully request that this letter be made a part of the record.

I would also like to thank you for providing me the opportunity to express
myself on this matter.

Very truly yours,
WALTER OSTHOFF, Jr.
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Mr. Burke. Before announcing the next witness, I want to inform
the people sitting here that the policy this afternoon is to continue
on until the roll call bells ring. Then we will recess for 20 minutes dur-
ing that roll call and come back and continue on for the afternoon.

Our next witness is Ernest Falk.

We welcome you to the committee.

STATEMENT OF ERNEST FALK, MANAGER, NORTHWEST HORTICUL-
TURAL COUNCIL

Mr. FaLk. My name is Ernest Falk. I am manager of the Northwest
Horticultural Council at Yakima, Wash. We represent more than 9,000
frnit growers in Washington and Oregon.

We have long endorsed and we continue to endorse the principle of
reciprocal liberalized trade. I want to emphasize “reciprocal.” As a
part of that, we support H.R. 6767.

Specifically, we support the administration’s request for authority
under title I to negotiate tariffs and non-tariff barriers—but with
the admonition that this time the authority be used vigorously in
behalf of U.S. agriculture. Crops like ours which are not price-sup-
ported should, for a change, receive adequate consideration and fair
treatment in the negotiations and the implementation and enforce-
ment of agreements reached

We most enthusiastically support title III which would provide
relief from unfair trade practices of other countries. These include
(1) unjustifiable non-tariff barriers which restrict the export of U.S.
- apples and pears, and (2) export subsidies, both direct and hidden,
which have been utilized by members of the European Economic
Conllmllnity in export sales of their applies in competition with U.S.
applies.

We vigorously express our disappointment with the results of previ-
ous negotiations of trade agreements under the GATT and the failure
of the executive branch to insist that other countries live up to their
obligations and agreements under the GATT. Our support is based
upon our adherence to the principle of reciprocal and liberalized trade
and is predicated on the hope that in the future the United States will
nsist upon reciprocity.

The Washington State Apple Commission represents all commercial
apple growers in the State of Washington. The Washington State
Fruit Commission tepresents all commercial growers of soft fruits—
pears, cherries, peaches, apricots, plums, and prunes. The winter pear
industry represents practically all commercial winter pear growers
in the States of Washington and Oregon. The Hood River Traffic
Association, Medford Pear Shippers Association, Wenatchee Valley
Traffic Association, and Yakima Valley Growers-Shippers Association
are composed of growers, packers, marketers, and shippers of the
above-listed deciduous fruits in their respective areas. The Council
represents approximately 9,000 growers, who grow practically 100
percent of all apples and in excess of 90 percent of all other deciduous
fruits grown commercially in the two States. Thousands of employees

are engaged in growing, harvesting, and preparing these fruits for
shipment.
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Northwest apple and pear growers and shippers have long been
interested in trade, both export and import. Starting in.1910, they
carefully and painstakingly developed export outlets which were an
integral and normal part of their marketing program. This was not
a surplus disposal or dumping program, but a normal marketin
activity. We marketed “export specifications” of both apples an
winter pears; this comprises varieties planted and grown primarily
for export and smaller sizes of other varieties.

Small and medium size apples are preferred in most countries
abroad, whereas domestic consumers prefer large and medium size
fruits. Since little apples and big apples grow on the same tree, the
export market was and is complementary to the domestic market. Con-
sumers abroad came to appreciate and demand U.S. apples and pears.
Reports from the trade in foreign countries and USDA representa-
tives abroad, and the reception given to the U.S. fruit exported in
postwar years, establish conclusively that there is a market for our
fruit in the United Kingdom and Europe, even though many of those
countries have increased their production since World War II.

Prior to World War II, about 44 percent of the Pacific coast pro-
duction of winter pears was exported. Since the war, less than 10 per-
cent has been exported. Prior to World War II, 28 percent of the
Northwest crop of apples was exported. Less than 5 percent has been
exported since 1947.

The Northwest is not alone in its exports of apples and pears to
Europe. The first American ambassadors to London introduced our
apples to that market. Trade developed from the orchards of Vir-
ginia, New England, New York, and the other Eastern States, and
at a later date from the Northwest.

On page 3 of our prepared statement we have a table which lists
apples exports by country of destination. Very briefly, prior to World
War II there were approximately 3 million bushels of apples that
went to the EEC countries. Now it is negligible. At the same period,
3,800,000 bushels were exported to the United Kingdom; it is down
in the hundreds now. Other areas are shown the same way, the tre-
mendous decline.

Generally, the same is true as far as winter pears, which are shown
on the table on page 4, are concerned. Again, the EEC countries
have almost totally been lost to us. Our volume into the other Eu-
ropean countries, the Scandinavian countries, has been maintained,
which shows, of course, there is a market for our high quality products.

As is shown by the tables, the United Kingdom, Belgium, France,
Holland, Germany, and Sweden were important purchasers of United
States apples and pears prior to World War II. All of these coun-
tries entered into agreements with the United States granting some
concessions on U.S. apples and pears. Then they proceeded to nullify
these concessions by refusing import licenses or exchange to imple-
ment purchase of our fruit—long after, in many cases, the time they
had any justification for excluding our trade. Bilateral agreements
were negotiated with each other and with Italy, Spain, Denmark,
and Israel for their fruit requirements, despite the multilateral
philosophy expressed in reciprocal trade agreements and in GATT.
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These bilateral trade agreements resulted in restricting our trading
opportunities. _ .

" In order to restore these export markets for fresh fruit, the arti-
ficial barriers, obstacles, and restrictions which have been so skill-
fully built against us must be removed. These barriers include refusal
to grant import licenses, quota limitations, and granting of licenses
so late in the season that trading opportunities are gone and steam-
ship space cannot be arranged.

The problems encountered by the U.S. fruit industry during this
period were recognized by the Congress. See Senate Finance Com-
mittee Report No. 299 dated April 27, 1951—Trade Agreement Ex-
tension Act of 1951; and Senate Finance Committee Report No. 232
dated April 28, 1955. See also Senate Agricultural Committee Re-
port No. 2290 dated June 22, 1956.

While some of the restrictions imposed against U.S. apples and
pears have been eliminated, additional barriers have been created.
The European Economic Community system of reference prices and
levels has restricted trade. Until February 1, 1978, U.S. apples
were granted entry into the United Kingdom from August 16
until April 15 duty free. One of the conditions of the United Kingdom’s
accession to the EEC authorized imposition of a compensatory levy
of about $2.18 per 42-pound carton. In addition thereto, the full EEC
Common External Tariff was made applicable, amounting to as much
as $1.32, or a total or $3.50 per carton, where prior to February 1, there
was no duty during our primary season. The imposition of this burden
by the United Kingdom is currently being considered before the
GATT. I mention it merely as another instance where foreign govern-
ments have diseriminated against U.S. apples and pears.

A recent example involved the EEC. For years we complained to
our Government, the State Department, that France was granting
hidden subsidies on exports of apples and pears. Holland filed a similar
complaint against France. Thereafter, the EEC openly announced
direct subsidies on apples exported to Mediterranean area countries.
Later on, this subsidy was expanded to include countries behind the
Iron Curtain. We did not protest these direct subsidies because they
applied only to areas that were not important to us. However, in 1972,
the EEC announced extension of the subsidies on apples to exports
to Venezuela, Brazil, and Peru. France has pretty well taken our
markets for apples away in Venezuela and Peru. Peru for the first time
In recent years authorized importation of apples from countries other
than Chile. Ttaly with the assistance of the export subsidy underbid us
and obtained the Peruvian business. I guess we are the ones who are
reallv “getting the business,” so to speak. They won’t let us in, and
now they grant subsidies for coming in to Latin America.

Japan is another classic example. I am sure the committee is well
familiar with the restrictions, import quotas and things established by
Japan. They prohibit the importation of fresh apples, pears, and
cherries from any country where the coddling moth is known to exist.

Our growers and scientists tell me there is absolutely no danger to
the Japanese industry from the importation of cherries, All say they
have never seen a coddling moth in a cherry; however, there are two
separate reports in the literature where one coddling moth was re-
portedly found in a cherry. One lone coddling moth could do no dam-
age. Two would be required—one of each sex—and they would have
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to get together at a propitious moment. This restriction by Japan is
totally unjustified ; but there we are, no opportunity to trade.

T would like to now touch on the import situation. While we have
been losing our export market, imports into the United States have
increased. The duty on imports of fresh apples was reduced in the
Kennedy round to zero.

Frankly, we didn’t complain; it was so low before that that it was
meaningless,

On page 7 we list totals of imports from Southern Hemisphere coun-
tries. You will note that on apples it increased from the range of 70,-
000 bushels a year from 1965 to 1967, to 548,000 in 1972—or 7 to 8 times
as many.

Alsoyon the table there are imports of pears. They had increased
from 164,000 a year in 1965 to 878,000 in 1972. It was 709,000 in 1971.

What bugs us is that Argentina, Australia, South Africa, and Chile
for all practical purposes prohibit the importation of fresh apples and
pears from the United States. This is done by excessive duties. Ar-
gentina’s is 70 percent, and they require a predeposit of 40 percent of
the CIF price for a period of 180 days.

So, for practical purposes, they have unlimited access to the United
States but New Zealand is the only one of the Southern Hemisphere
countries that permits any import of apples. They have done it only
the last 2 years, because of protests that we made that we should have
reciprocal trade.

Another point T would like to mention is with reference to counter-
vailing duties. We wholeheartedly support chapter ITII of title IIT
which would amend the countervailing duty law so that the counter-
vailing duty may apply to duty free goods. The United States, as a
part of the Kennedy round negotiations, reduced to zero the duty on
fresh apples and on apple juice.

Imports of apple juice into the United States from European coun-
tries were fairly stable for the years 1965-66 through 1967-68. In the
year beginning July 1, 1968, imports of apple juice expanded tre-
mendously, as shown by the following table:

(Gallons)
1965-66 .. e e e e ——m———————— 3, 075, 000
1966-67 __ — e ————— e ———— 2, 923, 000
196768 e 3, 869, 000
1968-89 o e 13, 237, 000
1969-70 ____ e m e m————————— 13, 174, 000
1070-T1 e 26, 207, 000
1971-72 e 35, 142, 000

The fresh apple equivalent of the juice imports during the 1970-71
season is approximately 9 million bushels of fresh apples. In effect,
the supply of fresh apples for the U.S. market was increased by this
amount, for the imported juice replaced dometic apples which other-
wise would have been used to fill the market demand.

In the 1970-71 season, 10,310,000 gallons were imported from
Switzerland. We understand that there is no question but that Switzer-
land granted an export subsidy. Since apple juice is duty free, a coun-
tervailing duty could not be imposed.

If the EEC countries were to add the United States to the list of
countries to whom the fresh apple export subsidy is applicable, sec-
tion 303 would not provide any assistance because fresh apples are
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duty free. Protection for such export subsidies should be extended to
nondutiable articles.

MOST-FAVORED-NATION TREATMENT

We support title V which would grant further authority to the
President. We suggest that the tariff schedules of the United States,
which contain two rates of duty—column 1 and column 2, should be
expanded to three columns: ) ) .

(1) Most-favored-nation treatment, limited to countries which grant
MFN treatment to the United States and live up to their obligations;
(2), friendly countries which do not have trade agreements with the
United States, either directly or through GATT; (8) nonfriendl
countries, whose imports should bear duties higher than (2), whic
in turn should be higher than (1).

A classic example of the need for this action is Mexico, which has
no trade agreement with the United States and is not a member of
GATT. Mexico has and uses the right to unilaterally impose tariffs
and other barriers on U.S. commodities without notice. Mexico pres-
ently permits unrestricted importation of apples and pears only into
the northern portions of Sonora and Baja, Calif. We have for many
years been denied access to Mexico City, Guadalajara, and other prin-
cipal population centers, although these fruits could be imported if
licenses were made available.

Mexico has MFN access to the United States for fresh fruits and
vegetables but we are denied reciprocal treatment.

It seems only logical that our friends and business partners should
receive primary consideration for the concessions they grant to us
and that friendly countries should receive preference over unfriendly
countries even though they are not entitled to as favorable treatment
as is accorded to countries which grant us most favored nation
treatment. -

To summarize our position, we believe that trade should be recip-
rocal. We have not had reciprocal access to Southern Hemisphere
countries and have been discriminated against by unjustifiable tariff
and nontariff barriers in Europe and other areas.

Despite this unsatisfactory experience, we continue to support the
principel of reciprocal and liberalized trade with the hope that in
the future the United ‘States will insist upon reciprocity. We do this
recognizing that experience has demonstrated that the enactment of
any trade legislation by itself cannot be expected to provide one iota
of improvement in international trade conditions. The unfair treat-
ment afforded us by foreign countries is primarily the result of the
gap between enunciated policy (legislation) and executed policy
(executive action).

We request that the Congress do more than merely delegate au-
thority to the Executive. We ask that the Congress take all possible
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steps during the negotiations to assure that the United States will
obtain the market access and fair treatment to which it is entitled
and that the United States will not conclude a trade agreement which
does not provide such access and fair treatment. We earnestly request
that the Congress exercise its oversight function during the negotia-
tions and thereafter to assure that commitments obtained by the
United States in the reciprocal negotiations will be lived up to by
the other contracting Governments.

Thank you.

Mr. Burkke. Thank you. That completes your statement.

Without objection, all the tables and charts you have included in
your statement will appear in the record.

[The tables referred to follow:]

APPLES, FRESH: EXPORTS FROM THE UNITED STATES BY COUNTRY OF DESTINATION, AVERAGE 1925-26 TO
1929-30, 1935-36 TO 1939-40, AND ANNUAL 1967-68—1971-72

[1n 1,000 bushels—42 pound net]

Average Average
Country of destination 1925-29 1935-39 1967-68 1968-69 1969-70 15970-71  1971-72

Europe:
uropean Economic Community—

Belgium-Luxembourg 271
France... ... ........ . 72
Germany, .. 11,659 1
Netherlands 824 761 56 177 35 4 1
Total European Economic Com-
MUY e veeaiee e caeaes 2,826 3,012 63 193 45 4 1
United Kingdom.._..__...___...__ 8,403 3,870 936 149 311 245 292
Other Eurape:
fFinlan 76 20 98 58 31
Icetand. . 40 3 26 21 20
freland. 102 6 26 26
Norway 165 17 68 44 69
Sweden 253 128 151 135 85
Other.. - 23 ... 1
Other Europe totaf.__._._...._.. 1,094 671 659 174 370 2713 243
Europetotal. ... ... .....__.... 12,323 7,553 1,658 516 726 522 536
Latin America:
Brazil 139 ... 4 ... 1 ..
45 162 m 254 291 261
18 274 128 333 104 93
292 148 85 117 105 92
Latin America total_ 1,012 494 584 388 704 501 446
Other countiies 1,277 1,001 1,103 902 1,245 1,376 1, 822
Grand total 9,048 3,345 1, 806 2,675 2,399 2, 804

L All Germany.
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PEARS, FRESH: EXPORTS FROM THE UNITED STATES BY COUNTRY OF DESTINATION AVERAGE 1935-36 TO 1939-40
AND ANNUAL 1967-68—1971-72

[In 1,000 bushels—46 pound net]

Average
1935-36
Country of destination 1939-40 1967-68 1968-69 1969-70 1970-71  1971-72
Europe: 3 .
Euro ean Economic Community:
gelgium-l uxembourg . k) S 2
France. reemesrcccecamcasmuam—— 29) e ceeemevicceeamacceasmeemameeone
Germany, West. . ceaueaaaancaianaans 134 4 1 2 . 5
Notherlands. . o.cocememacmmeciacacannns | &) S, 8 eaeen 3
Total European Economic Community. ... -- 487 & e 9 2 10
United Kingdom. oo avmeeeocccccccmemccc e 1,242 159 2 14 15 23
Other Europe: .
Findand. cocemcacccccrccc et cncnccee s 29 15 18 [ 7
Ireland.... - 51 4 29 8 12
Norway... 128 40 54 50 41
Sweden.... 139 98 172 135 171
Other. .o oo mte e e T oeeeeeen ) S
Other Europe total 354 157 274 199 233
Europe total - 517 159 297 216 266
Latin America....... - 165 273 219 328 202 278
QOther countries...... - 230 353 884 486 707
Grand total ... .o eeeecececeeeee- 1,020 731 1,509 904 1,251
L All Germany.

Mr. Sca~eeeeLl. We have to go over to the floor and answer a roll-
call. You have given us very specific examples, Mr. Falk, that will be
helpful to us. Thank you very much.

Mr. Burke. The committee will now recess until 10 minutes before
1, when we will hear Mr. Burrows. So the committee will be in recess
until 10 minutes before 1.

[A recess was taken. ]

Mr. Vanig [presiding]. The committee will resume.

Mr. Burrows is director of marketing services of the International
Apple Institute.

Mr. Burrows, the commitee will be pleased to hear you at this time.

STATEMENT OF FRED W. BURROWS, DIRECTOR OF MARKETING
SERVICES, INTERNATIONAL APPLE INSTITUTE

Mr. Burrows, Thank you.

As you said, my name is Fred W. Burrows and I am director of
marketing services for the International Apple Institute. Our address
is 2430 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW., Washington, D.C.

The International Apple Institute represents all segments of the
apple industry and the winter pear industry. Qur membership encom-
passes about 14,000 commercial apple growers, hundreds of leading
firms which pack, store, process, sell, and distribute the apple crop,
and firms which produce, handle, and distribute about 75 percent of
the national winter pear crop.

Since 1895, the institute—and its predecessor organizations—has
vigorously endorsed and worked for the principle of liberalized re-
ciprocal trade. We would emphasize that the U.S. production and sales
of apples and winter pears are not price-supported in any way, and
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export sales represent a direct and significant plus contribution to the
U.S. balance-of-payments position. .

The Institute supports H.R. 6767. However, based on past experi-
ence, we have been d%eply disappointed with the outcome of previous
negotiations of trade agreements under the GATT, and especially with
the complete lack of resolve on the part of the executive branch to make
other countries conform to their responsibilities and agreements under
the GATT for our commodities.

A sound and vigorous U.S. trade bill is essential to achieve liberal-
ized reciprocal trade, but just as important is the responsibility of
the executive branch to make it work. We are hopeful Congress will
keep a close surveillance of the coming negotiations, and after, to make
certain that the results are “reciprocal” and “liberalized” for U.S.
horticultural commodities.

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Falk and T have worked together in this area for
25 yegle's. My statement is similar to his. Would you include it in the
record ?

Mr. Vanik. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. Burrows. On page 3 of my statement we bring certain data

together with regard to U.S. exports. In 1965-66 those exports were
about 6.7 million bushels. In the 1971-72 season they had dropped to
2.8 million.
. In contrast, exports of apples from France during that same period
Increased from 7.4 million bushels in 1965-66 to 25.7 million in 1970~
71. Much of France’s apple exports have moved into our “old time”
export markets, such as the United Kingdom, Norway, Finland, and
Venezuela.

Mr. Falk did not touch on the good country of Brazil, where we
have had an apple and pear problem for many years. The duty on U.S.
apples and pears is an exorbitant 37-percent ad valorem. Brazil does
not grow apples and pears. The United States/Brazil agricultural
balance of trade is very much in Brazil’s favor. Brazil’s LAFTA part-
ner, Argentina, is the major supplier of apples and pears to that
country As a LAFTA partner, Argentina has been successful in
thwarting our very serious and continuous efforts for even a sea-
sonal duty concession during the period of the year when Argentina
fruit is very scarce or nil in the Brazilian market. We did get a re-
duction to 20-percent ad valorem back in 1970. That was only for 1
year and it was on a conditional basis that if the imports were ad-
verse to Argentina fruit, then they would take it off. The imports
did not have an adverse impact on Argentine sales, and yet it was
never continued.

In addition, an 18-percent sales tax is assessed against U.S. apples
and pears but not against Argentine fruit. U.S. authorities state
flatly that the discriminatory sales tax is a GATT violation, but we
have not been able to secure any action by the U.S. Government rela-
tive to withdrawal of the tax.

Earlier testimony disclosed that the EEC has announced subsidies
on apples to Venezuela, Brazil, and Peru. France and Italy are using
the illegal subsidy to keep us out of those markets. Also, it is in-
teresting to note that the ocean freight rate from France to Venezuela
(1))1' ]iralmzil is about $1 per bushel versus our minimum rate of $2.25 per

ushel.
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I would like to point out that the French Government really “owns”
the major ocean carrier serving that traffic, and the low rate is “evi-
dence” of a hidden subsidy.

The Scandinavian countries maintain illegal delayed opening dates
reportedly to protect domestic apple and pear producers. The domestic
production is small, and the opening dates are usually delayed long
beyond what is reasonable. Despite repeated pleas on our part of re-
sponsible U.S. authorities to have the illegal opening dates elimi-
nated or made more reasonable, very little has been accomplished. The
opening dates are a direct deterrent to U.S. exports of apples and

ars. -
peA very major problem facing the U.S. apple grower involves U.S.
imports of cheap apple concentrate. Mr. Falk touched on this. For the
record, we should note that the United States does not impose any
duty on apple concentrate, apple juice, or fresh apples.

According to FAS, USDA, imports of apple concentrate in 1966-67
totaled 3.3 million gallons—single strength basis—or the equivalent of
about 900,000 bushels of apples. Due to the heavy demand for “pop”
wines by our younger generation, apple concentrate imports increased
very sharply and in 1971-72 totaled 85.5 million gallons—single
strength basis—or the equivalent of about 9.5 million bushels of apples.
In 1971-72, nearly 40 percent of the concentrate imports came from
Switzerland, 25 percent from France, and 23 percent from Argentina.

Up until the current season, these imports of concentrate were being
delivered to the United States at ridiculously low prices. In 1970-71
we found the delivered price to the East Coast ranged from $1.55 to
$1.95 per gallon for 70 degree Brix, which meant a return of $8 to $13
per ton to the grower for the raw fruit—far below the cost of produc-
tion. During the 1969, 1970, and 1971 seasons the United States apple
growers were in their own private depression. In fact, in the fall of
1971 growers in Western New York did not harvest an estimated
(USDA) 3 million bushels, due to a lack of market, up in that area
where it is primarily a processing market for apple juice and
applesauce.

In 1971, we had our Embassies check the concentrate situation in
the major exporting countries. Our Embassy in Switzerland found
that the price for concentrate exports was less than half the domestic
price. The difference was made up by the alcoholic monopoly unit.
It was clearly a case of dumping and subsidization.

We found we could not use our countervailing duty law, because
the law does not apply to duty-free items. We seriously considered us-
ing the Antidumping Act. However, we did not proceed because in
our judgment we could win the battle but lose the war—and waste
$20,000 in legal fees.

The provisions in chapters I and ITT under title III of H.R. 6767
could provide us with more flexible and effective action.

In closing, we emphasize that sound trade legislation is important,
but executive action in negotiating and carrving out the results of the
negotiations is vital to achieve needed liberalized reciprocal trade. We
urge Congress to keep its finger in the pie during and after the nego-
tiations to make certain that the best interests of all Americans are
taken care of.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

[Mr. Burrows’ prepared statement follows:]
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STATEMENT OF FRED W. BUBROWS, INTERNATIONAL APPLE INSTITUTE

My name is Fred W. Burrows, and I serve as Director of Marketing Services
for the International Apple Institute. Qur address is 2430 Pennsylvania Avenue,
N.W.,, Washington, D.C. 20037.

The International Apple Institute represents all segments of the Apple In-
dustry and the Winter Pear Industry. Our membership encompansses about
14,000 commercial apple growers, hundreds of leading firms which pack, store,
process, sell and distribute the apple crop, and firms which produce, handle
and distribute about 759 of the natonal winter pear crop.

Since 1895 the Institute (and its predecessor organizations) has vigorously
endorsed and worked for the principle of liberalized reciprocal trade. We would
emphasize that the United States’ production and sales of apples and winter pears
are not price-supported in any way and export sales represent a direct and sig-
nificant plus conrtibution to the United States balance of payments position.

The Institute supports H.R. 6767. However, based on past experience, we have
been deeply disappointed with the outcome of previous negotiations of trade
agreements under the GATT and, especially, with the complete lack of resolve
on the part of the Executive Branch to make other countries conform to their
responsibilties and agreements under the GATT for our commodities. A sound
and vigorous U.8, trade bill is essential to achieve liberalized reciprocal trade,
but just as important is the responsibilty of the Executive Branch to make it
work. We are hopeful Congress will keep a close surveillance of the coming ne-
gotiation, and after, to make certain that the results are “reciprocal” and
“liberalized” for U.S. horticultural commodities.

Under Title I of H.R. 6767 the President would be provided authority to
increase or decrease tariffs. Most important for apples and winter pears Title
I would establish a new procedure under which the President could “attack”
non-traiff barriers, Such barriers, of which there are a number of long-standing,
as well as some new ones, directly impede and reduce U.S. exports of apples,
pears and processed products. The provisions of Title I are vital for the main-
tenance and expansion of exports of our commodities.

We strongly support Title III of H.R. 6767. This section would provide au-
thority to act to eliminate or reduce unfair trade practices of other countries.

The problems of the Apple and Winter Pear Industries, involving unjustifiable
tariffs, import quotas, reference prices, variable levies, subsidies (open and
hidden), unreasonable quarantine restrictions, illegal (under the GATT) de-
layed opening dates, discriminatory sales taxes, and other non-tariff barriers
and unfair trade practices have proved to be a serious impediment to our exports.
The U.S8. apple export data below adequately demonstrates the impact of these
adverse factors (000 bushels—Source: FAS, USDA) :

1965-66 1972-72
Total EUrope. ... e 4,166 536
Finland 5499) (31;
374) (1
(2719) 569)
oG
&
,( 51) 1, 322)
1,11 (1,380)
Grand total . e e 6,674 2,804

In contrast, exports of apples from Franmce have increased from 7.4 million
bushels in 1965-66 to 25.7 million in 1970-71. Much of France's expanded apple
exports have moved into “old time” U.S. export markets, such as the U.K,,
Finland, Sweden, Norway and Venezuela. The displacement by the French is
due, in large measure, to subsidies (open and hidden) and to unfair trade prac-
tices, If the Executive Branch moves with authority, the provisions in Titles I
and III could be most helpful for U.S. exports of apples and winter pears.

We should stress that for many years we have repeatedly reminded (verbally
and in writing) the responsible government agencies ( State, STR, USDA and
others) of the unjustifiable barriers facing U.S. exports of apples and winter
bears, but with liftle or no success. The problem is not easy, but, in our judgment,



4326

H.R. 6767 gives the Executive Branch the tools to move in the right direction.

We won't burden you with the full details of the barriers that have (and are)
confronted our industry, but we will touch on a few. For example, the United
Kingdom, which has been our major apple export market, joined the .EEC.
Prior to this move the duty on apple imports from the U.S. was zero during most
of the year. Import quotas for apples and pears existed and were enforced, As a
member of the EEC, the U.K. import quotas are abolished, but the duty on apple
imports from the U.S. becomes 149 ad val to 109% ad val during most of our
exporting season. There is no duty on U.K. imports from other EEC countries
which means that our major competitors, France and Italy, have an advantage
of at least $1.00 per pushel over us on exports to the U.K. The EEC duty on
apples is too high. It needs to be reduced.

Then there is Brazil where the duty on U.S. apples and pears is an exorbitant
37% ad val. Brazil does not grow apples and pears. The U.S./Brazil agricultural
balance of trade is very much in Brazil’s favor. Brazil’'s LAFTA partner, Argen-
tina, is the major supplier of apples and pears to that country. As a LAFTA
partner, Argentina has been successful in thwarting our very sericus and con-
tinuous efforts for even a seasonal duty concession during the period of the year
when Argentina fruit is very scarce or nil in the Brazilian market. Additionally,
an 18% sales tax is assessed against U.S. apples and pears but not against
Argentine fruit. U.S. authorities state flatly that the diseriminatory sales tax is
a GATT violation, but we have not been able to secure any action by the U.S.
Government relative to withdrawal of the tax.

Earlier testimony disclosed that the EEC has announced subsidies on apples
to Venezuela, Brazil and Peru. France and Italy are using the illegal subsidy to
keep us out of those markets. Also, it is interesting to note that the ocean freight
rate from France to Venezuela or Brazil is about $1.00 per bushel vs our mini-
mum rate of $2.25 per bushel. In our judgment, the fact that the French Gov-
ernment “owng” the major ocean carrier serving those countries is “evidence”
of a hidden subsidy.

The Scandinavian countries maintain illegal delayed opening dates reportedly
to protect domestic apple and pear producers. The domestic production is small,
and the opening dates are usually delayed long beyond what is reasonable. De-
spite repeated pleas on our part to responsible U.S. authorities to have the
illegal opening dates eliminated or made more reasonable, very little has been
accomplished. The opening dates are a direct deterrent to U.S. exports of apples
and pears.

A very major problem facing the U.S. apple grower involves U.8. imports of
cheap apple concentrates. For the record, we should note that the United States
does not impose any duty on apple concentrate, apple juice or fresh apples.

According to FAS, USDA, imports of apple concentrate in 196667 totaled 3.3
million gallons (single strength basis), or the equivalent of about 900,000 bushels
of apples. Due to the heavy demand for “pop” wines by our younger generation,
apple concentrate imports increased very sharply and in 1971-72 totaled 35.5
million gallons (single strength basis), or the equivalent of about 9.5 million
bushels of apples. In 1971-72 nearly 409, of the concentrate imports came from
Switzerland, 25% from France, and 239 from Argentina.

Up until the current season these imports of concentrate were being delivered
to the U.S. at ridiculously low prices. In 1970-71 we found the delivered price
to the East Coast ranged from $1.55 to $1.95 per gallon for 70 degree Brix, which
meant a return of $8.00 to $13.00 per ton to the grower for the raw fruit—far
below the cost of production. During the 1969, 1970 and 1971 seasons the U.S.
apple growers were in their own private depression. In fact, in the fall of 1971
growers in Western New York did not harvest an estimated (USDA) 3 million
bushels due to a lack of market.

In 1971 we had our Embassies check the situation in the major exporting
countries. Our Embassy in Switzerland found that the price for concentrate
exports was less than half the domestic price. The “difference” was made up by
the Alcoholic Monopoly Unit. It was clearly a case of dumping and subsidization.

We found we could not use our countervailing duty law, because the law does
not apply to duty-free items, We seriously considered using the Antidumping
Act. However, we did not proceed, because in our judgment we could win the
battle but lose the war—and waste $20,000 in legal fees. S

The provisions in Chapters I and IIT under Title IIT of H.R. 8767 coyld pro-
vide us with more flexible and effective action. )

In closing we emphasize that sound trade legislation is important, but execu-
tive action in negotiating and carrying out the results of the negotiations is
vital to achieve needed liberalized reciprocal trade. We urge Congress to keep
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its finger in the pie during and after the negotiations to make certain that the
best interests of all Americans are taken care of.

Mr. Vaxik. Thank you very much.

Do you have any questions ?

Mr. Scu~NeeseLL No questions. Thank you.

Mr. Vanik. From your knowled%e, do you think our procedures, for
example, under antidumping, are slower than they are for comparable
things in foreign countries ? ) . )

Tt seems to me that other countries are pretty quick to provide relief.
They have ways of doing it subtly and quickly.

Mr. Burrows. That is right. In effect, we feel that the U.S. Govern-
ment has, to some degree, written off horticultural commodities, that is,
fruits and vegetables. They are perishable, and the economic and politi-
cal aspects of this world today are such that, rather than hurt somebody
else’s feelings over a million boxes of apples, the United States does not
take a stand that is firm and strong in order to get what is rightfully
ours.

Mr. Vanik. We ought to write a procedure that would make it
easier for you to get a quick decision. If you wait 16 months for a
decision, you are out of business by then, your crop is gone.

Mr. Burrows, That is very true.

Mr. Vaxix. How far ahead do you have to plant on apples?

Mr. Burrows. We say about 8 years before they come into produc-
tion enough.

Mr. Vanik. To full production ?

Mr. Burrows. That 1s where they start paying off.

Mr. Vaxnix. I know what the problem is in raising an apple tree.
I have three of them. I am nursing them very carefully. It is not an
easy thing.

Thank you very much.

Mr. Burrows. Thank you.

Mr. Vanig. Our next witness is Mr. Harold Williams, president
of the Poultry & Egg Institute, accompanied by Mr. Morgan Ed-
wards, a member of the board of directors of the Southeastern Poultry
& Egg Association. . '

Mr. Williams, we will be very happy to hear from you at this time.

STATEMENTS OF HAROLD M. WILLIAMS, PRESIDENT, POULTRY &
EGG INSTITUTE OF AMERICA, ACCOMPANIED BY LEE CAMPBELL,
VICE PRESIDENT, AND MORGAN EDWARDS, SOUTHEASTERN
POULTRY & EGG ASSOCIATION

SUMMARY

We outlir_le the way the United States poultry and egg industry was prevented
from reaching optimum achievement, in lowering domestic and world food costs.
We demonstrate the wisdom in supporting the Trade Reform Bill of 1978 and
make the point that the poultry industry has in no way benefited from any past
actions of U.S. trade negotiators.

Reading this document will tell you how the EC since July 1, 1962, has arbi-
trarily and capriciously discriminated against U.8. poultry products. It explains
how levies of 80 to 50 percent ad valorem had been successively applied on all
poultry items as U.S. ingenuity moved from the sale of whole chickens and tur-
keys to parts, then to specialties, and then to cooked goods. And the same treat-
ment was accorded egg products.

96-008 O - 78 - pt, 13 -~ 13
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U.8. feed grains, on the other hand, have enjoyed relatively free access in the
very countries where U.S. produced poultry items, had been excluded. Behind
the protective wall of EC levies, the free flow of feed grains to Common Market
countries contributed to inefficiencies and distorted competitive influences.

The Trade Reform Bill of 1973 will give the President and our negotiators the
authority and organizational structure, to deal with problems on a continuing
basis. We need a total U.S. agricultural food policy which will protect the U.8.
consumer, U.S. Labor, the U.S. Poultry and Egg Industry and, at the same time,
build permanent markets abroad for our food products by providing global con-
sumers reasonable food values.

Mr. WirLiams. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name
is Harold Williams, from Chicago, I1l. I am president of the Poultry
& Egg Institute of America. With me are Mr. Lee Campbell, vice
president of the institute, of Washington, D.C., and Mr. Morgan Ed-
wards, president and general manager, Agri-Business Supply Co.,
Cullman, Ala., a director of Southeastern Poultry & Egg Associa-
tion, Atlanta, Ga.

Mr. Vaxik. If you would like, you can read your statement or sum-
marize it.

Mr. Wirriams. I will summarize it.

The Poultry & Egg Institute of America is the one national—also
international—all-product voluntary trade association representing all
interests of the poultry and egg industry. Our members are breeders,
hatcheries, growers, processors, distributors, and allied interests.
Our members include individual businessmen, cooperatives, and
corporations.

The poultry and egg industry contributes substantially to the agri-
cultural income of the United States. It is the fourth largest cash
income for agriculture. This industry uses about 60 percent of the com-
mercial feed manufactured in the United States. Let us look at com-
mercial broilers. Their per capita consumption has increased from 8.6
pounds in 1950 to 39.5 pounds 1n 1972. With approximately 3 pounds of
feed going to produce 1 pound of eviscerated weight of broilers, this
means that the average per capita consumption of broilers in the United
States represents 120 pounds of feed per person or a grand total of
about 25 billion pounds of commercial feed.

POULTRY AND EGGS EFFICIENT CONVERTERS OF PROTEIN FEEDS

Broilers, turkeys. and eggs contribute substantially to improving
the consumer standard of living in the United States. Broilers, turkeys,
and eggs have been termed inflation fighters because of their reason-
able cost to consumers. The general rule of thumb is that it takes 8
pounds of feed to produce 1 pound of Iive beef, 5 pounds of feed for
1 pound of pork, and just over 2 pounds of feed to produce 1 pound of
live broilers. In a world of burgeoning demands and rising costs and
shrinking resources, are we not under a moral as well as an economic
mandate to assign a higher priority to the production and marketing
of poultry and eggs? Because poultry and eggs are the most efficient
converters of scarce protein feeds into highly nutritious foods for
consumers, our products, if given fair and reasonable access to markets
abroad, can be a potent weapon in fighting inflation throughout the
world. As we rapidly move toward a world economy, consumers on a
global basis must not be denied availability of our high quality, low
priced food products.
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BALANCED EQOD/ FEED EXPORT PROGRAM NEEDED TO STABILIZE THE U.S.
ECONOMY

By developing and pursuing a balanced food export program of
selling finished broiler, duck, turkey, and egg products abroad rather
than major reliance on feed grains, we help to stabilize and strengthen
our domestic economy by :

(1) Providing thousands of jobs in the growing and processing of
these products;

(2) Tax income to the Federal and State governments;

(3) A means of helping to fight inflation.

An “export only raw agricultural products (feed grains)” policy
can undercut U.S. labor by exporting potential jobs and increasin
food costs to U.S. labor or consumers. There is little labor involve
in corn and soybeans, whereas every pound of exported chicken rep-
resents 5-7 cents employment income—$50,000-$70,000 for labor per
million pounds. Broilers, turkeys, eggs, and especially further proc-
essed items are highly labor intensive.

A balanced food/feed export program can avoid wide gyrations
of price/cost increases which our ecoromy is presently subjected to due
partially to inordinantly large sales of feed grains without adequate
reserve for domestic use. These Jarge sales of feed grains have: (1)
Worked a hardship in the industry; and (2) generated higher food
prices for the U.S. consumers.

The Poultry and Egg Industry has a 15-year history of demon-
strating its ability to open up and develop markets abroad, this with
strong cooperation of U.S.D.A.

EC BARRIERS DRASTICALLY REDUCED TU.S. MARKET

Prior to 1956, the United States exported very little poultry meat
commercially, except for moderate amounts to Canada and Latin
America. In 1958 about three-quarters of 1 percent of the total U.S.
production was exported (about 42 million pounds).

Our worldwide exports steadily increased, reaching 271 million
pounds in 1962, or about 3.8 percent of our total production. Exports
of poultry and poultry products in 1962 were valued at $96.3 million.
Poultry meat, including canned, accounted for $75.8 million. Eggs,
egg products, baby chicks, and other poultry accounted for the balance
of $20.5 million.

Remember, too, that these products were produced under the full
impact of competition. We did not receive benefits of any price-support
program or government subsidy and, in fact, utilized supported grains.

The bulk of our poultry trade was originally with Western Europe.
Germany was our largest customer. The market in Germany alone
reached about $50 million in 1962 and was growing rapidly. This trade
would have been substantially greater than it was, had it not been
for restrictive measures in the form of monetary controls and import
licenses which were continued in effect long after any justification
for such measures had ceased to exist. These measures directly limited
the quantity of U.S. poultry which could be imported. It was not until
1961 that these barriers, such as import licenses, were finally removed
and U.S. poultry was given access to the German market upon an
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equitable basis upon the payment of a duty of 15.9 percent.ad valorem.
But on July 1, 1962, the EC’s common agricultural policy went into
effect.

COMMON MARKET CONSUMER INTERESTS SUBVERTED BY TRADE BARRIER

The appendix attached to our prepared statement points out the
strictly protectionist mechanisms used during these past 11 years.
This study shows in detail the systematic development and regular
use of highly protectionist mechanisms to exclude our poultry and
eggs from the EC—six country markets—now nine.

Classifications of products were named and changed constantly as
we introduced new items for sale. These products were subjected to
high levies. High gate prices were assigned to each product, to which
were added a basic levy and also a supplemental levy. The imposition
of these levies caused immediate and drastic reductions of our tonnage
into the EC market. After July 1, 1962—the effective date of EC
levies on poultry and eggs—the 15.9 percent import tax on whole
chickens was increased to a total import levy of 43 percent. And the
tax on chicken backs and necks on which we had built up a very
substantial business with the German consumers was raised from 15
percent to 320 percent of value of the product, thereby denying German
consumers the right to buy and use these reasonably priced chicken
necks and backs which they had so readily accepted. When the market
for whole chicken was taken away from us, we turned to chicken
parts—but then the levies went up on chicken parts. Tariff classifica-
tions were developed to tax these new products.

It has become a practice of the Common Market to raise the levy with
only a 3-day notice, thereby damaging our trade by creating uninsura-
ble risks. We even suggested to our Government the possibility of
getting insurance against these arbitrary and abrupt increases imposed
while the product was in transit, in order to offer the buyers some pro-
tection to induce them to buy.

After the market for chicken parts was largely destroyed, we turned
to whole turkey—and then np went the levies on turkey parts.

U.S. egg products received the same treatment.

All of this violates the basic principles of GATT. .

U.S. poultry and egg products have, over these past 10 years, been
the victims of arbitrary and discriminatory actions applied systemati-
cally and abruptly by the EC. Attached to our prepared statement
is a chart illustrating the unfair treatment our products have suffered.

The EC in determining the gate price uses unrealistic feed con-
version ratios, yields and unrealistic parts to whole coefficients to give
the computed costs of its own production items unrealistically high
prices. The gate price is the target price below which poultry and eggs
cannot be offered. Then to this high gate prices are added, as, you can
see from the chart, a variable levy and a supplemental levy. The total
of these two levies at times is 50 percent or more of the gate price, which
is usually higher than needed to represent actual internal costs.

Walter Hallstein, formerly president of the European Economic
Commission, in his recent book, “Europe in the Making,” discusses
the highly inflationary impact of the EC’s common agricultural
policy. He says, “But the wall around the Community has become
very high.” But as far as U.S. poultry and eggs are concerned, there
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is not just one wall around the Community, there is a three-story
wall—a high gate price, a variable levy, and a supplemental levy.

The charted data on graph 2 reveals that the levy on top of the gate
price remains fairly constant throughout the 10 years, but the supple-
mental levy on type C chicken—grillers—varied widely. It waschanged
during the 10 years 29 times, and often with only a 3-day notice.
Because of numerous new classifications of “chicken,” the total changes
in the supplemental-only levy on chicken is well over 100.

Graph 5, “The Development of EC—Tariffs on Poultry Parts, 1962
to 1972”: We will confine our discussion to other legs of turkey—
thighs—blue. Our whole turkeys having been largely taxed out of the
EC market, we introduced turkey parts in 1967. Turkey thighs were
successfully introduced and marketed in 1967, primarily in Germany.
Between 1967 and August 1972, the supplemental levy was changed
24 times, often with only a 3-day notice.

AGRICULTURE AND INDUSTRY MUST BE NEGOTIATED TOGETHER

International trade is a two-way street and trade policy a two-sided
coin. What’s good for the goose 1s also good for the gander. If sub-
jecting U.S. chicken, turkey, and eggs to gate prices, variable and sup-
plemental levies, often 40 to 50 percent ad valorem—in the case of
whole dried eggs right now, 70 percent—if that is sound policy, then
it must be sound policy for the United States to subject German Volks-
wagens, French wines, and Dutch hams to like treatment. I think the
levy on Volkswagens coming into the United States is 3 percent.

AsHarald B. Malmgren in his “International Economic Peace Keep-
ing in Phase II,” says, “Industrial trade problems and agricultural
trade problems today are very similar, and the old presumption in
trade negotiations that ‘agriculture is different’ no longer holds—if
it ever did.” The average tariff rates after the Kennedy round on manu-
factured and semimanufactured products (weighted by OECD Trade)
were :

Percent
Into United States, (Volkswagens only 3 percent) _______________________ 8.3
Into Buropean Commumity oo oo e 8.4
Into United Kingdom .. oo 10. 2
Into Japan e 10.9
Into Canada___._____ —— e 10.12

according to “The United States in the Changing World Economy,”
by Peter G. Peterson. In the area of industrial goods, the free world
was progressively moving toward an “open and equitable trading
system.”

AUTHORITY NEEDED TO NEGOTIATE REMOVAL OF UNFAIR TRADE BARRIERS

The Trade Expansion Act of 1962 paved the way for the Kennedy
round trade negotiations, which ended in May 1967. These trade rounds
were recognized as highly successful. Fifty-three nations representing
80 percent of the world trade participated. Tariffs were reduced
roughly by one-third. However, as you can see, negotiators did not deal
adequately with the system of levies established by the EC under the
common agricultural policy, especially as related to poultry and eggs.
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The only direct reduction in poultry or egg levies accomplished by the
Kennedy round trade negotiations was import duties on U.S. turkey
into Japan. The import duty had been 10 percent, so in anticipation
of negotiation, Japan raised the duty to 20 pgreent, and then in nego-
tiations reduced it to 15 percent. So, in effect, we settled for a 50-per-
cent increase, not a 25-percent decrease.

For over 10 years, we in the poultry and egg industry have been
subjected to arbitrary regulations and levies unilaterally applied al-
most at will. The poultry and egg industry, with the help of the For-
eign Agriculture Service of the U.S. Department of Agriculture, has
stayed in there fighting.

ermany is still our largest poultry market in spite of the barriers,
but far short of what might have been had we had fair access. We are
now shipping virtually no whole chickens, but when the CAP went
into effect in 1962, our sales to West Germany were virtually all whole
chickens, approximately 150 million pounds—this only 4 years after
we started marketing U.S. chickens in West Germany.

STILL A MARKET DESPITE BARRIERS

We would like to quote from the Under Secretary of Agriculture,
J. Phil Campbell, in a talk given September 16, 1969. The Secretary
said :

I think it is a tribute to all those who have been involved in this overseas sel-
ing effort thatt the U.S. is still very much in the poultry exporting business, I
am talking about the effort of individual exporters—of the Institute of American
Poultry Industries (now the Poultry and Egg Institute of America) acting for
the poulitry industry’s International Trade Development Board—and the For-
eign Agriculture service of the U.S. Department of Agriculture.

Working together, they have pierced some ‘of the ‘trade barriers; they have
created and exploited demand for specialized American poultry products. They
have opened new markets.

These things don’t just happen. Determined men in government and the poultry
industry have worked together to make them happen.

For the calendar year of 1972, we exported a total of 155 million
pounds of poultry meat for a value of over $48 million, and total
poultry and eggs and breeding stock for a total value of about $86
million.

This is solid achievement when we bear in mind that ever since
July 1962, the Common Market has arbitrarily subjected our poultry
and eggs to almost insurmountable barriers.

On top of this, the EC has engaged in concerted cfforts to disrupt
our markets throughout the world by using export subsidies running
about 6 or 7 percent on whole chickens now. These subsidies have
gKreatly hampered our sales into key markets such as Japan and Hong

ong.

_Global opportunities and problems call for global thinking, poli-
cles, and programs. Burgeoning demands and rising incomes make for
marketing opportunities throughout the developed nations of the
world.

Rising expectations of consumers present trading and bilateral op-
portunities with the Communist nations.

T-he’ more than 100 developing countries with 70 percent of the
world’s population present a broad foundation for trade opportunities
both present and future. C

How well we seize upon and expand the opportunities depends on
how effectively the U.S. Government and industry can work together
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in developing an open and equitable world trading and marketing
system. Real leadership and courage have been demonstrated in the
area of international relations. What the administration now needs is
continuing authority and trading stock to reduce, eliminate, or har-
monize barriers and other distortions of international trade.

We strongly urge the passage of the Trade Reform Act of 1973.

LIBERALIZED TRADE——BEST DEFENSE AGAINST INFLATION

Inflation stalks the world. In a world of tariff walls and barriers,
pockets of inflationary pressure can build up and destroy those sep-
arate and individual economies. We cannot afford to let this happen.
We need an open and fair world trading system right now for the
free flow of products, especially foods.

If we can gain fair and reasonable access to the markets of the
developed nations of the world, we can then proceed in developing a
well-conceived and articulated marketing policy for the total U.S.
agriculture and food industry. This policy will be evaluated on a
cost/benefit basis to the consumers on a global marketing basis. People
are our only ultimate markets, and marketing assigns top priority to
people as consumers. Qur strategy will be marketing finished prod-
ucts as well as the trading of raw feed grain ingredients and other
raw agricultural products. This balanced approach will provide more
stability and will, in the end, result in continuing and expanding
markets.

As pointed out in the International Economic Report of the
President transmitted to Congress in March 1973, page 53: “T.S.
dependence on agricultural commodities as a principal export could
cause instability in growth patterns, while other problems will be
encountered.”

The present results of excessive exports of feed ingredients to
Russia has helped raise the cost of commercial broilers 8 to 10 cents
a pound, and like increases in turkeys and eggs. This has tended to:
(1) short change the U.S. consumer, and (2) handicap the poultry
and egg producer.

PROCESSED FOODS EXPORTS—BEST HOPE FOR U.S. AGRICULTURE

We believe the green revolution is here. The high yielding dwarf
wheats developed in Mexico by Dr. Norman Borlang—Nobel Prize
winner, 1970—and the prolific dwarf rice IR 8—miracle rice—devel-
oped by Dr. Robert Chandler can be a boon to the underdeveloped
nations in their fight against famine and malnutrition. However, this
should give us cause to rethink our total agriculture policy. India
has doubled its wheat production in 6 years. West Pakistan has in-
creased its wheat harvest over 70 percent between 1967 and 1970.
West Pakistan is now a net exporter. Between 1965 and 1970, acreage
in the new varieties of miracle wheat and rice mostly in Asia increased
as follows:

1065 e 200
1966 41, 000
1967 - 4,047,000
1968 _ - 16, 660, 000
1969 -~ 31. 319, 000

1970 . __ e 43, 914, 000
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And China and Brazil with double cropping pose threats to our
soybean export markets of the future.

We emphasize marketing rather than trading. We contend that
marketing in its broader sense is a socioeconomic force comparable to
research and development. It can be an engine of change. Trade
barriers are harmful not only because they misallocate productive re-
sources but also because they hold out and thwart marketing know-
how. Only through effective marketing can we make the fullest use
of assets and productive capacities. Marketing with a focus on con-
sumers is: alert to change, innovative and creative, outward looking,
and forward looking.

Creative marketing increases total demand by building markets and
finding new uses and outlets for newly developed products. Global
marketing will enable us to capitalize fully on our high technology in
our food production and processing. Qur technological lead in agri-
culture and food production will enable us to expand markets by pro-
viding better values to consumers throughout the world.

Marketing, because it is based upon persuasion, promotes a better
mutual understanding; in fact, the English philosopher, Alfred North
Whitehead, has termed commerce as the great civilizer because it is
based on face-to-face persuasion. We presently have cooperative or
joint marketing programs for selling poultry and egg products in
various parts of the world. These programs can be expanded tremen-
dously by better access to markets aboard.

A strong commitment to marketing both by Government and in-
dustry can truly be a dynamic force in upgrading diets throughout the
world and expanding total demand for our products on an orgerly and
continuing basis. One year’s drought in one area of the world cannot
be a sound basis upon which to develop policy.

GOVERNI\IENT/ INDUSTRY PARTNERSHIP NEEDED

The Communist countries present increasing opportunities for
trade, but on terms generally unfamiliar to the average U.S. company.
State trading and centralized government trading organizations
using barter and long-term credit demands put our free enterprise
firms at a disadvantage. We need a Government/industry partnership
abroad. We need collective intelligence and coordinated action. We
need to broaden the opportunity for more companies to participate
and for more products to be offered between our country and the
Communist countries. Barter, like any other trade, is a two-way
street, but we will have to accommodate in order to get and expand
the business.

As global resources diminish relatively to potential demands, our
best hope is global production based on comparative advantage and
creative global marketing to provide consumers with the best possible
food values. Implementation of the Trade Reform Act of 1973 can
be a giant step toward this objective. We urge its enactment.

[The appendix to the statement follows:]
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APPENDIX

THE DEVELOPMENT oF EEC REGULATIONS FOE IMPORTS OF POULTRY, PouLTRY
PARTS, AND EaGs

Imports of poultry, poultry parts, and poultry eggs to the EEC countries had
been levied by a 15.9 percent ad valorem duty until July 1, 1962, when a new
system of duties became effective.

This new system of duties had been developed to enhance the fgrmation pf
the European Common Market for agricultural products by prevenpng any dis-
turbances in the price system originating from third countries. It is effectuated
through three types of regulations: ®

(1) A BASIC LEVY

It was first introduced on August 1, 1962, and takes into account three factors
of the import price formation :

(@) the differences in production costs of poultry between EEC countries and
the world market. .

(b) the differences in the production costs for poultry within the six member
countries until July 1967. .

(¢) a fixed value depending on the average import prices for poultry into the
EEC during the last year, which originally was set at 2 percent, but was increased
up to 5.5 percent in 1966 and is now at 7 percent.

The basic levy is a variable one and, depending on the cost and price develop-
ment is revised in three months periods. Furthermore, this levy varigd unt.ll
July 1967 for each of the member countries according to the differences in their
national conditions with regard to production costs of poultry (factor b) against
imports from all third countries but as well can be used against specific coun-
tries or groups of countries. .

This new system of duties was introduced on July 1, 1962, but was revised and
adapted to prevailing market conditions several times, so that it was fully
elaborated only after a period of about five years of existence. This development
can be described by the history of regulations of the BEEC Commission to com-
plete the duty system and the development of the tariff positions 02.02 B (Parts
of Poultry).

I. The history of regulations of the EEC Commission 1962 thru 1967,

July 1, 1962, Introduction of gate prices for slaughtered poultry (Reg. Nos.
35 and 40).

August 1, 1962, Introduction of basic levies for slaughtered poultry (Reg. Nos.
76) and of gate prices for live poultry and poultry parts (Reg. Nos. 77, 78).

October 1, 1962, Introduction of gate prices for shelled eggs and egg yolks
and extension of the tariff position “poultry parts” into “backs and necks of
poultry” and “other poultry parts”. (Reg. No. 126).

November 7, 1962, Introduction of the first supplementary levy for whole
chicken (Reg. No. 135).

March 1, 1963, Belgium and Luxemburg form an economic and monetary unit.

March 9, 1963, Introduction of supplementary levy for backs and necks of
poultry and settling a basic levy for “backs and necks of poultry” and “other
poultry parts” (.5 and 1.25 of basic levy of the mean for whole chicken, prep.
B and whole turkey) (Reg. No. 24).

August 1, 1964, Introduction of gate prices and basic levies for further exten-
gsion of tariff position “other poultry parts” into “breasts and legs of poultry”
and “other poultry parts” (Levy fixed at 1.25 and .46 of the mean for whole chicken
prep. B and whole turkey) (Reg. No. 94).

October 1, 1964, Introduction of gate prices and basic levies for further exten-
sion of tariff position “other poultry parts” into “halves and quarters of chicken”
and “halves and quarters of turkeys” (levy fixed at 1.00 of whole chicken, prep.
C and of whole turkey, respectively). (Reg. No. 130).

May 2, 19685, Introduction of a supplementary levy for “halves and quarters
of chicken.” (Reg. No. 57).
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April 1, 1966, Introduction of gate prices for further extension of tariff posi-
tion “poultry parts” as follows: (1) breasts and legs of poultry into breasts of
turkey; (2) breasts of other poultry; (3) drumsticks of turkey and other legs
of poultry; (4) other poultry parts into wings of poultry and other poultry parts.

July 1, 1966, Introduction of gate price for further extension of tariff position
“other poultry parts” into “boned parts of poultry” and ‘“other poultry parts”.
Fixation of basic levies for various poultry positions, as follows: (1) live chicken
(.7 of whole chicken, prep. C), live turkey (.7 of whole turkey) (2) poultry
parts in relation to the mean levy of whole chicken, prep. B and of whole turkey
at 2.0 for breasts of turkey, boned poultry parts, and other poultry parts; (3) 1.4
for breasts of other poultry; (4) 1.25 for legs of poultry other than turkey
drumsticks; (5) .75 for turkey @lrumsticks; (6) .46 for edible offals of poultry.
(Reg. No. 79).

March 26, 1967, Introduction of supplementary levy for “breasts of poultry
other than turkey” and “legs of poultry other than turkey” originating in Hun-
gary. (Reg. No. 59).

June 22, 1967, Introduction of new transformation factors for feed cereals
into poultry products, hence new gate prices and basic levies for poultry. (Reg.
No. 146).

July 21, 1967, Introduction of supplementary levy for boned parts originating
in Denmark. (Reg. No. 319).

November 1, 1967, Introduction of supplementary levy for turkeys drumsticks
and other legs of turkey originating in USA. (Reg. No. 772).

Introduction of gate prices and basic levies for further extension of tariff
position “legs of turkeys, other than turkey drumsticks” into “other legs of tur-
key other than drumsticks” and “other legs of poultry”.

Fixation of new basic levies as follows :

Poultry parts in relation to the mean levy of whole chicken, prep. B, whole
duck, prep. 70 percent, whole geese 75 percent, whole turkey and-whole guinea
fowl at: (1) 1.85 for boned poultry parts and other parts of poultry; (2) .70 for
wings; (3) .45 for backs and necks and edible offals and in relation to either
whole chicken, prep. B or whole turkey respectively at: (1) 1.70 for breasts of
turkey, breasts of chicken; (2) .80 for turkey drumsticks; (3) 1.50 for other
turkey legs; (4) 1.50 for legs of other poultry (Reg. No. 68a).

March 22, 1968, Introduction of supplementary levy for whole turkeys. (Reg.
No. 314).
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GRAPHS SHOWING THE DEVELOPMENT OF EEC TARIFF REGULATIONS FOR POULTRY,
LIVE, SLAUGHTERED AND PARTS THEREOF

NOTES AND EXPLANATIONS

The curves produced in the following graphs show the development of :

a—gate prices (dotted lines) .

b—the sum of gate prices and basic levies (solid lines), which represent the
minimum entry prices

Until July 67 the basic levies varied between the EEC countries, the graphs
show the mean of all national levies, therefore.

c—supplementary levies (shaded areas on top of b) are shown for imports
from USA, if this levy was not uniformly applied to all third countries.

For reference see tables.

The tables use new columns for every change in the gate levy system among
the entries :

X—denotes no change from last entry shown

——no levy demanded

Footnotes explain restrictions in supplementary levies for specific third
countries.

EXHIBIT NO. 1

U.S. EXPORTS OF POULTRY MEAT TO COMMON MARKET COUNTRIES IN 1955-62
[in thousands of pounds]

Destination 1955 1956 1957 1958 1959 1960 1961 1962
Belgium-Luxembourg..__..__ 59 82 122 180 292 90 276 430
Germany, West. _.__________ 56 4,451 5,834 7,690 52,374 85,980 134,749 152,322
ALY e 32 5 30 607 748
France 2 38 44 40 34 74 331 53
Netherlands 10 89 841 2,451 5712 11,444 20,863 27,223

Total, European Com-

munity_._____._..__ 127 4,661 6,841 10,393 58417 97,618 156,826 180,776

Source: Poultry Industry I nternational Trade Development Committee.

DATA SHOWING ARBITRARY AND DISCRIMINATORY ACTIONS BY THE EC

[In cents per pound]

Approximate

market

August 1972 August 1972 Total cost to  valuesin
gate prices  import levy  EC-importer United States!

Whole eviscerated chicken2________________.__....._. 34.05 14.43 48,48 33.50
Chicken backs and necks. . _ 17.13 10. 90 28.03 8.00
Whole eviscerated turkey___ 39,35 14.49 53.84 39.00
Whole dried eggs....._.. 92,81 73.91 181.80 98. 00
Turkey legsand thighs. .. ___.__.___. .. ... _.____ 57.06 37.58 94,64 25. 00

! Urner-Barry—Producers price current—Aug. 30, 1972,
2 Grillers—Chicken without neck, giblers, adjusted 3 cents additional.
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We introduce Graph 2 of our recent study on “The Development of EC—
Tariffs on Imports of Slaughtered Whole Chicken, 1962 to 1972”.

Key to Graph— .

Whole Chicken prep. A (83%) New York Dressed, Head and Feet On—RED.

‘Whole chicken prep. B (709 ) Whole Eviscerated Chicken—GREEN.

‘Whole Chicken prep. C (65%) Grillers-Eviscerated Chicken—ZLess Giblets and
Neck—BLUE.

The vertically arranged numbers at the left of the chart represent the cents per
kilo— (2.2 pounds). ‘This graph shows the make-up of the price paid by the EC
importer on these three types of chicken. As formerly stated, the price consists
of three components. Let us deal with only “C” type grillers.

August 1972:
Gate Price approximately 74¢ divided by 2.2 o _____ =34.05
Basic Levy (dotted line up to solid line) Supplemental Levy (dotted
blue area) .. - 14,43
Total cost to EC importer___._.____ [ 48, 48

Please note that 14.43 import duty per pound represents 429, of Gate Price,
which is a high ad valorem.
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[Tables accompanying the graphs have been retained in the committee files.]
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Mr. Vantk. Thank you very much. Are there dny questions? Did
you want to add anything?

Mr. WirLiams. Could Mr. Edwards read his statement ?

Mr. Vanik. Yes, go ahead.

STATEMENT OF MORGAN EDWARDS, SOUTHEASTERN
POULTRY & EGG ASSOCIATION

Mr. Epwarps. I am Morgan Edwards representing Southeastern
Poultry & Egg Association. We support the objectives of HLR. 6767
and the statement just presented by Mr. Harold Williams of the
Poultry and Egg Institute.

It is imperative that our Government be given authority and a
directive by Congress to favorably negotiate with other nations for
the removal of major tariff and nontariff barriers against poultry
and egg products.

The poultry industry is at a crossroads. It now has the technical
knowledge to produce an excess of domestic consumption. We have
the desire and willingness to penetrate other markets. It has demon-
strated its ability to market in other countries where trade is not re-
stricted. Restrictions in the way of excessive prices are preventing
our poultrymen from developing their trade to its maximum potential.

In our judgment, H.R. 6767 is a step forward and if enacted will
have a tremendous economic impact on the poultry food industry. The
Southeastern Poultry and Egg Association 1s a nonprofit trade associa-
tion with membership exceeding 15,000. The members are engaged in
the production, processing and marketing of poultry, eggs, and
turkeys. We appreciate the opportunity of expressing our needs here
to this committee today and thanks again for allowing us to speak.

Mr. Carey [presiding]. Thank you very much. Mr. Schneebeli?

Mr. ScaneeseLL I am very much impressed by the efficient use that
you make of feed, 3 pounds of feed for 1 pound of broiler as compared
to 8 pounds of feed for that much beef. Is that the reason your prices
have gone up less than the price of beef ?

Mr. Wiwniams. Yes, and also the management, too, research and
breeding.

Mr, Scu~eeseLt. You have made great strides. I think your industry
has provided one stabilizing factor in this period of rising prices. I
guess you are getting a lot of business as a result of it; aren’t you?
Has the demand stepped up ?

Mr, WiLLiams. Yes; of course the feed prices have gone up.

Mr. ScuneeseLL I hope it carries beyond the period of high prices
that you have the good will of the consumer.

If]\(%‘ I recall, there was a broiler war about a year or two ago with the
EEC.

Mr. Wiriams. There was a chicken war in 1963.

Mr. Scu~eeBeLL. What happened there?

Mr. Wirriams. What it was, the Common Market raised the levy
from 414 to 1414 cents overnight. Then they slapped other levies on
the parts and everything. We wanted to get some relief on that. Rather
than applying section 252 of the Trade Expansion Act of 1962 the
negotiators went the GATT route and was assessed the damages. I
don’t know how they could assess them fairly because this was a de-
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veloping business, but they- assessed it at $26 million. The United
States then raised the levies on Volkswagen buses, I believe and certain
types of brandies. .

But it did the poultry industry no good and it did the consumers
in the European Community no good. The people there would like to
buy our product.

Mr. ScungeBeLL It still hasn’t been solved.

Mr. Wirrtams. That is correct.

Mr. ScunveeBeLL It started in 1963.

Mr. WiLriams. Yes, the common agricultural policy went into effect
July 1, 1962. Prior to that we sold in a year 150 million pounds of
broilers, whole broilers into Germany, because the people liked them,
even though we were paying 15.9 percent import duty there. Last year
we sold to Germany, which is still our biggest customer, 43,000 pounds
of whole broilers. In other words, 43,000 pounds, versus 150 million.

Our sales now are new products, that is, cooked goods, turkey thighs
and wings. The levy on turkey thights is about 60 percent.

Mr. ScaNeEBELL But you have improvised ?

Mr. Wririams. Yes.

Mr. SceneEBeLL Thank you very much.

Mr. Vanixk [presiding]. Mr. Duncan ¢

Mr. Duxcan. What is the picture as to the balance of payments on
poultry products ? Do we have a surplus or deficit ¢

Mr. WiLLiams. A surplus because last year it was $86 million we sold
abroad. That is all for cash. The imports were negligible. So I would
say we had a balance of $80 million.

Mr. Du~xcan. Are we having great problems with any other than
the EEC?

Mr. WiLLiams. Yes.

Mr. Duncan. What are the greatest ?

Mr. Wirriams. Health regulations. Up until a year ago or so in the
United Kingdom. In Greece, we can’t get anything in right now,
because of licensing.

Mr. Du~can. How many countries do we ship to?

Mr. Wirriams. About 85 or 90.

Mr. Duxcan. What is our biggest consumer ?

Mr. Wirriams. Germany is still our biggest customer. I think the
second one would be Japan and then Hong Kong and the Carribbean.

Mr. Du~ncaw. Thank you.

Mr. Vanix. Your total exports were about $55 million and $86
million in breeder stock; is that correct?

Mr. Wririams. Yes; in dollars.

Mr. Vanik. Is that correct ?

Mr. WirLiams. The $86 million includes everything.

Mr. Vanix. It combines the $55 million ?

Mr. Wirriams. Yes.

Mr. Vanik. What is your domestic sales?

Mr. Wirriams. Domestic sales, that is broiler, turkeys, and eggs.

Mr. Vanik. In the same categories ?

Mr. WirpLiams. At retail, about $6 billion.

. Mr. Vanig. Well, $6 billion? So that these foreign sales are rela-
tively a small part of what is going on. What concerns me is what
1s the net import of this kind of material from abroad, broiler stock,
the same categories?
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Mr. WirLiams. Little or nothing.

Mr. Vanik. There is nothing imported ?

ll\llr Witriams. I would imagine that our net balance would be 80
million.

Mr. Vaxik. So, actually your big market is the United States.
This export that you are involved in doesn’t really do much to reduce
stocks or supplies in the domestic market. I see that there is a prospect
that eggs are going to be going up to $1 a dozen because of the soybean
prices. Isthat reality ? Is that likely ?

Mr. WiLriams. I would tend to doubt that. I have heard that too.

Mr. Vanixk. Are the foreignersbuying them ?

Mr. WiLLiams. They are buying beans.

Mr. Vanik. But are they buying up the futures in the commodity
market ?

Mr. Winiams. I don’t know that anyone knows, but I think
there is a general feeling that they are buying commodities.

Mr. Vanig. They could go on the market and buy all our foods.

Mr. Wrrriams. Sure. They have plenty of dollars.

Mr. Vanix. I think your industry has rendered a service and I
think you should endeavor insofar as possible to preserve the good will
of the American people. If chicken should go the way of beef, you
will alienate the support of a lot of people. I think what is going on in
America today is that the farm program is going without controls.
Whoever’s fault it is doesn’t matter.

What is happening is that we are developing a complete alienation
in the country between consumer and producer. That is going to be
in the long run more expensive to the farmer than any short-term
gains. I hope that insofar as possible your industry can suppress price
increases and moderate and try to get what you produce attractive
and available to the American people. Otherwise, I think there is a
chance sometime down the line that there will be some retaliatory
action.

I, for one. don’t feel that we ought to vote subsidies for the produc-
tion of food for export. I must have voted for $100 billion in farm
subsidies as a city-dweller over the past 18 years, as a city representa-
tive. I feel that farm technology has been somewhat paid for by my
constituents over the years.

We have done a lot to produce feed grains, produce foods, make
them cheap, develop productivity, develop the science of agriculture
which probably exceeds, T am sure, the science with which we are
making automobiles or making automobiles that give 6 or 7 miles per
gallon. Going into 50-cent-per-gallon gasoline I look for a disaster soon
in the automobile industry, because of their stupdity in catering to
fancy than to the real need.

I think we are going to have a crisis in automobile sales when the
people who make them find out that they don’t get very many miles
from them. They will probably turn to the foreign market. T am glad
that your industry has tried apparently to develop a good will with
the consumer. The consumer can understand thingg if they are related
but he simply cannot understand 69-cent lettuce. It would have been
wiser for the farmer to keep it off the market when it is that high.

Tt is bitter fruit. it is bitter lettuce. It is creating an anger that is
going to reflect itself in votes in Congress against programs that may
one day be crippling. T would hate to see this division continue.
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Mr. Wirptams, We certainly don’t want export subsidies. All we
want is a fair shake.

Mr. Vanik. You just want a fair negotiating opportunity and I
think you are entitled to that. I think you are entitled to speedy de-
cisions. I think the Government should be more aggressive in develop-
ing a fair market opportunity. I think his would be good. It is a
healthy area of competition and a small part of what you want, it is
such a small part of your total production, you don’t set your sights
on taking over other markets.

Mr. WiLtiaxs. We had our office over in Frankfort review levies
for the past 10 years. Here are the changes in the levies on just two
items.

Mr. Vaxik. That is tremendous. Maybe you ought to make that a
part of the record. If you can’t make it a part of the record, I would
suggest you supply copies. We can take an option on whether we can
put it all in the record. We are running a tremendous printing bill.
Mr. Schneebeli tells me the cost of these hearings may be probably
more costly than some of the foreign trade we are talking about.

So, if you can leave copies of that here, we will appreciate that.
Thank you very much. Your testimony has been very helpful and
very good.

Our next witness is Patrick Healy, secretary of the National Milk
Producers Federation.

Mr. Healy, we will be very happy to hear from you. We appreciate
your sacrificing your lunch hour. We are all involved in the same
kind of thing here.

STATEMENT OF PATRICK B. HEALY, SECRETARY, NATIONAL MILK
PRODUCERS FEDERATION, AS PRESENTED BY M. R. GARSTANG,
COUNSEL

Mr. Garstane. My name is M. R. Garstang. I am counsel for the
National Milk Producers Federation.

Mr. Va~tk. You may proceed, Mr. Garstang.

Mr. Garstanc. We are always most grateful to have the opportunity
to appear before the committees of Congress.

This afternoon we were doubly pleased because we have two ap-
pearances in the same afternoon. So for that reason I am substituting
for Mr. Healy.

Dairy farming is a major part of American agriculture.

In 1972, U.S. dairy farmers received $7.2 billion for milk and addi-
tional cash receipts from the sale of animals for slaughter and other
agricultural commodities.

U.S. dairy farming and milk processing is among the most efficient
in the world. Our farmers have invested billions of dollars in modern-
izing both their dairy herd operations and processing facilities to
more efficienty produce and process milk and dairy products of the
highest quality.

While there is wide seasonal variation in milk production, there is
little change in consumption during the year. Cows must be milked
twice daily. but there is considerable variation in consumer purchases
of milk on different days of the week.

Over half the milk produced in the United States is manufactured
into dairy products. This not only supplies the U.S. demand for such
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products, but a high percentage of the manufacturing milk serves as
a reserve supply to assure consumers an adequate supply for consump-
tion as fluid milk throughout the year.

DAIRY PRICE PROGRAMS

Congress has authorized two programs which have greatly helped
farmers to produce adequate supplies of milk and its products for
consumers at relatively low prices.

The Agricultural Act of 1949 authorizes and directs the Secretary of
Agriculture to support the price to farmers for milk at such level be-
tween 75 and 90 percent of parity as will assure an adequate supply.
This program has been carried out at relatively small cost to the Gov-
ernment. Dairy products acquired under the program have been used
through food programs to improve the diets of millions of children
and other recipients.

Federal milk marketing orders authorized by the Agricultural Mar-
keting Agreement Act of 1937, as amended, regulate the marketing of
milk 1n 62 markets. They require handlers to pay farmers not less
than prices computed on the basis of prices of milk consumed as fluid
milk and prices of milk made into dairy products, and the volumes in
each such use. Thus, the prices received by farmers for all milk are
greatly influenced by the price support program.

DAIRY PRODUCT IMPORTS

In 1935, Congress added section 22 to the Agricultural Adjustment
Act of 1933. Section 22 authorizes limitations on imports of agricul-
tural products when necessary to prevent imports from interfering
with domestic price support programs.

Section 22 has been amended or revised numerous times since then,
indicating that Congress has continued to recognize its importance.

Import quotas for dairy products have been necessary since 1953 to
prevent foreign dairy products from flooding the U.S. market. Such
imports otherwise would have prevented our domestic support price
from ever rising above the 75 percent minimum level, would have
caused large increases in Government purchases and costs, and jeop-
ardized the continuation of the program itself.

Continuation of U.S. import restrictions on dairy products will be
increasingly essential because of recurring production of exportable
surpluses in foreign countries and the entrance of Denmark, Ireland,
and the United Kingdom into the European Common Market.

The United Kingdom, which is by far the biggest importer of dairy
products, will be increasingly supplied by other European countries.
This will greatly curtail the traditional outlet for dairy products pro-
duced in New Zealand and Australia, which will ship increasing quan-
tities to the United States if permitted to do so.

The willingness of European countries to dump their dairy surpluses
on outside markets is indicated by the recently revised export subsidies,
announced by the ECC, ranging from 45.5 to 80.99 cents a pound for
butter, varying by fat content; 6.46 to 36.44 cents a pound for dif-
ferent varieties, types, and fat content of cheese; 13.13 cents a pound
for nonfat dry milk; and comparable rates for other products.
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Opening the U.S. market to foreign dairy products will have dire
consequences for our dairy farmers, result in sharp curtailment of
U.S. milk production, make U.S. consumers dependent upon unreliable
foreign sources of dairy products, and eventually result in higher prices
to consumers than if they would continue to rely on domestically pro-
duced dairy products.

Europe, South America, Australia, and even New Zealand, all have
experienced drouths which at times have temporarily reduced their
exportable supplies. As recently as 1971, the Commodity Credit Cor-
poration sold 128 million pounds of butter for commercial export,
mainly to the United Kingdom, because of such shortfalls of produe-
tion in other nations.

TRADE REFORM ACT

U.S. dairy farmers have reason to believe that the authority con-
tained in the Trade Reform Act would be used in a way which would
seriously damage or destroy 17.S. dairy farming.

Import quotas for cheese, which have been repeatedly increased since
the initial total quota of 20 million pounds per calendar year was cs-
tablished in 1953, have been further raised from 128 to 192 million
pounds for 1978.

U.S. dairy farmers are especially alarmed by a proposal in the
“Flanigan report” prepared in the U.S. Department of Agriculture,
at the request of Peter Flanigan, Assistant to the President, for use
by the Council on International Economic Policy. This report ap-
peared in the Congressional Record of April 12, 1973, page S7201.

The report proposes that the United States try to negotiate an
international agreement which would provide for gradual reduction
and eventual elimination of all trade barriers, including U.S. import
quotas for dairy products.

It projects that, as a result of liberalized trade, U.S. production of
milk would decline by 13.4 billion pounds—11 percent—below pro-
duction in 1970. This would result from increased milk production in
Europe from U.S. produced feeds, and increased exports of dairy
products to the United States where they would displace domestically
produced dairy products which otherwise would be produced from
such feeds in the United States.

Such irresponsible willingness to sacrifice the U.S. dairy farming
industry at the forthcoming round of trade negotiations, making U.S.
consumers dependent upon unreliable foreign sources of dairy prod-
ucts, is simply appalling.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The actions already taken to increase imports of dairy products,
and the “Flanigan report,” have strengthened our support for other
proposed legislation to set a specific limit on dairy product imports.

We now urgently request that there be added to the Trade Reform
Act the following provision :

Nothing contained in this act shall be construed to affect in any way the
provision of section 22 of the Agricultural Adjustment Act, or to apply to any

import restriction heretofore or hereinafter imposed under such section or
pursuant to any other provision of law.
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We also urge that the Trade Reform Act require that any inter-
national trade agreement be subject to specific consideration and
approval by the Congress, the same as other treaties.

‘The proposed trade negotiations would involve domestic price sup-
port and related policies and programs. These should continue to
be prescribed by the Congress in agricultural legislation rather than
by trade negotiations.

Because of our concern about the possible efforts of the trade
negotiations on our dairy industry, we also urge that the Trade Re-
form Act require that representatives of dairy farmers be provided
opportunity to be present and provide that representatives of Con-
gress may participate in the negotiations. ]

.1 am submitting a more detailed statement in support of our posi-
tion. I request that it be made part of the hearing record.

Mr. Chairman, our organization has never tried to prevent the
producers of feed grains and other farm products from obtaining a
fair return for their products. We are quite concerned that the people
representing the feed crops now would go along with legislation which
would trade off a substantial part of the dairy industry in return for
additional exports of feed.

At the same time, in all of these years, we have never asked that
foreign nations lower their import controls to such an extent that we
could go into their country and destroy one of their industries or
seriously harm their agricultural industry, or their agricultural pro-
grams. That is our position now. We think the Common Market is
doing a marvelous job for their farmers over there and for the agri-
cultural part of the community.

‘We don’t ask to go in there and tear that down and break down their
agricultural programs. We admire them for what they are doing.
At the same time, we are quite concerned about their eager desire to
come into this country and destroy a substantial portion of our in-
dustry and tear down the agricultural programs which this country
has built up for our farmers.

Incidentally, practically all of the agricultural programs in the
Common Market were copied from ours. I remember years ago
when we used to come before this committee and defend import con-
trols on dairy products to prevent them from destroying our programs,
the foreign nations would come in and ask for our controls to be taken
down so they could come to this country to do serious damage to our
OWNn programs. i

But we have never asked that we be permitted to come in and dam-
age their programs or their farmers or their industry.

Another comment that occurs to me in connection with the proposals
to trade off a part of the dairy industry in this country for increased
exports of feeds is the fact that this is a rather odd thing.

If you stop to look at it, possibly the greatest market that the feed
industry in this country has, one of the biggest certainly, is the dairy
farmers. I am very, very sure that any feed that they might sell abroad
in addition to what they are selling now would be greatly offset and
they would come out at a net loss by reason of the fact that American
dairy farmers would be out of business and would no longer be a mar-
ket for them.
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In that connection also, it doesn’t seem very logical that you could
take feed from the central patr of the United States where it would be
produced, pay transportation on it to the east coast, pay freight on it
all the way over to Europe, process it through dairy farmers in Eu-
rope, process it through manufacturing plants in Europe where they
would use cheap labor as against the labor that would be displaced
in the processing plants in our own country and then carry the dairy
products all the way back across the ocean and bring them back into
this country and anybody gain anything by it.

T am sure that there just isn’t any possible way that that could
operate to anybody’s advantage.

There is a lot of talk about efficiency. We do have quite a lot of
efficiency. We are quite proud of the progress that we have made in
the dairy industry. But there is more than just efficiency involved
because you have to take into consideration standards of living and
labor costs and costs of production.

It is easy to say that the amount of labor that is involved on a farm
or in a dairy processing plant is not great in terms of man hours. But,
it all shows up in the cost of production because labor costs show up
in the cost of machinery and other production items. Everything that
the farmer has to buy and has to use to produce dairy products for this
country 1s influenced by the cost of labor. Labor in this country is
about three times as high as it is in other areas of the world, possibly
more than that. Even though we do have a high degree of efficiency
here, we cannot compete with foreign countries whose standard of liv-
ing 1s cheap, whose farmers do not send their children to school or
college as our people do,and as we want them to do. By the time you
put all of that together, the cost of production in foreign countries may
be much lower than we can compete with.

Now, production costs are one serious problem but a more serious
problem is the export subsidies. Practically every nation that is export-
ing dairy products is using export subsidies. In hearings that have
been held before the Tariff Commission that has all been brought out.
I think the only country that claimed it was not using a subsidy was
New Zealand. 1 am not so sure that in the process of the operation of
their marketing boards there isn’t a subsidy there. But in the case of
the Common Market, the subsidies have been terrific. The present
subsidy on butter, export subsidy on butter from the United States to
the Common Market is 58.71 cents a pound. The export subsidy on
butterfat is 88.91 cents a pound. The export subsidy on Swiss cheese is
38.80 cents a pound. '

The Crarrman. I will have to ask you to suspend now. We will have
an opportunity to resume your testimony after we get back which will
be in about 10 minutes.

The committee will stand in recess until about 5 minutes before 2.

f A recess was taken.]

Mr. Carey [presiding]. The committee will resume the hearings on
trade reform legislation.

Mr. Garstang, you had completed your statement at the time the
vote occurred. As we left the room, were you on the point concerning
the impact of export subsidies? Do you want to complete that
discussion ?

Mr. GarsTANG. Yes, sir. I was commenting at the time the committee
recessed on the export subsidies of the Common Market. Our price
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support for butter in the United States, at New York, is 62 cents per
pound as against an export subsidy on butter from the Common Mar-
ket to the United States of 58 to 71 cents a pound.

The support on cheddar cheese is 62 cents a pound. The Common
Market export subsidy in the United States is 81.7 cents a pound. Sup-
port for nonfat dry milk is 37.5 cents per pound in this country. The
expor('it subsidy from the EEC to the United States is 13.13 cents per
pound.

The Common Market recently sold Russia 440 million pounds of
butter at 19 cents per pound. At the time, the basic price of butter in
the Common Market was $1.02 per pound. With export subsidies of
this kind there just isn’t any such thing as competing in world trade.

We have a statute which requires the United States to impose a
countervailing duty equal to the amount of these subsidies.

The Commissioner of Customs has failed to enforce this statute al-
though we have requested him to do so many, many times. If that
were done it would equalize the cost of production between the Com-
mon Market and the United States. Actually, their prices over there
are pretty much in line with our own and in some instances are higher,
but with export subsidies of tremendous amounts, they could take over
any part of this market.that they wanted to any time that we let our -
import controls down. We would recommend very strongly that the
countervailing duty statute not be changed to make the imposition
of these duties discretionary with the President. We think if that were |
done that the statute would not be imposed effectively at all. It is not
imposed effectively now but at least it is a mandatory statute at the
present time.

The last point I am going to make is that we are quite concerned
about the tremendous transfer of power that would occur from Con-
gress to the President under this trade bill. Control over international
trade is vested in Congress by the Constitution. We think that was a
wise provision by the framers of the Constitution. We would like to
see it retained there.

The Members of Congress are responsive to the people in this coun-
try. We can go and talk to our Members of Congress. But when this
1s vested in the President and he has complete control over the foreign
trade, the farmers of this country are going to find it very difficult to
find anybody to listen to their problems.

We would like to see in the trade bill a provision that import con-
trols under section 22 not be subject to negotiation. The Common Mar-
ket has stated very flatly that its agricultural policies are not subject
to negotiation. We do not think that the import controls under sec-
tion 22 should be subject to negotiation, either. Obviously, it would
be a complete disaster to remove our own import controls under sec-
tion 22 and let the Common Market continue with its program of ex-
port subsidies. We would also like to see Congress retain very definite
control over our foreign trade programs and over imports.

[The prepared statement of Patrick B. Healy follows:]

STATEMENT oF PATRICK B. HEALY, SECRETARY, NATIONAL 